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QUALITY OF EDUCATION, 1977

THURSDAY, JULY 14, 1977

U.S. SENATE,
SuscoMMITTEE oN EpucaTion,
Arrs aNp THE HUMANITIES

oF THE CoMMITTEE oN Human REsoURcEs,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:04 a.m., in room
1318, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Claiborne Pell (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Presenf: Senators Pell, Schweiker, and Hayakawa.

Senator Prrr. The Subcommittee on Education, Arts and Humani-
ties will come to order.

One of the issues involving education which is of concern to all of
us, particularly those of us who are parents, as every recent opinion
poll has shown, is the nagging issue of educational quality. Parents are
convinced that their children are simply not learning. Whether this is
true or not, this is the common perception—that today’s students are
achieving less than those of preceding generations.

There are many alarming indications that students simply do not
read, write, or add and subtract as well as they used to.

Vice Adm. James D. Watkins, Chief of Naval Personnel, recently
complained that illiteracy among young Americans has become so
widespread that the Navy is finding it difficult to secure recruits who
can read well enough to function. Having been a seaman second class
myself, once upon a time, I know that that does not take a tremendous
amount of reading and writing. He said that the Navy is now required
to conduct remedial reading courses, to teach recruits to read at the
sixth grade level, so that they can understand urgent warnings.

There are other signals that the public is becoming concerned about
low achievement. Today’s Washington Post reports that the District
of Columbia School Board voted unanimously last night to impose
minimum achievement standards for both high school graduation and
for promotion from grade to grade. Such standards would be enforced
by a citywide testing program—and I congratulate the District School
Board on this step.

However, it is unclear when such tests or standards would go into
effect. The State of Virginia voted to enforce graduation requirements,
but was then forced to postpone their effectiveness until 1984. Mary-
land has adopted a set of minimum reading standards, but there is
simply no mechanism to enforce them. Throughout the Nation, nine
States have voted to have minimum competency requirements as a

(1)
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condition for graduation from high school, but so far such standards
have been put into effect only in Arizona.

This is a problem of tremendous concern. It may or may not be one
with which the Federal Government can deal. However, this hearing
is intended to explore both the problem and potential solutions—
Federal, State, and local. It marks the first hearing in a series that this
subcommittee will be conducting in the area of elementary and second-
ary education, leading up to the reauthorization of the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act.

Tt is a particular pleasure to have as our first witness today, Admiral
Rickover, the well-known father of our nuclear-powered Navy. We aré
all well aware of Admiral Rickover’s outstanding achievements in
developing the world’s first nuclear-powered submarine and the first
civilian electric utility nuclear-powered generation station 1n
Pennsylvania.

For more than a quarter of a century, he has been in charge of the
naval nuclear propulsion program, responsible not only for the design
and construction of the nuclear-powered plants of our naval warships,
but also for selection and training of the crews that operate them. He
interviews all the officers assigned to these nuclear ships and selects
them personally. An example of this excellent selection is the fact that
many years ago, he selected a young lieutenant, Jimmy Carter, who has
since been selected for a far more responsible job by the American
people. Officers and enlisted men undergo an exhaustive training
program in his nuclear power schools. .

We of this subcommittee are particularly grateful to him for his
contributions in the field of education. In the era of Sputnik, it was
Admiral Rickover who focused the Nation’s attention on the short-
comings in this Nation’s educational system—shortcomings which
contributed substantially to the technological gap between this Nation
and the Soviet Union in this particular field.

As usual, he is not one to skip his homework. He has written three
fine books on education: “Education and Freedom,” “Swiss Schools
and Ours: Why Theirs Are Better,” and “American Education—A
National Failure.”

Many professional educators have attacked Admiral Rickover’s
views as an unwarranted intrusion into their domain. Yet, few would
deny that he has probably done as much to spur educational reform
as any other national figure. In this regard, he has spurred this
subcommittee.

Some years ago, he proposed legislation calling for increased quality
in our Nation’s schools. I introduced this bill, which was cosponsored
by Senator Cooper. Part of its provisions became law, but alas, were
never implemented by the executive branch, then under another
administration. '

Today we are faced with trying problems in education. It is the
function of this subcommittee to maintain oversight of the education
function. This is what we have in mind.

Tt is an honor to have you with us, Admiral. If you would start off,
T would be delighted. Later on, T took forward to introducing Dr.
Berry, and then we can have dialog back and forth.

Admiral Rickover, you may lead off.
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STATEMENT OF ADM. H. G. RICKOVER, US. NAVY, ENERGY
RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT, COMMANDER FOR NUCLEAR
POWER

Admiral Ricgover. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I’m sure you realize that you are out of step with the educational
establishment in praising me. This could cause you to fall out of favor
with the educationists. However, since they depend on Congress for
a considerable portion of their funds, I expect your ostracism would
be short lived.

-I will now proceed with my prepared statement.

Thank you for the opportunity to present my views on American
education to this distinguished committee.

In my search for people capable of meeting the demands of the
naval nuclear propulsion program, I have had a unique opportunity
to judge the products of our schools. Over the last three decades, I have
interviewed thousands of top graduates of our colleges and the Naval
Academy in search of young people with intelligence, integrity, and
initiative. In these people, I look not so much for technical com-
petence—we will teach them that—but for the ability to think for
themselves, to understand the basic principles of the courses they have
taken, and to speak clearly. From what I have seen, our schools are
not providing a good education. '

The heart of any civilization is its education. Of the glories of
ancient Greece, none was greater than Plato’s Academy. Of all that
the Middle Ages created, nothing was greater than the universities.
Of the spirit of the Renaissance, it is humanism that is its greatest
legacy. We will be tomorrow what our schools are today.

Our future citizens are now students in elementary and secondary
schools. We have a right as well as a duty to ask how well the schools,
teachers, administrators, and parents are meeting their responsibility.
Several signs warn us that our educational system is falling behind
the needs of our society.

In the midsixties scores of college entrance examinations began to
decline. The drop is revealed in the scores for the scholastic aptitude
tests, which are the entrance examinations required by most colleges.
The American College Tests, the Minnesota Scholastic Achievement
Testdand the Towa Tests of Educational Development show a similar
trend.

The reasons are complex and are still being studied. Possibly the
drop does not reflect a real diminution in student-learning skills.
Perhaps it is because the number of students taking the tests have
greatly increased. Perhaps poorer students have been urged to take
the tests so as to gain admission to college. However, there is other
evidence of the need for improvement of our educational process.

Last year, the private higher education annual report found “. . .
an appalling decline in the preparation of newly admitted students
in reading, writing, and mathematics.” The National Assessment of
Educational Progress, a federally financed organization, recently
studied writing samples of 7,500 students. Only a tenth of the 9-year-
olds, a third of the 13-year-olds and half the 17-year-olds could
organize ideas on paper. Most wrote random sentences. In 1975 the
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University of California reported that 75 percent of the State’s best
high school graduates failed a nationally used English composition
test. They could not express themselves, choose the right word to com-
plete a thought, or organize their writing.

My own experience, based on the results of interviews I have con-
ducted of over 12,000 graduates from some 130 different colleges and
universities over the past 30 years, confirms that there is a _serious
problem. Certain impressions emerge from these interviews. For ex-
ample, although a student’s record may show that he has taken a
variety of courses with impressive titles, his basic knowledge of funda-
mentals has declined markedly in relation to his counterpart of 15
years ago. It is not uncommon for me to interview a recent graduate
from a “good” college who has received a masters degree in mathe-
matics but who is incapable of solving a 10th grade algebra problem.
I have interviewed students receiving a bachelors degree in electrical
engineering who do not know the difference between alternating and
direct current. T could recite case after case, not only in engineering,
mathematics. and science, but in history, foreign language, economics
and other fields, where the students could not discuss even the funda-
mentals of their disciplines. Yet each of these students honestly be-
lieved that he had done well in school and had learned what was
expected of him.

This is a tragedy. To further emphasize the severity of the problem,
you should recognize that T only interview students with relatively
high standings in their schools.

The problem is not confined to the colleges. In the nuclear program,
T am also responsible for training enlisted personnel. Within the past
5 years, I have been compelled to incorporate a remedial “prenuclear
power school” because of the increasing attrition due to academic
failures. I now teach courses in the basics of mathematics, physics
and chemistry to enlisted students before they enter the nuclear power
school. Here again, remember that we only accept into the nuclear
program those enlisted men of the highest mental caliber. All must
have high school diplomas. You can appreciate the problem faced
by the rest of the Navy in attempting to train personnel of lesser
ability to handle the complex equipment now in use.

 Outside of the nuclear program, the Navy, in my opinion, has fallen
prey to the siren of easy education. Today, for a number of reasons,
the Navy uses the so-called “gelf-pace” method of teaching. The
student can proceed at his own pace using programed lesson plans
with no meaningful checks along the way to determine how much he
has learned. When he thinks he has learned a given lesson he takes
a single test and then proceeds to the next lesson. Often the answers
are supplied on the same page as the questions. After going through
the required number of lessons, he then graduates himself and pro-
ceeds to a ship. To illustrate the absurdity of the situation, there are
examples where a foreign student, who could not read or write English,
successfully passed the course.

" Before we put too much blame on the Navy or think this is just a
Navy problem, let me remind you that this method of teaching was
not devised by the Navy itself. The Navy sought “expert” advice from
recognized educators throughout the United States—educators who
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have been and are shaping the educational methods of our elementary
schools, high schools and colleges. These are the so-called experts.
Unfortunately, they never have to use the products of their efforts,
and T think even if they did, they could not recognize the difference.
If their system is a failure, they blame ethnic background, unhappy
homelife or poor motivation.

Only some of the elementary and secondary students will go on
to college, but nearly all will become voters. How well prepared are
t}hgyato exercise the rights, responsibilities and obligations of citizen-
ship 2

The erosion of elementary and secondary education is undermining
our institutions of higher education. Faced with an increasing number
of freshmen who cannot write coherent sentences or handle simple
arithmetic, more and more colleges and universities are forced to offer
remedial courses. Many college professors state that students are not
as well prepared as they were a few years ago. What a waste it is for
universities to have to teach fundamentals that should have been
mastered earlier. They have, however, brought the problem on them-
selves. Instead of refusing admittance to unqualified students, they
continue to offer remedial courses in record numbers in order to main.
tain enrollment.

The effectiveness of such remedial courses remains a big question.
In the words of one English department head at a major university :

It is a breathtakingly difficult assignment to undo the failure of a lifetime
in one or two academic terms.

This statement contains a profound truth. The years of youth are
precious—a unique time when the mind is at its freshest and most
Inquisitive. If it is dulled, it may never recover the sharp edge of
eagerness and enthusiasm.

Some parts of the education establishment seem to discount the
decline in test scores. Some educators have questioned whether the
national test score averages should be made available to the public.
Others assert that standardized tests are a violation of human and
civil rights and that they discriminate against minorities and poor
readers.

Did you hear that, Dr. Berry ?

Dr. Berry. T heard it.

Admiral Ricxover. Tests of this sort are not intended to measure
a student’s value as a person, but to measure the extent of his knowl-
edge and the quality of his work. Parents have a right and a need to
know where their children stand academically. Similarly, the public
has a right and need to know how their schools and school districts
stand in relation to the national and regional averages in relation to
previous test results. The abolition of tests or the failure to disclose
test scores would be a violation of these rights.

Unfortunately, the preponderance of data collected on education
is used to measure what resources we invest in our education system,
rather than what it has acomplished. Those statistics which purport
to measure our return on investment do so primarily in quantitative
terms such as a number of desks filled or diplomas awarded. Stand-
ardized tests, while not perfect, are one of the few measures that can
give us some qualitative indication of what our children are learning
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and how well our schools are doing their job. Yet many educators
emphasize other statistics which have nothing to do with the quality
of education.

Grade inflation is a particularly pernicious result of declining
standards in education. The decline in academic skills shown by
achievement test scores is masked to a large extent by the fact that
students nationwide are receiving higher grades. At many colleges,
three quarters of the grades given are A’s or B’s. Grade inflation at
high school appears to be just as prevalent. The high school diploma
and the college degree have been cheapened to the point where often-
times they no longer stand for recognition of academic achievement.

This situation of “grade creep” has actually forced me to conduct
examinations of students that come from outstanding colleges. You
would be shocked, Mr. Chairman, to see the disparity between the
results of these examinations and the official grade transeripts. We can
no longer rely on official records from even the top 100 colleges in this
couritry. These schools are perpetrating a great fraud on the students
and on the public by seldom failing anyone. Without a proper educa-
tion, these students are going to fail later on in life anyway. Better
that they find out the truth now, rather than in the cold harsh world,
where there are no inflated scores.

A tragic example of grade inflation occurred here in Washington
last vear. Despite a nearly straight A average, the valedictorian of
a high school failed to meet the entrance requirements of a local uni-
versity. His college board examination scores were but half of what
the university expected. One official speculated that, since discipline
is such a major problem in the District schools, « s % * g nice kid might
have his grades inflated. * * *” In any event, the result could only have
been a crushing disappointment to the boy and his parents. They were
deluded into thinking he was getting a good education; they were
defrauded.

Can you imagine what that poor boy—who has been lauded through-
out his school career—thinks now of society and the people who al-
lowed him to be defrauded in this way?

I don’t believe that the Office of Education has ever publicly
acknowledged the grade inflation phenomenon. Perhaps they are too
busy with the business of handing out grants. T wouldn’t be surprised,
though, if someday they fund a million dollar study to determine why
that boy failed. T could tell them for free; so could the boy. I suggest
that his teachers be given the same kind of examination the boy had
to oo through to find out how they would do. I think they would prob-
ably do worse. In fact, I think they would probably learn from him.
When a teacher says he learns from his students—it is probably true.
Any teacher who says that probably does learn from his students.

In another case, a Long Island, N.Y., high school graduate brought
suit against the school system for “educational malpractice.” He al-
leged he was not taught enough reading and writing to get and hold a
decent job. In evidence was his high school transcript, showing that
he was promoted from grade to grade, despite a consistent record of
failing marks. For example, he was admitted to senior English with-
out ever having passed either sophomore or junior English. I'm sure
you remember the famous case of the high school student who couldn’t
read his diploma.
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Much has been written about grade inflation, but it is an effect rather
than a cause. It is the inevitable result of restructuring courses and
methods of teaching to demand less work on the part of the students.
Where demands are low, students get higher grades than they earn.

When I interview a candidate who does not seem to know much
about the subjects he has studied, I frequently find he is the product
of an educational process which contains few comprehensive lesson
plans detailing on a day-to-day basis, what the student must read or
learn; where he is given a general outline of the entire course and
told to proceed at will; where the few tests given cover but broad
aspects of the material; or where grades are primarily based on
student participation in class.

There will always be those few students who, for whatever reason,
will excel and will, on their own, master the subject. They do this
In spite of the system rather than because of it. In many cases, the
teacher is more an umpire than a teacher; he is not required nor ex-
pected to know much. In due deference to Dr. Berry, I use “he” in its
generic sense, because there isn’t time to wse the term “he or she.” I
think of “he” as a member of the human race and I hope no Ms. in
this room is offended by that generalization.

Dr. Berry. There are more “she’s” than “he’s.”

Admiral Rickover. Yes; there are more “she’s” than “he’s” ap-
parently, there are not as many attractive women as there are men,
because there are many more unmarried women than there are un-
married men.

[Laughter.] :

Senator PeLt. Women live longer than men.

Admiral Rrcrover. Sir? :

Senator Per.. Women live longer—that’s why we have more of
them, which helps account for that.

Admiral Rickover. They do this in spite of the system rather than
because of it. v

[Laughter.] :

Senator PrLL. All right. )

Admiral Ricxover. In many cases, the teacher is more an umpire
than a teacher. He is not required nor expected to know much. As
long as he can “relate” to the students, he 1s doing his job. From all
of this evolves grade inflation. But the problem is more fundamental.
The student has not learned, but has been led to believe that he has
mastered the course because he has done what the system calls for.
He is happy; the teacher is happy; the school is happy; the parents
are happy. Only society is unhappy.

Parents and students must accept the unpleasant fact that today’s
awards and diplomas do not necessarily imply academic achievement.
Grade inflation, far from helping students, robs them of a proper
education; too late, they discover how little they really learned. Ac-
cepting a diploma without an education makes no more sense than
getting vaccinated and not finding out if the vaccination took. A
person who believes he is safely vaccinated, but is not, is a danger to
himself and to others.

In an address to the Washington area’ graduating classes of 1977 \
the Rev. Jesse Jackson made a similar point. He cautioned that
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accepting a diploma without an education makes no more sense than
paying for a shopping cart full of groceries and leaving the store
with just the receipt. If our educational system is to be improved,
parents and students must view education as the pursuit of knowl-
edge and the development of essential skills such as reading, writing,
and the ability to reason—not simply the pursuit of grades and
diplomas.

The problem of functional illiteracy is growing at a time when
technology demands special care. Recent Navy experience illustrates
this problem. The Chief of Naval Personnel recently disclosed that
we are having trouble finding recruits who read well enough to do
their job. He cited the example of a sailor who, because he could
not read instructions, caused $250,000 in damage to a diesel engine
by attempting to make repairs based solely on illustrations in the
manual. As a result of the increasing number of high school grad-
uates who cannot read adequately, the Navy now requires many of
its recruits to enroll in a 6-week remedial course aimed at raising
their reading ability to the sixth grade level.

Senator Perr. I believe that in order to give adequate time——

Admiral RtcKover. Sir?

Senator Prrr. In order to give adequate time to hear Dr. Berry
and then go on to some various questions, I hope we might be able
to digest the remaining two-thirds of your statement.

Admiral Rickover. Sir, I would like to digest my statement, but
T’'m afraid I would have diarrhea if T did. [Laughter.] There are other
indications of the severity of the reading problem. This year saw the
publication of a new magazine aimed specifically at junior high school
students who are able to read only at the second grade level.

In answer to your question, Mr. Chairman, I have devoted a great
deal of time to the preparation of this statement and I believe 1
have a message that should be of value not only to your committee,
but to anyone else in this country who is interested in education,
so I would hope you would pardon me, sir, for continuing with my
statement. But I will shorten it where I can.

The publisher established a subscription goal of 850,000 for the
new magazine. He already has in circulation a magazine geared to
high school students who read at the fourth to sixth grade level.

Parents share in the responsibility for inadequacies in our chil-
dren’s academic skill. They do not spend enough time with their
child nor show sufficient interest in his school work. Further, many
parents have come to distrust their own ability to gauge whether
their children are receiving a proper education. Confronted by a
strange educational program and unfamiliar jargon, many have
come to believe that only professional educators can judge how well
a child is doing in school.

Other parents subscribe to the belief, common in our wealthy
society, that any problem can be solved if only enough money 1s
spent, yet the amount spent throughout the Nation for primary
and secondary schools between 1960 and 1973 went up by 199 per-
cent. Consequently, our educational system is replete with monu-
ments of this philosophy of “money cures all” elaborate school
buildings; instructional media, for which we pay three times as
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much as for textbooks; and calculators for children who do not
even know arithmetic. But, the education of our youth is something
that requires personal dedication and a substantial investment of
time, not just money.

Television has contributed greatly to the decline in the reading
and writing skills of the child. Studies have shown that high school
seniors have spent more of their lives in front of television than
inside the classroom. Parents are derelict in allowing their children
to become slaves of television. They watch television along with
their children and thereby give parental approbation to the values
that television transmits.” Worse, some parents use television as an
electronic babysitter.

The television set is definitely inferior to the book as a means
of education. Watching is passive; reading is active. Television is
nonstop, giving the viewer no time to think; he is rushed from one
scene to the next. A book allows a person to stop, reflect, to turn back
to a remembered passage—months or even years after the first read-
ing. A book can encourage imagination and independent thought.
Television, however, frequently leaves children with a false image
of the real world. Television is conditioning them to think that any
problem can be resolved in a half-hour; or if difficult, perhaps an
hour. Tt tends to shorten the attention spans of children, making the
hard work of learning appear even more tedious when compared with
the entertainment-oriented television. It fails to develop critical
and analytical thought—qualities which we have prized throughout
our history. Its primary purpose appears to be to make consumers of
grownups and children.

By the way, Mr. Chairman, I thought you might ask me what I
would do as an immediate step to improve this education of our chil-
dren.

Senator Perr. I will ask you after you have finished your testimony
and then Dr. Berry finishes hers.

Admiral Rickover. Yes, sir.

Senator Prrr. She will have equal time.

Admira] Ricxover. Changes in society have played a part in the
deterioration of the quality of education. But I believe the primary
blame for the decline rests squarely on the educational establishment.
Many educators would have us believe that the schools themselves
have played no part in the decline of student ability. Self-deception is
particularly rife in educational research.

In 1965, the Coleman report, typical of many similar studies fi-
nanced by the U.S. Office of Education, came to the startling conclu-
sion that the socioeconomic status of a child’s classmates was a more
profound influence on his achievement than his teacher. This conclu-
sion was astonishing because the offspring of countless uneducated
immigrants today occupy leading positions in business, the profes-
sions, public life, and the arts. Yet, influential educators, intellectuals,
journalists, legislators, administrators, and judges quickly and un-
critically accepted this hypothesis.

Coleman’s finding became the rationale for many efforts to require
more racially balanced schools, and resulted in vast expenditures of
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public funds, political and racial arguments, and dislocations in school
systems. Later investigation showed the data to have been misinter-
preted and incorrectly evaluated. After years of support for and
identification with the policy of mandatory racial balance as an edu-
cational goal, Coleman, in 1975, subsequent to criticism of his thesis,
changed his position. He not only dissociated himself from the legal
and political decisions engendered by his report, but admitted that
schools did, perhaps, make a difference in the achievement of children.

Left to their own designs, educators, in the name of innovation,
have made it possible for many students to avoid courses that would
provide a solid grounding in the basic academic subjects of reading,
writing, and mathematics. Studies have documented declines in enroll
ment in basic academic courses. In some cases, courses in basic skills
have been supplanted by electives or extracurricular activity. In
others, the total number of instructional hours per school year has
declined.
~ In an effort to instill more relevance in education, many schools
have invested substantial resources in programs which seem directed
more toward providing amusement than toward developing children’s
ability to sort facts and make intelligent decisions. Couched in the
unintelligible jargon of systems analysis and other pseudosciences,
these programs place a high priority on frecdom of choice in course
selection without first insuring that the choices are structured to meet
academic needs.

Much experimentation has focused on ways to_give the student
greater opportunity for “creativity.” The ends to which this policy is
taken are absurd. One school superintendent forbade the use of coloring
books on the grounds that they force pupils to confine their artistic
efforts within fixed lines. Another superintendent of a big city school
system felt that since children were allowed to be creative at home, they
should be allowed to be creative at school. The resultant milling around
of children in the schools led to chaos. This was a predictable result,
since most children are not competent to decide what is in their own
best interest or how much creative freedom they should enjoy.

This drift in educational thinking strikes at the very basis and fabric
of society. Schools are fostering attitudes in students that ill prepare
them for the harsh realities of the world. Take the idea that learning
must be easy and preferably entertaining. This idea is cruel to the child
and dangerous to society, for children grow up believing that they need
not struggle to excel.
~ The Germans have a good word to express education—*“geschun-
den”—used in the same sense as beating a horse. This applies to the
education of young children. You can’t let them along. In a way, they
are still like little animals who have to be trained. Every mother knows
that children need firm guidance, but the educationists don’t seem to
grasp this fact.

Tn the attempt to make learning fun, and T believe to make them-
selves popular, many teachers and administrators have deemphasized
discipline. thought, and work habits, and stressed creativity, individ-
uality, and “feeling,” to the detriment of academic achievement. What
this means in teaching English, for example, is the turning away from
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serious reading and closely reasoned writing. Students, especially at
the high school level, are led to believe that oral and written expression
need no real effort. Feelings are often placed ahead of language as the
pbrimary tool of expression. In consequence, students are cheated ; they
do not face the difficulties inherent in good writing, and do not develop
the ability to write well. This approach may free instructors from
tedious grading of papers and themes, however, it does not develop the
necessary skills. After all, good writing is as difficult as dragging a
heavy load of stone on a hot day under a low bridge.

One of the truths of life is that if you want to influence others, it is
not enough to know a subject; you must also be able to express what
you know. This is what makes the ability to write clearly a most valu-
able skill. But many students simply do not value writing skill in a
world that is predominantly technical. Teachers who hold gram-
matical achievement in small esteem reinforce this notion.

The “learning is easy” movement has also affected mathematics. In
the late 1950’s, “new math” was hailed as a revolutionary new method
of teaching a subject that generations of children had found “distaste-
ful” or “not fun.” By abolishing the systematic progression from
arithmetic through algebra and geometry, new math was supposed to
make it easy for children to understand and enjoy mathematics. The
results were predictable. The money spent in training teachers in the
new math and rewriting textbooks was largely wasted. Millions of
young Americans have learned something of sets, variables, and binary
operations. But many have failed to learn the arithmetic needed to
balance checkbooks or figure income taxes, and most have a poor
foupdatipn from which to move to higher mathematics, physics, and
engineering.

There is a passage in the Talmud that reads: “The world is upheld
by children who study.” Learning can be interesting, rewarding, and
exciting, but it requires effort. It is work! No learning takes place,
just as no ditch gets dug, without work. Mental sweat is required of
the student who would acquire the skills, concepts, and information
hecessary to master a course. Preaching the doctrine that learning
should be easy implies that society has an obligation to make life easy,
and promotes an already far too prevalent attitude against work. If
our goal is to entertain our children, we can do so far more cheaply
than by sending them to schools. Playgrounds would suffice.

Despite growing disenchantment by many parents, teachers, and
students with undisciplined learning and experimentation, these pro-
grams continue to receive strong support from educational leaders.
The new head of the U.S. Office of Education recently spoke of alter-
native educational approaches for high school students, contending
that children today “are more sophisticated.” He attributed their ear-
lier maturation to television and other factors. From my experience,
many of today’s students are academically immature and unsophis-
ticated.

“Alternative educational approaches,” as they are called, should not
detract from a school’s primary mission of educating students in the
basic skills.. The following teacher’s note on a report card, as it ap-
peared in the Georgia Education Digest, best expresses this point:
“Alvin excels in initiative, group Integration, responsiveness, and ac-
tivity participation. Now, if he would only learn to read and write.”
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Teachers share in the blame for the condition of our schools today.
If students had no teaching machines or visual aids, no buildings,
counselors or administrators, they would still learn if they had com-
petent teachers. As a group, today’s graduates destined for teaching
positions do not possess a solid academic background. Some education-
ists hold the fallacious belief that expertise in classroom management
can supplant knowledge. While classroom management, discipline, and
presentation are important, they are no substitute for competence in
the subject being taught. In Europe, teachers are required to know
the subject matter. Those teaching above the elementary level have
advanced degrees in their field. But, in this country, teachers are often
not required to have a mastery of a subject they teach.

What many States consider as important qualifications are the num-
ber of education courses in teaching techniques—not competence or
skill in subject matter. Restrictive State laws promote this view. In
today's climate, a smart prospective teacher will avoid an advanced
degree because the higher salary it commands makes it more difficult
to get a job.

ne publisher of science materials for junior and senior high schools
touted his product as follows:

““And it does not require specific subject background on the part of
the Earth science teacher.” In other words, the teacher does not need
to know much Earth science in order to use these teaching materials.
But, this problem is more widespread: foreign languages are taught
in many high schools by those not fluent in them ; geometry and algebra
by those who know little mathematics. Most English teachers are
literature majors who resent teaching writing skills or who are un-
qualified to teach them. '

~Studies have shown that, on the average prospective teachers ex-
hibit the lowest academic ability of any major group in higher educa-
tion. One study revealed the startling fact that, in terms of high school
academic performance, teachers ranked above only one other group—
that composed of students who dropped out of college with failing
marks. This conclusion is supported by the Educational Testing Serv-
ice which found that those taking the Graduate Record Examination
in the field of education consistently made lower scores than those in
any other field. ‘

‘Tow ability. combined with second-rate training, means that many
students finishing teacher education programs are not competent to
teach. For instance, one Florida county, in 1976. found that one-third
of the applicants for teaching jobs failed an eighth grade level general
knowledge test. Confronted with such evidence, the State’s Board of
Regents decided to require professional competency tests before a
prospective teacher can graduate from a State university.

‘When unqualified people are admitted to the teaching ranks, their
incompetency either goes unnoticed because of inadequate teacher
performance measures., or, once discovered, the incompetent teacher
1s protected from removal by tenure. Today the laws are so restrictive
in most States that superintendents and school boards seldom even try
to dismiss incompetents. In a 23-year period, Cleveland. Ohio’s, largest
school system managed to dismiss only one tenured teacher. Over a
9-year period ending in March 1975. there were only 14 tenured teach-

elfs dismissed in the entire State of California.
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A rare exception occurred in April of this year when the school
board in Goochland County, Va. fired an elementary school teacher
on grounds of incompetence because of her atrocious grammar. The
teacher, a veteran of 12 years in the Goochland school system, was
dismissed after a parent complained about the grammar in a third-
and fourth-grade social studies guide the teacher had prepared for
her students.

Among the questions the teacher had prepared were these, repro-
duced verbatim: “What did the sculpture told the archeologists ¢”
“Why did the Maya sailed to other ports?” “How many names did
each Maya had?” “The grammar was atrocious,” the school superin-
tendent said: “I would just assume a college graduate wouldn’t have
this sort of weakness.”

With that comment, the superintendent hit upon the fundamental
weakness in our approach to education in this country. We have all
assumed that the $120 billion we spent in 1975 and all sums before
it is resulting in well-educated children.

To attract intelligent teachers, schools need to make teaching pro-
fessional. Although many teachers are incompetent and probably paid
more than they deserve, teachers’ pay in general is not sufficiently
high to attract topflight people to the profession. Labor agreements
between school districts and teachers effectively rule out remuneration
based on merit. Extra stipends are payable for coaching or extra-
curricular activities but not for classroom performance. Ideally, there
should be a merit pay system or other means of recognizing excellence
in teaching. The reward of watching young minds develop is not
always enough to sustain lifetime dedication to teaching.

Pay, however, does not guarantee performance.

In the Federal Government and in private industry, there are many
examples of people who, although well paid, do not perform to their
capacity. However, parents can encourage schools to provide condi-
tions more conducive to professional teaching. For example, at the
high school level, because the teacher himself must handle large
amounts of the clerical and administrative workload, there are great
pressures on teachers to simplify tests and grading, minimize assign-
ments, and avoid written work. It is not surprising in these circum-
stances that true and false examinations or multiple choice tests tend
to replace the written assignments so essential to the development of
writing and reasoning skills. How many teachers are willing to devise
comprehensive tests and assignments when they must draft, type, and
reproduce them essentially on their own time? The availability of
administrative and clerical support for teachers would probably en-
hance the quality of education and teacher morale than the investment
of equivalent funds in teacher salaries.

On-the-job evaluation and training of teachers by experienced and
competent supervisors is needed to rid our system of bad teaching.
School teachers are among the most unsupervised workers in society.
Many administrators never truly evaluate the teacher’s performance
on the job. The notion of academic freedom—of doutbful applicability
to a high school—combined with the protection of tenure agree-
ments, often results in each teacher determining on his own what
subject matter should be taught and how it should be presented. My

95-038 O - 77 = 2
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experience has been that in any successful endeavor, those in charge
must involve themselves in the details of day-to-day operations. I
remember how a president of a California State university stood up
and involved himself in day-to-day operations during the student
unrest in the late 1960’s.

Whom do you think I am talking about, Mr. Chairman? By the
way, he didn’t use semantics on them, either. [Laughter.]

Senator Hayaxawa. Oh, yes, I did. [Laughter. ]

_ Admiral Rickover. The fraining of subordinates is one of the most
important functions a person in charge must perform. In many
schools, training of teachers consists only of granting them time off
to attend conventions and symposia and requiring that they period-
ically take college courses in subjects of interest to them. Even in
schools where adequate training and supervision exists, an incompetent
or uninterested teacher is so difficult to fire that administrators
frequently do not make the effort.

Academic programs must be better insulated from the unhealthy
side effects of athletic programs and extracurricular activities. Even
with the present surplus of teachers, the qualification to coach an
athletic team frequently outweighs academic qualifications in filling
teacher vacancies. Coaches or potential coaches, who may not be as
well qualified academically as other applicants, are often selected to
fill vacancies in such areas as social studies, mathematics, science, and
English. In one Virginia county, for example, staff reductions are
based on strict seniority with the most junior persons transferred
first. Principals may exempt athletic coaches and sponsors of certain
extracurricular activities from the practice, but excellence in the class-
room is not a basis for exemption. If communities desire better edu-
cation for their youth, academic consideration must be given prece-
dence over athletics and extracurricular activities. Good teachers are
essential to good education.

Over 2,300 years ago, Platosaid:

1 maintain that every one of us should seek out the best teacher he can find,
first for ourselves, and then for the youth, regardless of expense or anything.

This is good advice today.

"In this conntry. neither the names of educational institutions, nor
their curricula, their diplomas, or degrees represent a definitive and
known standard of intellectual accomplishment. There are a number
of standardized achievement tests that show the relative standing of
students and schools against national norms, but not how much a child
knows in an absolute sense. It is small consolation to learn that you
know more than your contemporaries about swimming if none of you
can swim.

The National Assessment of Educational Progress, a government-
funded organization, is now testing how much students actually know
of various subjects and at various grade levels. But these tests are con-
ducted on a statistical sampling basis and not given to all students.
Moreover, no one has attempted to define how much a child should
know at certain stages of his academic career.

Historically, powerful lobbying organizations and unions—such as
the National Education Association, the American Association of
School Administrators, and the American Federation of Teachers—
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have fought against efforts to measure the performance of teachers and
school systems. They prefer the present system in which it is impos-
sible to pinpoint responsibility.

By far, the most important deficiency of our educational system is
the absence of a professional tradition of self-correction. The scien-
tist has to provide the results of his work to colleagues. The mark of
any developed profession is the practice of correcting mistakes. But
the educational establishment has no means to perform this function.
The Office of Education will not do the job. One hundred and ten
years ago, Congress created the Department of Education and charged
it with broad responsibilities, including :

Collecting such statistics and facts as shall show the condition and progress
of education in the several States and territories, diffusing such information
respecting the organization and management of schools and school systems,
and methods of teaching, as shall aid the people of the United States in the

establishment and maintenance of efficient school systems, and otherwise promote
the cause of education throughout the country.

. Yet, iri more than 100 years of existence, the Department of Educa-
tion—now the Office of Education—has failed to come to grips with
the need for proper accountability within the educational establish-
ment. In my opinion, the National Education Association and other
professional educators wield so much influence in the Office of Educa-
tion that it is unable to act objectively and in the public interest. The
burden thus falls on Congress and on this committee to act.

I recommend, Mr. Chairman, that you and perhaps your counter-
part in the House of Representatives appoint a panel of nationally
prominent persons in representative walks of life to develop national
scholastic standards.

The standards should consist of specific, minimum competancy re-
quirements for various levels—second grade, fourth grade, sixth grade,
and so on. In addition, there should be a formal system of tests to show
not only the relative standing of students and schools against national
norms but also whether students meet the minimum competency re-
quirements. This would provide a yardstick to measure academic per-
formance—a means of assessing achievement of individual students,
effectiveness of teachers, and overall academic attainment of schools.
Summaries of test results by school, district, and State would enable
parents and educators to measure where their schools stand relative
to the national standards and to other schools in the country. For the
first time, parents would have a means to hold teachers and schools
accountable for the quality of their work.

The States should be urged to adopt these standards and administer
examinations. However, if local authorities do not provide the service,
parents should be able to have their children tested against the na-
tional standards at Government expense.

Nothing in this proposal would violate the constitutional separation
of powers between Federal and State governments, nor counter our
tradition of local and State control of schools. I envisage the render-
ing of a service, not regulation in any way, shape, or manner.

The creation of national scholastic standards is the minimum step
we must take. Lord Kelvin said :

When you can measure what you are speaking about * * * you know some-
thing about it; but when you cannot measure it, * * * your knowledge is of a
meager and unsatisfactory kind.
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The need for national scholastic standards has been recognized by
some national leaders. For example, in 1963, President Kennedy be-
came interested in this proposal and asked for my recommendations.
He sent my proposal to the Commissioner of Education for study by
the University of Chicago and the Carnegie Foundation. The Presi-
dent kept me informed of their progress. This effort ended with his
untimely death. President Nixon, in his education message of March 3,
1970, also urged national standards as a means of measuring the effec-
tiveness of schools. Yet today we are no closer to having these
standards.

The American public is becoming aware that our educational system
needs correction. A poll taken in 1976 shows that, by a margin of
2 to 1, Americans are of the opinion that all students should be re-
quired to pass a standard nationwide examination to qualify for a
high school diploma. A few States have made preliminary attempts
to set records. However, these efforts cannot substitute for national
standards.

Our States and Congress have been most generous in providing
funds for the education of our children. Our per capita expenditure
for education is greater than that of any other country in the world.
But neither the States nor Congress has excrcised adequate oversight
of how the money has been spent.

The impetus must come from Congress to sce that national stand-
ards are set. Congress cannot rely on the Office of Education. If Con-
gress lives up to its responsibility and sees that standards are set, I
believe the public will demand their adoption by the education
community.

We would be wise to heed the words of Aristotle who said that the
chief concern of the lawgiver must be the education of the young.

Thank yvou, Mr. Chairman.

This completes my statement.

Senator Prrr. Thank you, Admiral Rickover, for the excellent and
strong and provocative statement. I must say that the legislation
Senator Cooper and I introduced in 1969, if my colleagues in the
Congress had approved of it, would have done very much what you
said. It would have provided at least the option of a standard exam-
ination for all high school graduates, not a mandatory one for getting
a degree. But even that preliminary step I was unable to get through.
All that we could get through was councils set up at the national and
State level to improve the quality of education. These were never
implemented.

So I have been down this road with you and am disappointed at my
lack of success.

Admiral Rickover. So am I, sir.

T appreciate what you have done.

Senator Prrr. I thought probably we would let Dr. Berry make her
statement first. Then we could talk to both witnesses, Senator Haya-
kawa, unless you have a statement you would like to make at this
time.

Senator Hayagawa. I would like to hear our next witness.

‘Senator Pzrr. All right.

" Dr. Berry, would you proceed ?
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Dr. Berry. All right.

Senator Perr. If T may add how delighted I am to have Dr. Berry,
who is the top Federal official responsible for education, the Assistant
Secretary of Education, who has been willing to come on the firing
line in this very sensitive subject, I hope that people in responsible
positions such as hers will continue to be on the firing line this way.

She is the former chancellor of the University of Colorado and for-
mer provost of behavioral and social sciences at the University of
Maryland. I am indeed happy to welcome her here and look forward
to hearing her proceed.

STATEMENT OF DR. MARY BERRY, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR
EDUCATION, EDUCATION DIVISION, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH,
EDUCATION, AND WELFARE

Dr. Berry. Thank you, Senator Pell and Senator Hayakawa.

It is a pleasure to appear before this subcommittee to discuss Ad-
miral Rickover’s proposal—and you were quite correct, I am on the
firing line, as it turns out.

We share Admiral Rickover’s concern about the quality of educa-
tion, and we are grateful for his efforts in the past and we know that
now

Senator Perr. Excuse me. Can you hear in the back of the room?

[A chorus of noes.]

Senator Prrr. Could you move the microphone a little closer?

OK. Thank you.

Dr. Berry. I’ll start over.

You were right, indeed. I am on the firing line.

I am pleased to appear before the subcommittee to discuss Admiral
Rickover’s proposal. This hearing can be taken as a tribute to him and
the many years in which he has contributed to the national concern
for the quality of education. Increased public awareness of this central
issue is in part due to his efforts.

The Department and I are as concerned about the quality of educa-
tion as Admiral Rickover, and we are open to new ways of pursuing
his goal of raising the intellectual level of every child in the country.

We will consider the specific proposals that he made today, as we
continue discussions in the Department on the means of improving
the quality of education for all children.

In the interest of time, I will not actually read my statement, but
I will simply address some of the points that he made, so that we
might have time, therefore, to—— -

Senator Perr. Then I will ask your permission and my colleagues’
permission to put your statement in full in the record. I have had a
chance to go over it. I think it is a fine statement, and it should be
included in full.

Without objection, it will be incorporated into the record at the
conclusion of your testimony.

Dr. Berry. Thank you.

First of all, we share the goal of achieving quality in education,
and in fact, I agree with most of the statement made by Admiral Rick-
over as he described the problems that exist in education today in the
country.
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But there are problems when you try to reach solutions. First I
want to talk about what the problems are, and then I want to suggest
some things that we might be able to do to remedy them.

Everyone in the country wants better education. The principal
question is, what is better. We do not, in my opinion, have a national
consensus on what exactly every child in the country ought to learn
in every school system.

We might be able to do that in some areas where there is con-
sensus—for example on the need for reading and mathematics. But
there are a lot of other areas where different school systems teach
different things, by virtue of choices made in the community. The high
school curriculum in this country, for example, is diverse and special-
ized. So I do not think that in every area, even if we conceded to
the validity of examinations and tests, that we would be able to reach
a consensus about just exactly what it is that we should test to make
education better. ,

Second, I don’t think there is any lack of enthusiasm or initiative
for educational reform in the country at this time. All wisdom, of
course, does not flow from the Federal Government or the Education
Division or even the Office of Education.

Educational reform is alive and well in all the States in this country,
as evidenced by the great interest that is being taken in it, and as
evidenced by the movement toward competency examinations that
you described at the outset, Senator Pell. So, we don’t need to worry.
indeed, about citizens being concerned about this issue and taking
steps in their local communities to work with this issue.

1 do believe that while there may be no constitutional issue raised
by the imposition of national standards on an optional basis, Admiral
Rickover’s proposal may run counter to the notion of local control
and local agreement about what ought to be offered and about the
tests which ought to be made and the standards that ought to be
upheld in the local schools. Since the States are taking the problem
seriously. I am not sure that we ought at this time, to interfere.

The other point is that I am not sure that a system of national
examinations would encourage students to aspire to work harder or
make better grades. I'm not sure about that. It may be true for some
stndents. It may be true that, for example, the Office of Education’s
Presidential scholars program which was instituted in 1964, is an
incentive for some students to work harder, so that they can be selected
for this program, which is an honor for them. But I am not sure that
it works for all students. Some students come from a culture that
imakes them not interested in diplomas, just for the sake of diplomas,
or just because there are paper credentials that indicate that they have
somehow met a high standard. They may need a different kind of
motivation—for example, a job might be a better motivation than a
certain kind of a diploma. I don’t know what the answers are in this
situation, but I do know that there is a difference of opinion among
scholars about what, in fact, does motivate students.

The other point is that, certainly, university admissions officers and
employers need to know which students are qualified. Testing may be
one way to tell whether they are qualified when they go into the job
market or go to the university. But qualifications do depend on a num-
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ber of items and it is generally conceded or admitted by scholars who
work in this area, that test scores are not the only way to measure the
qualifications of an individual. Tests are under general attack by
scholars and researchers as the admiral conceded in his testimony.

If we could determine what the qualifications were in all cases, I
would be the first to recommend that we all insist that everyone at
least attempt to meet those standards and those qualifications. NIE,
the National Institute of Education, has a research program under
way at the present time to develop better methods of assessing stu-
dents and determining standards. We are not sure what we are test-
ing in all cases, and I think we would have to be sure before we were
to set up a national standard, which by virtue of its very existence,
would lead people to believe that there was validity, great validity
to it.

It is said that national examinations would tell lay people whether
their schools were doing a good job or not. But there you have the
problem of validity again. Even if the tests were valid, the ability
of schools to influence what happens to students, depends on a number
of factors. One may be the ability of the students who enter the school.
A school that has very high standards and does a good job, may
have some very low ability or mediocre students who enter 1t, and in
spite of all the school does, they may end up making lower scores.
This does not necessarily mean that there is a fault with the teachers.
It also depends on the goal of the school—what is the particular school
trying to do; different schools may have different goals.

I am not saying that it is impossible to use test scores to evaluate
schools—I am just saying that these factors would have to be taken
into account if one were to head in this direction.

On the point of telling lay people about the condition of education
in the country, I think we do that already. We tell them, through the
national assessments, run by the National Center for Education Sta-
tistics, as the admiral pointed out. The national assessment tells people
about the condition of education in the country. They do this in a way
that is not regarded as intrusive by people in the States, because it
tells us what our young people know about certain coping skills, with-
out certifying local schools or without assessing or evaluating what-
ever it is that local people ought to be doing in their schools. It is true
that the national assessment uses a statistical sample. If the Appro-
priations Committee loved the National Center for Education statistics
as much as the Authorizing Committee does, we might have more
funding available and I'm sure we would be happy to test every per-
son in the country instead of using a statistical sample. But the na-
tional assessment’s sample has been scientifically drawn. We think
that its results are accurate and that it does do a fine job in terms of
reporting on the knowledge possessed by persons at this time.

Another measure, of course, is to compare what we do in this
country—and the knowledge that is possessed by people who graduate
from our schools—with what goes on in other countries in the world.
The Department has funded a number of surveys in the last few
years comparing the achievement of students in this country with
other countries. The general conclusion that is reached from these
surveys is that when groups are basically alike in age, grade, and
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representativeness of their respective populations, there is with few
exceptions very little difference in performance between students of
one developed ‘country and another. Included in that group of coun-
tries are some where they were very selective in terms of who goes
on to secondary school, for example, and other countries where they
were nonselective as we are. But there were no widespread and im-
portant differences, that were found in this particular survey.

Currently, the National Institute of Education is contributing to
the cost of planning a new survey in mathematics.

Now, all of this may seem to you, not to comport with the reality
of the concern about declining test scores and the state of education
in the country and may sound to you, like a defense of what presently
exists, but it is not. It is simply pointing out that if we are to move
to a proposal of this sort—and we will continue to examine it in the
Department—that we have to take care that whatever standards we
set are standards about which we can have agreement, and that we
will know what we are testing.

Now, how do we reach that position?

T think that we should find ways, through research and evaluation
and development, to determine what tests are supposed to tell us and
how we should go about using them. I think, for example, that it is
shocking that in the Federal Government, we spend about $10.8
billion on educational programs and only about one-half of 1 percent
of that amount for research and development. Since I have been in
Washington, everyone here, even people who run the programs, tell
me we are not really sure whether the programs do what they are
supposed to do or whether they are in fact helping education when
the evidence of decline is all around us. I think that we should con-
tinue the programs, but we ought to be willing to invest more money
in research and evaluation and then to disseminate the results of the
research in a way that they can be helpful to the people who must
run the schools.

I think we ought also to encourage the States in their efforts to find
ways to test competency. We ought to give them advice, technical
assistance—help them, encourage them—but we must remember that
they do have a responsibility to the great diversity of students in the
school population, and that they must find ways to effectively teach all
individuals. It would not be enough to simply fail people on com-
petency tests or not give them a diploma and kick them out into the
streets. That would be a failure of responsibility on the educator’s
part; it is their responsibilities to teach those who need teaching. We
ought to encourage them in that job.

. We should recognize that a major problem for teachers is not know-
ing how to cope with those populations that they are teaching now.
Some of these populations, 50 or 100 years ago, would not have been
in school. Teachers need help in figuring out how to teach such groups.

T do most certainly agcree that to have a student accept a diploma
without an education is futile, useless, and self-defeating. We ought to
do something about it.

What we can do is to develop more knowledge and information,
disseminate this information and give more help to those people in the
States, who are concerned about the issue.



21

So, we are concerned ; we worry about the quality of education. I am
concerned. We will evaluate the Admiral’s proposal as well as others
as we go along, but I did want to raise these caveats as we pursue the
discussion.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Prrr. Madam, thank you very much, indeed.

I have several questions that I want to ask and I will then turn to
my colleague. Then I’ll come back to more of my own questions.

First, addressing Admiral Rickover, what would be your recom-
mendation in regard to television? How should we handle this
problem ?

T agree with you that it is the opiate of the masses.

Admiral Rickover. Well, I will discuss it primarily from the stand-
point of the education of children, because children are the most
valuable asset we have.

If I were a parent, I would take a hammer in my right hand, or if
I was left-handed, I would take the hammer in my left hand, and
swing at the television tube and hit it. That would be the best thing
we could do for the education of American children.

Dr. Berry. I would not agree with that. [ Laughter.]

Admiral Ricrover. I'm sure you wouldn’t. [ Laughter.]

Dr. Berry. T happened to be present at a meeting with the “Presi-
dential Scholars” who are the gifted and talented kids that I just
talked about. We were at the White House and the President made
a statement to them, which was one of the most eloquent statements I
have heard, on the subject of television, when he was asked the
same question that you have just asked.

His response—and T agree with his response—not because he is the
President, but because of what he said—which is that television has
been a great learning tool. It has brought a kind of culture and
civilization—albeit popular culture, to people in places where they
would never have known about the realities of some of the things
that exist in the world, if there had been no television.

The problem with television is its use in promoting educational
values. So I would think that we need to work on changing
approaches in programing and finding ways to use television as a
tool to educate people,as opposed to getting rid of it.

Senator Prrr. Dr. Berry I agree with you that television could
be used from some good program the way it is used in foreign and
European countries.

But, do you think, on balance, that television, as it presently is,
with its present mix of programs, commercials and recommendations
to smoke or drink or whatever, may be—do you think that the
American people have gained more from television as it is today or
lost more ?

Dr. Berry. In terms of the way it is today, I would think, on
balance, we have probably gained more.

That does not mean that we do not need reform—and I certainly
would support funding different programing approaches to be used
for an educational purpose.

But take for example—depending on what side of the issue you
are on—and I know you are on the right side—the whole civil rights
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movement. Television brought the people a view of something that
they would not have seen otherwise, and contributed greatly to the
development of a great social reform movement in this country.
In terms of building awareness among people, I think overall in the
last 20 years, there have been gains. However, those social gains have
to be balanced against most of what is on television, which is not
educational and which seems to me to be valueless in terms of edu-
cﬁting people. I would think, therefore, we would need to reform
that.

Senator PerL. Of course, before the Civil War, 110 years ago, they
fought about the cause of civil rights without the benefit of television
and radio.

Now, I would like to return to a statistic of Admiral Rickover’s
when he mentioned that the quality of teachers as a group was less
than that of any other group, except those who dropped out of col-
lege, will you give me a citation for that?

Admiral Ricrover. Yes, sir.

You will find it in Koerner’s book.

Senator Perr. Whose book ¢

Admiral Rickover. Dr. Koerner. I will get the exact title for you,
Mr. Chairman. [The title of the book is “The Miseducation of Ameri-
can Teachers,” by James D. Koerner.]

Senator Perr. All right.

Admiral Ricgover. May I comment further on television ?

. Senator PeLL. Sure.

Admiral Rickover. Dr. Berry was talking about the efficacy of tele-
vision in a political content—about civil rights.

I understood that the question you asked me -was about television
as it pertains to the education of our children. I restric’ed my answer
to this specific area.

Television programing is determined too much by profit to serve
as a useful educational tool. Although television occasionally includes
something of use to the children, its overall impact is detrimental to
their education. ,

Mr. Chairman, I am saddened by Dr. Berry’s testimony. I have
great respect for Dr. Berry and I’m sure she has good intentions. But
to paraphrase a well-known passage in the Bible: The voice is the
voice of Dr. Berry, but the words are the words of the U.S. Office of
Education.

- As a result, she sounds like a typical bureaucrat talking : “We know
what to do—mother knows best” or, if somebody comes in with a new
idea, “we will consider it.”

TFurthermore, T was addressine my views on education to a com-
mittee of the Senate. not to the U.S. Office of Education. Now I am
told that the U.S. Office of Education will consider my proposal. T
would never have the temerity or lack of wisdom to approach the
Office of Education with my recommendations for improving educa-
tion. T know what kind of “consideration” my ideas would receive.

[Laughter.]

Admiral Rickover. On a dailv basis, T am engaged in serious work,
on which the survival of people depends, on which the fate of the
United States may depend.
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Can you imagine, Mr. Chairman, that if anyone comes to me with
an idea, I would not listen to them ?

I welcome ideas from both inside and outside my organization. My
work is being done all day long by a series of heated arguments and
cliscussions in which each person must prove the validity of his ideas
and not hide behind the authority of his office. Nature knows no rank.

Dr. Berry. If I may respond to the admiral, Senator Pell—

Senator Prrr. All right.

. Dr. Berry. I think I did point out that when I said we would con-
sider the proposal, that we will. The Office of Education, by the grace
of Senator Pell and others, is only one agency in the Eduecation Divi-
sion of HEW. And when T said we would consider it, T meant that I
would consider it, the staff of my office would consider it, NIE would
consider it, the Secretary would consider it; we would all consider it,
and not just the Office of Education.

Second, we certainly do not think all wisdom resides in the Federal
Government or that we in fact know what to do. Precisely, the point
of my testimony was that I share your views about the problem, but I
don’t know precisely what to do. T was simply pointing out some of
the problems with some of the ideas that had been proposed, and said
that as we looked at this, we would try to figure out ways to resolve
those problems.

Admiral Rickover. I do agree that all wisdom does not reside in the
Office of Education. I certainly agree with that.

[Laughter.]

Senator PrrLr. Well, T would follow up that with a question,

Why didn’t the Office of Education or HEW—and you do not bear
the burdens of previous predecessors—but for all the years that you
have had a portion of my legislation in effect, a portion that sets up
a council on quality in education, it has never been implemented and 1s
not yet implemented. As far as' I know, there is no intention of im-
plementing it on the part of this administration.

Dr. Berry. I wouldn’t say that there is no intention to implement it
on the part of this administration.

Senator Prrr. I am delighted to hear that.

Do you think—I’m serious—do you think it has a chance of being
implemented ?

Dr. Bexry. I will look at it and I will respond, and yes, it does have
a chance if it is still law.

Senator Perr. Thank you.

Because it is law—it is part B, section 541 of the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act, and it is like the whale’s legs tucked in from
the original bill, which called for this optional test. )

I would be_ very interested in your response to this question.

Dr. Berry. Yes.

I will respond.

Senator PrLr. One thing that concerned me, Dr. Berry, in your
statement, and that is your thought that local schools, or a school
board, should have the basic decision of what they are going to know.

. Are there not certain common elements that every educated person
should have, that is, the ability to read, to express himself gram-
matically in writing, and to do adding and subtracting and simple
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division? Couldn’t these elements—these are the only elements that I
am talking about—be the subject of some kind of national test?

Dr. Berry. Well

Senator PeLL. Let me finish that thought.

Do you imagine anybody having a high school diploma who does
not possess these elementary or these basic elements—and I'm not
talking about other things such as chemistry or foreign language,
ballroom dancing or how to cook—home economics. These three would
have to be, I would think, part of the arsenal—the weapons in the
arsenal of any young person going forth in life today.

Dr. Berry. I would agree with you.

Perhaps I didn’t make myself clear.

I think there is consensus about some matters, for example, that
those three subjects you mentioned are subjects where we should have
competency. I think there are other areas where there is no consensus
or where there may not be a consensus. In respect to those areas, I think
there ought to be local control.

On the issue of the reading and the mathematical skills, where there
is some consensus—and we would all agree that people need to have
these skills—the problem for me is trying to figure out exactly how
to capture those competencies, what the tests ought to be and how to
have everyone in every jurisdiction agree that they would like the
testsin a specific form.

I point out that the reason why—or one of the reasons why in those
States where such minimum competency exams have been legislated
the legislation has not been fully implemented, is that they are in-
volved in discussions about what kinds of tests to give, exactly what
should be in them, and how they can be sure that these tests will tell
them exactly what they want to know. In that regard, I think our
role ought to be to give the States advice, encourage them, and help
them. But the very confusion and the delay in implementing these
exams is an expression of the concern about making sure that the tests
accurately reflect what they want to be learned, what everyone agrees
shou'd be learned, and finally that they are fair to all students.

Senator Prrr. But wouldn’t it be possible for you to design, purely,
on an optional basis, so that only on application could the tests be
mailed out, a test that contains these elements? Surely there should
be no argument about the arithmetic portions of the test. T can’t be-
lieve that there should be a difference in the requirement between
Tllinois to Florida to Rhode Island to California. You could add into
that, I would think, grammatical sentences—the question would be
“What are these sentences about?” There must be some common de-
nominators that you could have grammatical sentences from—*“I went
down to the Safeway and bought two of this and two of that,” and
express yourself that way.

And finally, from the viewpoint of comprehension, I agree that
the comprehension of a middle income youngster will be about differ-
ent subjects than the youngster from the ghetto area of the city. So
we should avoid questions to the middle income youngster like, “What
do you do if you see rats in the living room” and the youngster in
the ghetto area, “What do you do with a tulle dress” or something.
There must be some way that you, with the NIE, could devise some-
thing of that sort.
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Dr. Berry. Perhaps one could do that—what you suggested.

Senator PerL. Why didn’t they do it?

Why don’t they have it available?

Dr. Berry. Perhaps we will.

The way the Federal Government has operated in the past on these
issues is to wait to see what each State has developed and to come
up with some composite kind of view describing what the States are
doing.

I don’t disagree with you. I think that it should be possible.

Senator PeLr. It should be available on an optional basis.

I think this would start a motion that there would then be one or
two or three local school boards in California or Rhode Island, that
would say, “Let’s try this”. Because they tried it on an optional
basis, other schools in the same area, in the spirit of competition,
will want to do the same thing. You would then be doing what the
Federal Government should be doing for education, doing it on a
voluntary basis, and just having it available.

And we in the Congress and those in the educational field would
go around the country making speeches to local groups to try this
test and see what the results of it are. I think this would, in turn, help.

But, T would defer now, to the one educator on our committee,
former President Hayakawa, and would be very interested in his
comments and questions.

Senator Hayakawa. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I believe, Dr. Berry, that these tests already do exist and they have
existed for a long, long time. There are tests in arithmetic that you
have to get through—for example, tests in addition that you have to
get through before you go on to multiplication. There are tests in
multiplication you have to go through in order to get to division;
then tests in division you have to go through in order to go to square
roots, and so on. All these tests exist—there is no question about what
they mean and what the right answers are, and it seems to me, on
the basis of a lot of cash spent on education, that the reason they are
not used, and I would like to check this against your experience, is
that teachers are determined that they shall not be used, because if
they are used, then “teacher A” will be shown to be clearly inferior
to “teacher B” and “teacher B” will be shown to be clearly inferior
to “teacher C.” And then you have a basis for a classification, and
therefore, discriminatory treatment of the better teachers as opposed
to the worst teachers. And teachers are a solid union in defense of
their colleagues. And I have found that in every damn department
I have ever worked in and I find it appalling in this respect.

As a member of the English Department at San Francisco State,
I repeatedly tried to provide the department to agree on certain
standards of grammatical competence that we should expect from
ﬁtudents before they pass freshman English. I could not get to first

ase.

And—well, T do not need to put in my own autobiography, but I
resigned, the year I got my tenure the first time, because I thought it
was such a miserable system, because once you get tenure, you are
involved in this system of mutual self-protection.
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There really is no problem for the U.S. Office of Education or any-
body else to get together and say, “Look, this is what constitutes a
fifth grade education or this is what constitutes adequacy in arith-
metic, so you can go on to algebra ; this is how much algebra you have
to know before you go on to trigonometry; this is how much trigo-
nometry you have to know before you can go on to engineering, et
cetera.” And these are all clearly established objective facts. And the
fact that there is not the same degree of objectivity in history or social
science or English, this does not preclude any individual from de-
manding of any school system, those elementary requirements of being
able to write a simple English sentence or to add a column of figures.

You don’t have to have a U.S. Office of Education to be able to
present and say the prices on a grocery list. You have gone and bought
the following things—now how much is that going to total up to?
And these are high school graduates who cannot add up the sum of a
grocery list, and I don’t know why we have this hesitation by the
State boards of education, U.S. Boards of Education, city boards of
education to make this requirement.

Now what is wrong with our profession, Dr. Berry

Dr. Berry. I am not—— :

Senator Havaxawa. We have used all types of social statements,
saving that these people are deprived

:Dr. Berry. Right.

Senator Hayakawa. But we never had that used on us. We were
everyday kids. We didn’t speak English, some of us—but that didn’t
excuse us one damn bit. We had to learn square roots when it came
time to learn square roots, and so on.

Dr. Berry. Well, I would encourage, as you do, parents to insist
that their local school boards do, in fact, see to it that their children
are taught.

Senator Havyagawa. Dr. Berry, parents do insist on it, and those
who can afford to, find their insistence gets nowhere, so they took
them out and sent them to private schools, but those who cannot
afford it are stuck, with that conspiracy of mediocrity that constitutes
the damn teaching profession.

Dr. Berry. Well, Senator, you are at liberty to say that and I am
not. [Laughter.]

Senator Havagawa. Anyway, Mr. Chairman, the complete slug-
gishness, the immoveability of the educational system is something
‘over which I really despair. We will go over and over and over it
again, as it is Admiral Rickover’s despair, I'm sure, and I really do
not know what to do about it. We cannot abolish the tenure system,
but I think that would be a first step. And what Admiral Rickover
says about teacher evaluation—if we had to—if teachers were also
grocers and they had to hire our own students as grocery clerks, we
would certainly improve our teaching methods. As it is now, grocers
have to teach arithmetic to their own clerks that they hire. And there
seems to be no system by means of which peer evaluation—and when
I became president of San Francisco State, I was shocked to learn
that when a department sent you a list of people to be promoted from
assistant professor to associate professor, the dean was supposed to
say OK and then the vice president for academic affairs was supposed
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to say OK and the president was supposed to sign it and say OK. No
one reviewed that. Well, after I became president, I sent back eight
names and said I refused to sign this promotion recommendation. I
refuse to recommend it clearly and I say to stop it right there. My
God, all hell broke loose. [Laughter.] -

All hell broke loose.

And there was a demonstration, there was chanting, there were
parades and delegations to my office—they did not have tenure—none
of these eight people had tenure. They did not deserve to be promoted
from assistant to associate professor. If I could have promoted them,
they would have had tenure, but I wanted to stop it right there. Even
before they had tenure, that self-protection goes on and this is the
way it is at the university and at the school system level.

When are we going to, as a teaching profession, say to our young
teaching assistants or young instructors, “Look, you are not goo
enough, so go find a job somewhere else.” We don’t. We just take them
in and protect them for the rest of their lives.

Don’t we?

Dr. Berry. Yes.

Admiral Ricgover. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question?

Senator PrrL. Please.

Admiral Rickover. First, I would like to say that, from what Sena-
tor Hayakawa said, I think he has read a book on semantics.

[Laughter.]

Admiral Rickover. Furthermore, I can now understand why the
parents of the State of California elected him and I think he has a
message for any aspiring politician today.

I would like to comment on one statement made by Dr. Berry, about
the comparison of education in America and foreign countries.

Dr. Berry, what percentage of illiteracy do you think there is in
Japan or in Norway or in Sweden ?

What do you think ?

Do you know what the figures are ?

Dr. Berry. Very low.

Admiral Rickover. You made a positive statement that our—that
education in this country was just as good as anywhere else.

Dr. Berry. But I

Admiral Rickover. I should think in your position that you would
know the rate——

Dr. Berry. But—

Admiral Ricrover. What is the rate of illiteracy in this country?

Dr. Berry. That is not that I said.

. Admiral Rickover. What is the rate of illiteracy in the United
States? Do you know ?

Dr. Berry. First of all, very low.

Admiral Rickover. Very little? I don’t understand the term “very
little.” In engineering, I cannot use such expressions as “significant”
and “very little.”

Senator PeLL. Let us take a very short pause here.

[ A short recess.]

Senator Pert. Thank you.
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T would ask that we state in the record at this point, the available
statistics—the staff will collect those on illiteracy.

Are we talking about functional illiteracy or full illiteracy ?

Admiral Rickover. May I comment, sir ?

Senator PeLL. Right.

‘Admiral Rickover. We have about 20 percent functional illiteracy
among adults in the United States. In Japan, they have far less than
1 percent. I think the last time they were looking for one illiterate in
Sweden, they could not find him. [Laughter.] )

Since literacy is the entire foundation of education, I should think
that someone who is the senior education official for the Federal Gov-
ernment should know more about it than a naval officer.

Dr. Berry. And I would rejoin by saying, that just as you
pointed out to me, to say “very little” is not mathematically precise,
to say that in Sweden, they could not find one is not that precise.

[Laughter.]

Dr. Brrry. But T did want to point out, Senator Pell, that the issue
of exactly how much illiteracy there is is not germane to the point
I made in my testimony. The point I made is that when the student
groups are basically alike in age, grade, and representativeness of
their own respective national population there was very little differ-
ence in performance between the students from one developed coun-
try and another. And that is what I said.

‘But, I would be happy to provide more clarification and to check
the figures on illiteracy and all the rest of it.

Senator Prrr. I would ask that the staff pull together from the
Library of Congress, the figures that are available through UNESCO,
of the 20 most technologically advanced nations in that regard.

I would think that in connection with the question of what system
of education—France is probably the most centralized system. There
you know at 11:15 on a Tuesday morning, exactly what every young-
ster is studying. I am not particularly recommending that system,
but certainly, France is a country which has always produced many
diverse viewpoints and cultures.

I cannot help but recall the time of the Hungarian Revolution
of 1956, when I was in charge of the International Rescue Committee
operation. At the time, I remember that these Hungarian youngsters
who came to American schools, as soon as they had learned English, in
spite of having received their earlier education under the Communist
system, which obvously had drawbacks, were usually about 2 years
ahead of our own youngsters.

And the same thing applies, T notice, with yougsters coming out
of schools in Europe now. I have a nephew who finished school in
Scotland and jumped in as a sophomore, when he went to college
here. T think that as a rule, at least in Western Europe, the average
education seems to be a little higher than it is with us.

Do we agree on that premise ?

Dr. Berry. I can only give you, again, the results of the survey,
and to say that

~ Admiral Rickover. Mr. Chairman, I can comment on that question.

Dr. Berry. I’'m sure you can, Admiral.




29

[Laughter.] )
Admiral Rickover. The educational level reached in Western Euro-

pean secondary schools is about equivalent to 2 years in a good Ameri-
can college. .

I wrote a book on Swiss education which the Swiss Government
considered to be the best book ever written by a foreigner on that
country’s education.

Senator Prrr. Probably the only one. [Laughter.]

Admiral Ricxover. It is written in English, by the way. [Laughter. ]

Every year they have an examination of all their graduates before
they all have compulsory military service, and they are given a long
examination, lasting several hours. I sat in on that examination,
although I was a foreigner. I heard the kind of questions that were
asked, and I was allowed to ask questions myself. .

First, they all knew two foreign languages, aside from anything
else. It was marvelous to talk to those youngsters, and anyone who
can sit here and say that the graduates of our high schools are equal
to those of the Western European high schools, simply does not know
what she is talking about.

Dr. Berry. That is not what I said.

Senator PELL. Excuse me.

-I think also we ought to keep in mind, the difference in our systems.
In Europe, the hoch schule—the gymnasium—only a portion of the
youngsters go to those schools. There, as you point out, they come
over considerably more advanced than ours, but the majority of
youngsters over there do not go on. The majority of people in Switzer-
land as you know—that are working—do not speak more than their
own Swiss-German or French. It is the educated gymnasium-hoch
schule graduates who speak more than one language.

I cannot tell you the number of times I have been in Switzerland
and found people there who don’t know any language but German,
which I do not know.

Admiral Rickover. Yes, sir.

But I think you will find that a European graduate of 8 years
schooling knows much more than his counterpart in the United States.

The other false statistic which is paraded around the United States
is that about 40 percent of our students go to college and only about
5 percent in Western Europe. However, European universities are
really equivalent to our graduate schools, not our undergraduate col-
leges. T think you will find the enrollment in U.S. graduate schools
and European universities to be about the same.

Senator PeL. Why Admiral Rickover, would you have the Con-
gress establish the National Standards Committee rather than the
executive branch of the Government ?

I do not really think of this as a congressional function, although I
realize you have been disillusioned by the Office of Education.

Admiral Rrckover. When a captain of a submarine that demon-
strates two or three times, that he 1s incompetent, we replace him. But
you cannot replace the U.S. Office of Education.

. As the witness-told you and as I stated previously, she was talking
for the Office of Education and not for herself. The Office of Educa-
tion will take your money and conduct many experiments, but they
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are invaded by and obligated to the educational establishment, Senator
Hayakawa related his personal experience dealing with the educa-
tional establishment, which, I believe, corroborated what I said in
my testimony. Any fairly intelligent person can tell whether a witness.
is talking for himself or for his institution. The reason I get along
with Congress is that T have always told them what I really thought.

Until there is a drastic reorganization of the Office of Education,
with people with an entirely different viewpoint and philosophy, there
is absolutely no use in depending on them. I have to deal with real
things in this world. An atomic submarine either works or it does
not work. It has millions of parts, and if they do not work, it can sink
and its crew will perish. I am responsible for 117 operating nuclear
ships in the Navy—for their technical operation, for the operation
of their atomic powerplants. They all work. We have never had a
single radiation casualty in the equivalent of about 1,500 years of
operation. There is truth.

What can the Office of Education show for their efforts?

All they can show you is that they come out each year and ask for
more money for research. And that is just exactly what you were told
a short time ago—“Give us more money for researc »__as if research
of the kind that they foster will ever do a damn thing for this country
or for the world for education. You know that as well as I do. You are
just being polite. I am not because I believe in telling the truth.
[Laughter.] -

“Senator Prrr. If you could give us an idea, Admiral, of what the
elements are in the standardized test

Admiral Ricgover. Yes, sir.

I am glad you asked that question. .

The elements would be very simple. Testing would cover the basic
subjects—reading, mathematics, and writing, and such other subjects,
which a nationally recognized group, not myself, would think that
an average grammar school or high school graduate should know.
T am not talking about music. I am talking about the things that an
American citizen should know to be a viable person in this economy.

When you see a statistic that half of the people in this country do
not know that there is an energy crisis, that should cause us to stop
and ask about the quality of our school system.

Senator PeLL. Would not a voluntary test, a test that is available
at no cost to the taxpayer and school, on at least three of those
things—reading, writing and arithmetic, being available to high
schools on a voluntary basis be a step in the right direction ?

Admiral RIckovER. Yes, sir.

‘Senator PErL. Just as public opinion supported Senator Hayakawa
in the last election, public opinion in the community would have these
tests be administered. If one school district did it, others would follow,
and follow and follow.

And would that not be a step in the right direction ?

Admiral Rickover. Yes, sir.

Senator Prrrn. And along that line, should we not take some com-
fort from the expression of the Assistant Secretary, that she would—
T thought I detected that she would give serious thought to the idea
of making such a test available and having it marked by the NIE.
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Dr. Berry. Right.

I did say that.

I said two things—I said that and I also said that, when I go back
to look at it, if the Council on the Quality of Education still exists in
the land, we will look into setting it up. Isaid two things.

Senator Perr. Out of this hearing, really, I think a considerable
amount of breakthroughs may be achieved.

One, if we do not anger Dr. Berry too much, we may find that a
voluntary test on the three areas—and I think, fairly, Admiral Rick-
over, we ought to settle for that, at the beginning—that that kind of
- test would start being used, and that would be one real step along.

Admiral Rickover. That would be, sir.

This is the first admission in history by the U.S. Office of Educa-
tion, that someone other than a legal member of the educational es-
tablishment can have any worthwhile idea on education. So I am
very grateful for small favors.

However, I question that a test which is the entire responsibility of
the U.S. Office of Education will do the job. They are too closely
allied with the educational establishment and its big lobbying organi-
zations which have officially stated their opposition to standardized
testing.

Are you aware of that, Senator ?

Senator PrrL. Yes.

Admiral Rickover, They have said that testing is undemocratic
and some other word.

Senator PeLr. Elitest is the word.

Admiral Rickover. Elitest is the word—right.

Dr, Berry. Well, I would point out to Senator Pell and to the
Admiral, that the proposal is to have the NIE, the National Institute
of Education, handle the test, and not the Office of Education, if
that gives us any confidence.

Admiral Rickover. Yes, but you finance that office, do you not?

Senator PELL. It comes under the Assistant Secretary, and for that
reason, her thoughts to this are worth a great deal. .

A test like that would not cost too much to administer.

Could that be done out of your budget, administratively, or not?

Dr. Berry. I do not know.

I dare not commit to that until I go back to look at it.

Senator Pecr. I will do all I can as chairman of the authorizing
subcommittee to be supportive.

Dr. Berry. Yes.

Senator PELL. I can be supportive in this direction, since I have the
capacity.

Senator Havaxawa. And I think it is very important that as this
idea moves forward, that nobody get credit for it, because the only
way an idea will really move is if everyone feels it is their idea.

Admiral Rrckover. I must say that I cannot see the U.S. Office
of Education ever leading a campaign to educate our children.

Senator PeLL. I disagree with you.

I have been working with them for some years. I have had my
disappointments, but I have never felt better than I do right now,
when I see this idea which we talked about 10 years ago, which you
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have been working on 20 or 30 years—that we have seen a little
motion here today and that is more than I have seen in 10 years.

Admiral Rickover. Yes, sir.

You are correct.

This is the greatest accomplishment of the U.S. Office of Education
in 110 years. [ Laughter.]

Senator Hayaxawa. Mr. Chairman, as is very clear, I have been
somewhat moved by the testimony given by the Admiral and by Dr.
Berry, and I would like to say something to you, Mary Berry, rather
than the spokesperson for the educational establishment. :

You are now Assistant Secretary for Education. You are really the
top of the ladder insofar as the whole educational establishment is
concerned. You do not have to pay any attention to them any more.
You are the boss. You are the top. You do not have to yield to the
pressure of any American Federation of Teachers, Association of
Schoolmasters or anybody else. You can decide whether it is quality
and you can decide what is the top priority in education.

You know what education needs. You are a good citizen and a
conscientious worker and you can order them about and set the
directions. L R

And the admiral and I. I am afraid we have been giving you a
hard time, but there is nothing personal in it. It is just our deep con-
cern for education.

"On top of all that, I have admired the way you have taken this
rough patch with good humor and with relaxation and with con-
fidence in yourself. That is wonderful.

And since you do have that confidence in yourself, please go and
shake them around a bit, and insist upon some standards, because this
country is really shaping its foundations with its children, and they
are not getting the proper foundations in arithmetic or reading or
writing—and you are in a position to raise all hell about it. That is
your position, and I congratulate you on that position, and anytime
you want help from Admiral Rickover or me, by gosh, we will help
you.

Dr. Berry. Well, I appreciate that, because as I go kicking them
around, I will need your help.--

[Laughter.]

Admiral Ricrover. You certainly will.

You will need it when you learn what a government bureaucracy is.

You will find out that many of your people will oppose you, but as
Senator Hayakawa said, you are the boss. Use your own conscience,
do what you think is right, and you will find out that there are many
people who will help you. I’'m sure that this committee will help you
if you try to do the right thing, and if there are people working for
you who do not want to carry out the mandate of Congress, then
you ought to fire them.

Senator Hayagawa. That’s right.

Senator PerL. I would suggest that you try to get through reading,
writing, and arithmetic, and leave the other ones for subsequent gen-
erations. I also thank you very much for your offer of taking another
look at the section in part D of the Elementary and Secondary Educa-
tion Act, and perhaps implementing it, bringing to effect the Council
on the Quality of Education.
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Dr. Berry. Thank you.

Senator Perr. I want to thank Admiral Rickover, particularly,
because I know how busy he is, and this is just one interest—an ap-
Egr:ently strong interest, but an outside interest from his main responsi-

ility, which 1s to keep our country safe and protected, and he does
that very well indeed.

Il? ghere any closing statement that either of you would care to
make ?

Dr. Berry. No.

That is fine, thank you.

Admiral Rickover. Mr. Chairman, I would like to make a final
statement.

I realize that my colleague here has a very tough job. I don’t
underestimate that at all, because I know these educationists from
personal experience. I very much appreciate your statesman-like work
in taking a situation and making something out of it. I think you have
got a fine way of getting this started. It is not important what the
first set of examination questions are. The most important thing is
establishing the concept that there will be somebody outside of the
educational establishment that will develop these standards and tests.
And T think the finest thing that may come out of this is the dissocia-
tion of the Office of Education from all the other educationists. Per-
haps the office will not act independently. And I believe that is what
the committee wants, what the President wants, and what the people
want.

So I want to thank you very much. I think that this hearing may
be a far more significant meeting than any that you have held in a
long time.

Senator PeLr. It is interesting, too, how the four of us engaged in
this dialog are from different parts of the country, different back-
grounds and we all have a certain commonality of viewpoint in this
regard.

Senator Hayakawa, do you want to state anything else ?

Senator Hayaxawa. Nothing more.

Senator PeLL. Thank you all.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Berry follows:]
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Mf. Chairman:

It is a pleasure to appear before this Subcommittee to discuss
Admiral Rickover's proposal, which would set up a National Standards
Camittee and a mﬁoml system of examinations for education. This
hearing can be taken as a tribute to Admiral Rickover, who for many
years has contributed to0.a national concern for the quality of education.
Increased public awareness of this central issue is.in part due to
- his efforts. .
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Admiral Rlckover offers as a priority goal for the United States

“"to bring all our children to markedly higher intellectual levels,®
especially in the sense of being able to think more intelligently’

about national issues. To pursuethz.s goal, he suggests that Congress
should set up a National Standaris Committee (1) to report on the state

of American education and to find out if it is competitive with comtries
of similar levels of culture and technology, and (2) to set up nat:.onal
emnauonswmd—xmuld serve as a national scholastic standard. - This
stardardwouldbekﬂ.ghrelativetotlwse currently being pursued.

We agree with Admiral Rickover's goal and we see, as he does, a

great national concern for the quality of education. In fact, twoe:o.stang
 programs in the Office of Education highlighting intellectual excellence o
are worthy of note. The Office of Gifted and Talented administers the
Presidential Scholars Program, first established in 1964, which annually
" honors over 120 intellectually accamplished graduating high school seniors
from all over the United States. There have been nearly 1700 Presidential
Scholars since the program's inception, alldxosenfcrdamstmted
leadership, scholarship, contribution to school and commmity, and accamplish-
ment in the arts, scmcaandotherﬁeldsof interest. In addition,
theOfflceofG;ftedandTalamedmthelastf:scalyearfmdedSB
projects, with 68% of the $2.56 million budget targeted to strengthen state
effortstoservethegiftedandfalmtedandpmvideqtmityedmatimfor
thegiftedi.nkindergartet_lthro@ltheuthgrade. Projects range fram
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those that seek to identify gifted and talented culturally diverse urban
youth through various programs to those that‘search out gifted and talented
pre~schoolers in rural settings. Other projects are concmtrated on
reaching and identifying gifted and talented of particular cultural groups,
including Hispanic, American Indian, and Appalachian children. Finally,
the National Training Institute on Gifted and Talented and the Policy
Fellows Program provide cpporttm:s.tles for people involved in the training
of leaders in gifted education. Clearly, this is only a beginning.
AmﬁmlRideovermderscoresﬂae.needfcrustouﬁJdupmthisbegiming.
and we will consider his proposals sericusly as discussions proceed in the
department. Véwillalsoconside.rctlnrneansofrespondingtothecmcem
for quality.
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_ One problem with Admiral Rickover's proposal is that it is oriented
toward those of relatively high ability. ’me Federal gﬁvenm'ent's respon-
sibility is indeed to be concerned with the education of all children,
and moreover, to give special attention to children who have difficulty
learning or children who have not.been given equal opportunity in the past.
To be sure, aparu’.cularconcamfcrthegiftedisalsoappropriate, as
longasneasur&stakenintheixbelm_fdonothaveadetrﬁrentaleffect
on other children. In the following point-by-point analysis of the Rickover
proposal, weseethatasystemofnadonalexandmticnscouldhavesucha
potentially negative effect. ‘

Point A - AlargesectoroftheAnexicangecplewants better

adication. Surely, American pecple do want a better education for
their children, but the question is whether they agree on what better
is. Or to be more precise, do they agree sufficiently to provide the
pasis for a national set of examinations? In terms of content, well-
meaning and intelligent specialists and laymen alike differ an what
changes should be made, particularly since students can cover anly so
nnxﬂlmaterialduringagivenperiodof schooling. Same of the tradeoffs
currently at issue include mathematical reasoning vs. camputation; prob-
ability and statistics vs. other aspects of mathematics; literary
classics vs. everyday uses of English; creative writing vs. business or

consumer English; aural-oral approaches to foreign approaches vs. the
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study of foreign literatures; American history vs. the history of Eurcpe;
Asia and other parts of the Third World; more econamics or sociology vs.
other subjects; more emphasis on manual skills vs. the academic subjects;
more visual arts, misic or physical education vs. other subjects; more
emphasis on issues of immediate public concern such as envircmmental
problems and consumer affairs vs. the study of academic disciplines for
their intrinsic interest.

It might be possiblé to put together such a variety of examinations
as to serve all these different interests. However, a large number of
highly specializs_d examinations would not provide a clearcut naticnal
standard. The layperson would still have difficulty in keeping track
of the exams and in knowing how they differ. Also, such examinations
might contribute to a much greater specialization in secondary school
than currently exists, a specialization which many would consider pre—
mature. The student who wants a broad.general education might not be able
to campete with speca.allzed students on any particular test. England's
secondary education, which Admiral Rickover particularly admires and
which serves as the model for the proposed examination system, has been
criticized for early specialization.

Point B - People find no one in govermment to carry out their wishes

for educaticnal reform. In fact, educational reform is alive ard,

depending on one's point of view, well at all levels of goverrment. It
is particularly strong at the state level. Instead of establishing its
own standards for education, the Federal goverrment might better fselp
the states establish standards and carry cut their constituticnal
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respensibilities in their own way. This approach is particularly
appropriate since, as we suggested under Point A, above, people differ
in their views on the direction that reform should take.

Point C - This prooosal would introduce a needed element of choice.

Tt would not be unconstituticnal nor run counter to our tradition of

local control. Admiral Rickover's proposal may not be an unconstitutional
interference with states' rights, but it appears to run counter to the
tradition of local control. If an examination is to be taken seriously
as attesting to-student campetence and as able to mtiv;xte students to do
better than they would have done without the test, then it is a test
which schools must also take seriously. They must prepare students for
such tests, and, in doing so, will have given up much of their authority

to determine the objectives of education for themselves.

The ultimate effect of this proposal might well be to reduce student
choice. The more an examination is used for university admissions and

employment, the more it loses its voluntary character.

If one wishes to resart to the judgment of internaticnal cpinion,
one finds that the sector of American education which is most admired
outside the United States is the postsecondary. It is notable that
this is the sector which allows for most freedom of choice and which

is least subject to uniformity of standards. It comprehends a great
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diversity of standards with different instituticns having different
goals and samewhat different clienteles. Great private universities,
great state universities, smaller state and private colleges, world-
renowned institutes of technology, ctuirch—supported universities and
colleges, junior or commmity colIe;._res-all coexist and meet in one way
or ancther the varied educational needs of the nation.

Point D - National acammaucns would encourage lackadaisical

students to aspire to higher academic achievement. Setting standards

and rewarding with diplamas will get children to work with their minds.

Declining enrollments in the core academic subjects, such as English,
mathematics, science, and foreign languages is a problem and may figure
in -test-score declines. However, it is not clear that this proposal
would redress the situation. . If the time-honored motivators
of standards and diplamas worked with all children, we would have few
educational problems. They may work well with same children fram
finéncia.‘lly successful families who place a high value on education, but
there are indications from various industrialized countries that these
motivators are not sufficient for many children and that, if we want
higher achievement amcng such children, we must rely on researchers
and innovative practitioners to find new means. Standards are
particularly insufficient when the school is in same sense foreign
to children as when the hame language diffars from that spoken in school.
" Point E - University admissions officers and emplovers need to

know what an applicant!s scholastic qualifications actually are. Certify-

ing qualifications on a diplama would save time and money. It is

questionable whether the rotation of passing or not passing on a single
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set of examinations can ever be a universally adequate indicator of
academic achievement. Other sources of information need to be taken
into account, for example, a history of courses taken, grades received,
maxmendau’.onsﬁmnteachersaxﬁanydﬁngelsematana;plicant ‘
wishes to present in his or her favor. Admiral Rickover's statements
suggest a much heavier reliance dn tests than we believe is warranted.

Wealmadyhavenuchacperiencewithﬂecollegemtrariceapﬂtude
and achievement exams developed by the Educational Testing Service and
the American College Mg Program. These tests have been developed
with care and validated in terms of college performange. Yet like all
tests—essay, short-answer, cral, or multiple choice, they have been
the subject. of much criticism. The New York Times of May 1, 1977, con-i
tained a special supplement on the controversies over testing. A group
of some forty educational organizations, with the cooper.atmn of educa-
tional reformers such as Jerrold Zacharias, arebandiﬁgmgéthermme
National- Consortium on Testing to search for alternatives to standardized
tests. The National Institute of Education has a research program to
develop better methods of assessment. We will consider the Rickover
proposalsasweleammreabm:tthevalueoftesdng.

Given the present state of testing techmology, the practice of
setting a single passing score is particularly suspect. In fact, it is
not clear how to set such scores without being arbitrary and unjustly
penalizing those whose scores are only slightly below the cutoff. One
might set a cutoff such that cnly a specified percentage of students
would pass, but it would be difficult to justify such a percentage.
Itmldbebettertosetacn’terionintamxsofkncwledgeorskiﬂs
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to be possessed, but for many tests there is at present no satisfactory
way to do this.

If cne simply wanted to select a group of high ability persons
to £ill high status schools and jobs, national examinations might
fulfill this function well. However, we must recognize that such
tests could result in the unfair treatmentvof individuals whose
abilities, for varying reasons, might ot be given adequate recognition
by the tests.

Point F - National examinations would give laypersons the means to

judge whether 'a “school or college is doing its job. Unfortumately, tests

by themselves cannot be relied upon in this way. First, few users
would have sufficient knowledge of subject matter to comprehend fully the
significance of a varied set of examinations. éecmd, a school or
college may have goals which are not adequately . represented in the
examination. Third and most important, students may score high or low
on an examination for reasons other than the effectiveness of the
school. A school which attracts high ability students can have high
scoring graduates even if the school's program is' mediocre. Schpols
which work with students of lower ability may have gzaduateswm score
relatively low even when the institution has greatly increased their
knowledge.

Besides setting up national examinations, the camnittee established
by Congress would have. the task of periodically reporting on the state
of American education. Currently, reporting on American educata.on is a
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mandate given to the National Center for Fducation  Statistics.
Through the Education Cammission of the States, 2 consoruum of state
goverrments, the Center finds the Mational Assessment of Educational
Progress. National Assessment has the résponsibility for testing the
knowledge of young pecple in the Un:l.tai Stated without being responsible
for certifving individuals and evaluat:.ng schools. For this reasen,
»itavoidsrranyof tlzepiobla‘fswhichwehavediscussed above. In
addition, such a program is econamical since it involves testing,
not all students, but miy a sample.

Admiral Rickover is particularly concerned with the standing
of the United States in educaticn relative to other countries with
similar levels of culture and techmology. We can begin to answer this
quest:x.m by cbserving that American schools and universities have
_proved themselves capable of turning out large numbers of highly
gua;ifiedpe:sormel, i:ﬂeedtoonmymvarmusareasformelabor
market easily to abscrb. In some fields a crisis of shortage in the
1950s has turned into a crisis of glut in the 1970s. Nevertheless,
it._may still be that the education of persons with advanced degrees

) ls}adcngmwtamreﬁnecr_s Admi.ralRidcover'socnganEor

qualitycannotberefutedbyreferencetoquantityofgraduatas. Still
we believe that those deficiencies which exist are concentrated, not
among students of high ability and motivation, but among those who have
difficulty learning or adjusting to school.

To answer questions about the campetence of American children in
an international perspective, the U.S. Office of Bducation, together
with foundations and other govermments, funded in the 1960s and early
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70s international surveys of educational achievement. These surveys
were carried out by the Internatiocnal Association for the Evaluation
of Educaticnal Achievement (IFA), a consartium of research institu-
tions in twenty-one Western, Cammmist and Third World countries.-
Thus far, these studies have dea.lt with mathematics, science, reading
camprehension, literature, French and civic education. Although the
Soviet Union (mentioned in ﬁérticular by Admiral Rickover) did not
participate, we do have resuits for students at different age levels
in such countries as ,Engiaxﬁ, Scotland, Australia, Japan, Federal
Republic of Germany, the Netherlands, Sweden and Hungary.

Three .léssons from these surveys are particularly relevant to the
Admiral Rickover proposal:

(1) It is very difficult to develop measures which are equally
appropriate to different school systems. The IFA tests cannot be said
to be equally appropriate to every country. The superior performance
of the Japanese in science is partly explained by the fact that Japanese
studentsvezemrelikelybohavebemexposedtothetesgedmterial.
In mathematics, the first subject surveyed and a subject on which the
U.S. did relatively poorly, the tests have been criticized both far
appropriateness to the United States and for intrinsic problems.in .
same of the items. Nevertheless, the IFA tests remain the only tests
designed specifically for cross-naticnal analyses of data collected
from national samples. Together with associated questionnaires, they
provide a good déal of insight into differences between naticnal
m of education.

95-038 O « 77 = 4
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(2)- "When the student groups are basically ali_ké in age, grade
and representauveness of . their respectwe national chﬂatmns, there
is very little da.ffexence Im r:erfonnance} between the students from one
country or another within the set of more developed' comntries.”

This conclusion is drawn by Alex m};eleSin;NatimyalAcadanyof
Blucation review of the IEA six-subject survey. A few exceptions are
_ noted by Inkeles, including the high performance of Japan and Hungary
in science and Rmam.a -in French.

(3) Insofar as cre can tell fmu these data, high a.bJ.h.ty smdexfs
in nonselective systems cf educat:‘.m are not disadvantaged in camparison -
with hz.gﬁ ability students in countries with selective systems.

O.trrmtly, tlemmplammgasecoxﬂsurveymmtheratlcstosee
héw maﬂxanat:.cs pezfonmce has changed since the early 60s, to assess
the consequences of c:rrlculun reforms in mathematics, and to study the
teaching of mathematics in different countries. The ‘Natianal Institute
of Education has already contributed to the costs of planning this survey.
Further participation is being considered by NIE and NSF, with a final
decision on funding to be made after review of the survey desigqn and -
comparison with other research priorities. S
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anteverthea.rtcomeofthispardcularsumey,itﬁclearttat
vecanleamffunvcﬂaercomtriesinouregfortstoprovideeducatimai
opportunities that are second to none. Wenmstbécpéntonewwaysof
pursuingAdmiralRidcaver'sgoalofraisingtheintellec&allevelof
every child. Ve will consider his specific proposals as we continue
discussionsofmansofi:prc\dngthequalityofeducatimforall

aAdmiral Rickover's idea seems to focus on high ability children
to the likely and unfair disadvantage of those who do less well in
school. It may put more weight on testing than is warranted. Tests
are not self-sufficient indicators of achievement, notivators of student
perfarmance, and measures of school quality. Moreover, even if cne
could depend so heavily on testing, we are not sure that naticnal
examinations would be appropriate for our Federal system. Americans
want better education, but they do not all agree on what better means.
Their differences in such matters may best be reconciled at the State
and local levels. Admiral Rickover has said that he has always "judged
people by whether or not they set themselves a standard." We should be
wary of setting standards that our citizens would not set for themselves.
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Senator PrrL. This hearing isin recess. )
[Whereupon, at 12 noon, the subcommittee was adjourned, subject

to the call of the Chair.]



QUALITY OF EDUCATION, 1977

WEDNESDAY, JULY 27, 1977
U.S. SENATE,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON Epvcarion, Arts anp HuUMANITIES
oF THE CoMMITTEE ON HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice at 10 a.m., in room H-328,
U.S. Capitol, Senator Claiborne Pell (chairman of the subcommittee)
presiding.

Present: Senators Pell and Hayakawa.

Senator PeLL. Good morning.

The Subcommittee on Education, Arts and Flumanities will come
to order.

Today marks the second day of hearings by this subcommittee into
the question of the quality of our Nation’s students—do they learn
to read, write, and compute as well as did their predecessors?

Polls show that 65 percent of the parents of such students do not
believe that their children are receiving adequate instruction in basic
skills. If the national dissatisfaction is so widespread, it is of concern
to educators and legislators at all levels—Federal, State, and local.

The subcommittee heard testimony 2 weeks ago from Admiral Rick-
over, who suggested that one means of improving competency in basic
skills would be the creation of a national standardized test of reading,
writing, and computation, at various grade levels. Dr. Mary Berry,
Assistant Secretary for Education, agreed that such tests could be
useful to school districts to administer on an optional basis, so that
parents and school officials could measure their students’ success
against agreed-upon standards of competency.

Today the subcommittee will hear from two experts in the field of
testing—Dr. William Turnbull, president of the Educational Testing
Service, and Dr. Roy Forbes, director of the National Assessment of
Educational Progress. Both witnesses have wide experience in the de-
velopment and administration of tests to determine educational
competence.

I would hope that they would address their testimony to a number
of issues which the subcommittee must consider:

q V{(hag is the actual situation regarding test. scores and their apparent
ecline?

What is the “state of the art” in testing today? Is it possible to have
non-culture-biased tests?

Is there a Federal role in developing and encouraging the voluntary
use of tests to measure competency in basic skills?

(49)
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I look forward to hearing the witnesses’ answers to these and any
other questions that arise in the course of this hearing.

Dr. Turnbull, I believe you will lead off.

Dr. TurxsuLL. Thank you.

In response to your invitation I have a prepared statement, with
various attachments, on the subject of attaining and surpassing mini-

mum standards of proficiency in the basic skills. The statement is
before you, in written form. I can summarize the main points briefly,
and will be glad to amplify or discuss any aspects of the topic which
you may wish me to.

Senator Perr. The statement will be inserted in full in the record,
together with the enclosures.

Dr. TurxsurL. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF DR. WILLIAM W. TURNBULL, PRESIDENT,
EDUCATIONAL TESTING SERVICE, PRINCETON, N.J.

Dr. TurNBULL. Mr. Chairman, in my opinion this is a time when it
is important to devote national attention, indeed Federal attention, to
basic skills, defined as reading, writing and mathematics. The timeli-
ness derives in part from the evidence which suggest that those skills
have declined among young people in recent years. Even had they not
declined as far as the average student is concerned, it is clear that too
many students are sadly lacking in the tools for further learning and
- for full participating in American society. .

People inside and outside of the educational community have been
painfully aware of the deficiency, and we now see a remarkable up-
surge in efforts to do something about it. In my fuller remarks I have
detailed a sampling of those efforts at State and local levels, and
further references are provided to the astonishing efforts at improve-
ment across the country. v

In this climate there is opportunity and, I believe, a need, for educa-
tional leadership at the national level if the disparate efforts are to be
given focus and substance, and if they are to be provided the intellec-
tual and developmental resources they need to be effective and to avoid
needless duplication of effort.

Above all, we should recognize and build on the enthusiasm and
the good initiative to be found around the country.

T believe it is important that State and local districts set standards
expressed in real-life terms, detailing the basic competencies that
students need to attain. Tt is important also that they test the attain-
ments of their own students and measure the results against those
standards.

For reasons I have outlined, I do not believe that a Federal testing
program in the basic skills is either necessary or desirable. I do not
believe that federally-imposed performance standards to be applied
uniformly across the country are required; nor do I believe we
need a new, federally-sponsored set of tests of the basic skills; there are
many good ones already.

Tt has been suggested that the very difficult issues of “cultural bias,”
which I put in quotes, makes it inappropriate to use the same test
of basic skills with students from various ethnic, economic, and social
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backgrounds. This, I think, is a false issue where most existing tests
are concerned, and is not a valid argument either for or against a new
national test. The reasons are outlined in my fuller statement.

Turning now to what a Federal role might usefully encompass in
supporting a decentralized effort, I would advocate a highly visible
program with Federal support, based on new legislation if necessary,
to do centrally those things that it would be redundant and inefficient
to do over and over again in separate State and local efforts. These
things include a wide range of activities to define the elements of
sound and workable programs, in particular to make explicit the
skills to be measured, to show standards can be set in relation to
levels of performance; to describe how results can be reported to
teachers, to students, to parents, school boards, and the public; and
to provide the basis for comparing results between and among pro-
grams, especially those that use different tests.

The Federal role should be, further:

To provide a clearinghouse of information for States and districts,
with regard to programs under way or proposed.

To assess the Nation’s progress in the basic skills over time.

And to encourage the improvement of instruction or the develop-
ment of new approaches to instruction which will address whatever
skill deficiencies are found. We need not only to define standards of
performance, but also to discover and promulgate the means to help
teachers help students to achieve those standards.

Finally, T have been explicit about a warning that we probably
will have to keep repeating, that is, that acquisition of basic skills,
especially minimum competencies, is a necessary preparation for edu-
cation, but it is far from a sufficient goal in either breadth or depth. A
Federal initiative that keeps that fact before educators and the public
would, I believe, serve the country well by rallying the best efforts
of our disparate system. There are not many times when people seem
so ready to move 1n pursuant of a shared educational purpose.

That concludes my brief summary.

Senator PeLrL. Thank you very much.

Dr. Forbes, do you wish to make your presentation now? Then we
can have a dialogue.

Dr. Forses. Thank you. .

I also have a very short statement, and I have provided the staff
with a packet of information which I would like the opportunity to
discuss at some point.

Senator Perr. That portion which is suitable for inclusion in the
record will be included, without objection.

STATEMENT OF DR. ROY H. FORBES, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
ASSESSMENT OF EDUCATIONAL PROGRESS

Dr. Forees. My name is Roy H. Forbes. I am the director of the
National Assessment of Educational Progress, a project of the Na-
tional Center for Education Statistics, under contract to the Educa-
tion Commission of the States. :

The National Assessment of Educational Progress was designed to
determine what skills, knowledge, and attitudes are possessed by
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young Americans aged 9, 13, 16, and 26-35. More specifically, the proj-
ect reports the educational attainments of young Americans, and
monitors changes in those attainments—growth or decline—over
time. Each year national assessment assesses one or more of the fol-
lowing learning areas: reading, writing, mathematics, science, citizen-
ship-social studies, career and occupational development, literature,
art and music. X

Within each age group the data are presented by sex, region of the
country—the Northeast, Southeast, Central, and Western States—
racial data, that is, black and white, level of education of the parents,
and by the size and type of communities in which the students live.
Just recently, using special analytic techniques, we were able to report
the achievement level of Hispanic students in the country. As far as
we know, this is one of the very few sources of national data on His-
panic students.

Baseline data have been collected in all 10 of the learning areas
in the 8 years since the project’s inception.

From the second assessment of science we were able to determine
that our American students, ages 9-13-17-year-olds, had decreased
approximately 2 percentage points in their ability to respond cor-
rectly to science items.

From the second writing assessment we found that the 13- and 17-
year-olds, although maintaining ability in the mechanics of writing,
have declined in ability to write coherent paragraphs, or essays. They
have a tendency to write as they speak.

And from a special study of functional literacy we conducted for
the “Right to Read Effort,” we determined we had a 2-percentage-
point increase in the ability of the 17-year-olds in school to respond
correctly to the most basic type of reading test. I should add, these
tests are rather simple, including items to determine the respondent’s
ability to follow directions, read signs, and so forth.

For our total reading assessment for 13- and 17-year-olds we found
essentially there had been no over-all change. For the 9-year-old group
there had been a significant increase in reading ability.

National Assessment receives many requests for the results of each
assessment from people in local groups and States who wish to use
our materials.

The results of each assessment are shared with the States and local
agencies, with interested Federal agencies, commissions, and with
the general public.

The reults from an assessment often spur additional interest. For
example, people at the University of Indiana are interested in follow-
ing up some of our information in the reading assessment by doing
additional analyses. :

As part of our reporting policy, we release a portion of the items
we use in conducting the assessment. We find it helps people to
understand better the type of item asked of the student, and at the
same time makes those items and the method we use in an assessment
available to States and local agencies so thev can use them in their
evaluation or assessment. For example. the States of Maine, Rhode
Island, Connecticut, Massachusetts, Florida, Minnesota, Louisiana,
and Hawaii have all used portions of the released mathematics items
as part of their State assessments. Now they are able to make com-
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parisons between the way the students in those States perform with
the way in which the national sample and the sample in our four
reporting regions perform. The State of New Hampshire in a recent
assessment, used some of our citizenship items from the National
Assessment.

Because of the very large interest in writing today, the Blooming-
ton, Minn.; Cheyenne Mountain, Colorado Springs, Colo.; Lincoln,
Nebr., Air Force Academy, Colo., and Dover, N.H., school districts
have used portions of the released writing materials to conduct their
own local assessments of writing. A fter completing local assessments,
they used the findings to plan and develop curricular improvements.

Another example of the way in which the materials have been used
for curricular improvement was a series of articles in the “A rithmetic
Teacher.” Each article took items from the first mathematics assess-
ment, examined how students responded incorrectly, and suggested
techniques teachers could use to correct the students’ computational
and problem-solving deficiencies.

These are a few of the ways in which the data has been used by local
and State agencies. :

The requests by State and local agencies for information, materials,
and services from National Assessment continue to increase. We receive
approximately 1,000 requests, per month, for assistance. These in-
creases are due, I believe, for the most part, to the desire for materials
with adequate reporting data that can be used for comparative pur-
poses, on an optional basis, by local and State agencies. Indeed, many
local agencies use National Assessment materials because of their com-
parative power.

Thus, the National Assessment of Educational Progress is attempt-
ing to meet these data needs of Federal, State, and local agencies.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator PrrL. I thank both Dr. Turnbull and Dr. Forbes for the
fullness of their testimony in their written statement, and for their
testimony in person.

We are particularly, interested in the abstract of the results of these
tests that have been administered.

I notice, glancing at them—and I will read them later in greater
depth—you say the gap between teenage southeastern blacks and
whites narrowed. Does that mean the black scores were up or the white
scores went down ¢ o

Dr. Fores. The best of all worlds: The white scores went up during
that period of time, but the black scores were going up faster, so the
gap was narrowed.

We have still a long way to go, I hasten to add. But I think we have
reason for optimism. If T remember correctly, the percentage point in-
crease for whites in the Southeast was around 1.2 percentage points,
and the black 9-year-old in the Southeast about 7.7 percentage points.
So we have both increases.

Senator Prrr. I have been interested in the subject for at least 10
years or so, as you may know. I introduced legislation some years ago,
with Senator Cooper, calling for quality education, with optional tests
like the Regents Tests, across the country, and Councils for Quality
in Education. We lost the optional test; the council portion remained
in the legislation but was never implemented by the executive branch.
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Now as we look ahead maybe there will be less opposition.

My own thought, and I would like the reaction of each of you;is,
shouidn’t there perhaps be an optional test for minimum standards,
not getting into anything complicated. Is there not some bias-proof
test that would just handle reading, writing, and arithmetic, that is,
whether you read with comprehension, whether you can write gram-
matically and correctly a paragraph, and whether you can do addition
and subtraction—that type of arithmetic which would more or less be
pre.umed to be under the belt of anybody who had a high school
diploma ?

As we all know, many of the people receiving high school diplomas
now cannot meet these minimal criteria.

What is your reaction to that thought ?

Dr. TurxeuLr. From a technical standpoint what you suggest is
feasible. I see no difficulty in constructing such a test at different levels
of difficulty for earlier and later grades. .

Senator Perr. My thought would be one simple test, one that would

" be without cultural bias and would be really a minimum.

Dr. Turnsurn. That can be done in one sense; that is, a test of
minimum skills can indeed be developed; such tests have been devel-
oped in the past. o

The issue of cultural bias in tests is, I think, one that would be
neither more nor less difficult in the case of a nationally sponsored
examination than in the case of the ones commonly used now.

It is very difficult to discuss this issue very usefuﬁy without defining
what “bias” consists of, because different people include different ele-
ments under that term. For example, suppose you have a student from
a home in which English is not spoken. On a test of basie skill in read-
ing English, clearly that student is not likely to do as well at a par-
ticular grade level as will a student at the same grade level who has
grown up in an English-speaking home. v

‘Senator Perr. But that young person is going to have to make his
way in his working life in an English-speaking society and nation.
In order to get a high school diploma should he not be able to meet
the requirements, whether his basic language is Thai or what have

ou?
Y Dr. TurnsuLL. I believe he should. Whether or not the test is biased
under those circumstances is a question that could be answered dif-
ferently by different people.

My feeling would be that such a test is a yardstick of the student’s
ability to cope with reading in English. It purports to be no more,
certainly not a test of the person’s mate capacity to read. He or she
might be fluent in another language, or perhaps not.

Another question sometimes regarded as a legitimate definition of
“bias” is whether the person has had an opportunity for the schooling
that would be available to most of the majority-culture students.
Effective schooling is not equally available to all students across the
country.

Tf the test is seen as a yardstick of the person’s developed profi-
ciencyv, then I would not see any implication of bias in_the test,
whether a national test or a test made under other auspices. However,
some people would, and I believe we have to be aware of that view
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if we are to sort out the various claims and counterclaims as to
whether bias exists or not. It is a very slippery term.

Senator Perr. Do you think availability—not mandatory require-
ment but availability—of such a test is a ‘good idea or a poor idea?
Would you be for it or against it ?

Dr. TurnsurL, I would be against it at the present time, on the
ground not that it would be a bad thing, but that it is unnecessary. I
believe there are a substantial number of adequate examinations al-
ready in substantial use in many places that have had long experience
with those particular measures, with what the results of them mean,
and that have built up a great deal of information about their own
State or local programs.

You did ask the question of whether a voluntary test would create
a problem.

Senator PeLr. Yes. '

-Dr. TurnpurL, I think probably the answer is no, if it could be
held at that level. It would be one more test.

Senator PeLr. My own proposal is completely for a voluntary test.
If it were available I think you would find more and more schools
would tend to use it. School X would use it, then school Y and school
Z would want to prove they are as good as school X. It has much to
do ltlvith the idea of the carrot and the stick. It would spread even-
tually.

I think if it were mandatory it would be undue influence of the
Federal Government. My proposal is for a voluntary test.

Would you be basically for such a thought, or against it ?

Excuse me for pinning you down this way, but it helps us.

Dr. Tornsurr. I'd like to break my answer into two parts, if I
may:

I think the addition of well-made tests available to schools is an
idea to which I would take no exception whatsoever. The schools
ought to know, as fully as they know the content of present tests, the
content of the nationally normed tests sponsored by the U.S. Office
of Education. It might more directly meet the need of some State
and local school districts than any examination now available. That
would be all to the good.

My concern about existence of a federally sponsored test goes rather
to potential developments that could surround its availability and
use. If its use were to take on not only Federal approval and recom-
mendation—if we found it so strongly urged upon the schools that
they felt they ought to adopt it whether or not its content provided
a better fit to their curriculum content than other tests available—
I believe at that point it would be a disservice.

Senator PeLL. The test I am talking about would not be one in social
studies or history, that sort of thing. It would be just in the very basic
tools, the elements, the Three R's—*Reading, ’riting and ’rithmetic”—
and nothing complicated like trigonometry, calculus, algebra ; simple
arithmetic, which so many high school and college graduates are
deficient in now. The same as to writing a grammatical letter. And of
course comprehension.

Would you support that? That is all I am talking about.

If you asked a question about agriculture of student at school in
Harlem, that would be a little difficult. But by the same token, if you
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asked a youngster in Kansas what you do in the case of a blackout, that
I;lvight be more difficult than the answer asked of the youngster in New
ork. ‘

So I am talking, really, about these elementary points. C

Dr. TurxeurL, I understand. I think that does weigh on the side of
the utility of such a core test. I think even in the basiec skills, as reading,
writing, and mathematics, you will find differences from place to place
as to what people believe should receive emphasis in teaching those
skills. That would be my only concern, sir. .

Senator Prrr. Why would there by any difference in say arithmetic,
between that taught in the ghetto school in New York and in a farm
community in Kansas, as far as adding, subtracting, or division?

Dr. TurneuLL. I think as long as one conceives of the test content
as completely abstract rather than problems posed in various
terminology—— e

Senator Prrr. Oh, absolutely. Absolutely. We are not referring to
asking a youngster in New York how many rows of wheat can you
plow in a day, or something like that, but in abstract terms. The same
thing presumably, if you make it abstract, as I think you could ask in
reading comprehension.

Dr. TurneuLL. Certainly this can be done. Most tests do have the
problem to be solved embedded in enough context to give the student
a fuller concept of the nature of the task, of the issue involved in the
question. O

However, I am not so concerned about the specific language as T am
about the definition of the elements that go into basic writing com-
petence, for example, or reading competency. Mathematics is a little
easier. :

Senator Prrr. Let me be specific : “Will you please write a paragraph
about any subject you wish, at least 100 words long?” Surely that
should be able to be done by a youngster anywhere. One could deter-
mine whether it was grammatical after it was written, whether it is
about plowing rows or riding the subway. -

Dr. TurneuLL. I would strongly endorse that type of thing as part
of any program, if adopted, and in that case the difference would come
not in the question but in the standard applied in reading and grading.

Senator Prrr. Purely grammatical, nothing to do with sociological
or ideological content. I am just talking about grammar.

Senator Hayaxawa. Let me refine the question, and put it another
way.

T am sorry to be late, but I lost my way.

Senator Perr. I apologize to everybody in the room. Some came in
late. This is not that this is not an open session or that we tried to
keep it secret; this was the only room available. It was nice of the
House, which is not always nice to the Senate, to let us have this
room. Otherwise we would be outside on the west front.

Senator Havarawa. Leaving the question of grammar and its cor-
rectness, when I taught in engineering school (freshman students,
many students take engineering because they did badly in English in
high school, and are not enthusiastic, I would give them assignments
of the following kind, that is, assignments in which the student is
asked to give instructions on something that the other students in the
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class do not know about, whether it is making an omelet or changing
spark plugs on a four-cylinder Ford, whatever. And spelling, gram-
mar, did not matter, except if somebody else cannot carry out the
Instructions then it is marked as an “F.”"If the person can carry out
the instructions, no matter how you spelled, it is an “A.”

It was very interesting. Since then I have thought many times of
the functionalism of reading and writing, speaking in survival terms,
which is fashionable nowadays. You buy an electrical appliance, or
a television, or whatever you buy, and so many things come disassem-
bled for convenience in packaging, as soon as you get them home from
_%ears you have to read a whole set of instructions on how to assemble
it.

Senator PerrL. I never do it. I get my wife to do it.

Senator Havaxawa. You don’t pass the reading test, either.

But there are tests of this kind which are functional, a matter of
survival. If people cannot read them their background doesn’t matter;’
to survive in this culture you have to be able to do this. These tests
are not culture-free, they are not free of bias, because if you read
only Chinese the machinery from Sears, Roebuck remains incompre-
hensible to you. But I don’t see where there cannot be a uniform,
nationwide test for just that skill, and required no matter what your
language background.

You speak of coming from non-English-speaking homes. That is I,
too. And we had to learn to survive in an English-speaking culture.
My high school classmates in Winnipeg were Polish immigrant chil-
dren, Hungarian Jewish, Russian Jewish, spoke Yiddish at home. We
all had to learn to survive in English. Many had urban backgrounds,
many textbooks in Manitoba were written on the assumption of an
agricultural background.

When you say there are differences from place to place in the re-
quirements of accomplishment in English or arithmetic, tell me about
the difference between, say, North Dakota and Maryland in this
respect.

lgr. TurNBuLL. Mr. Chairman, there is no one with whom I would
less enjoy trying conclusions on the matter of writing than Senator
Hayakawa.

But let me respond briefly. I don’t believe geography is the principal
issue.

Senator Havaxawa. Suppose it is a social class. Does it matter what
social class you were brought up in when you have the job following
a recipe in a cookbook, or trying to give someone else instructions?

One of the communications problems I used to give students in engi-
neering school is suppose you are trying to communicate by telephone
to someone in a trapped submarine below as to what levers to push,
what to do to get out. How would you do it? And if the person in the
trapped submarine gets out alive you get an “A.” If they perish, no
matter what your grammar, so forth, you get an “F.”

Senator PeLr. Admiral Rickover’s analogy.

Senator Havaxawa. I think the whole objection to cultural bias in
tests is a result of reading more into the tests than was ever intended.
But if people read more than is intended, then what needs changing ?
The tests, or the people who do that reading-in? I mean, if you take



58

someone’s temperature with a thermometer it says nothing abouthis
character, skin color, religion, his propensity to theft, or his honesty.
1t just gives his temperature; that is all. e

‘And these tests do not do more. If we can regard them as culturally
neutral, a test that says, in effect, the testee did not understand Eng-
lish, or the testee has not mastered sixth grade arithmetic, are these
not the same for all social classes, the same for all regions of the
United States? ’

Dr. Forses. May I divein?

Senator Havaxawa. Please.

Dr. Forers. We try to be very careful, through our review and re-
porting processes, of cultural bias and the possibility of someone read-
ing into the test things that are not there. I think we have done a good
job of minimizing racial and economic bias interest items.

Senator Perr. Do you have any of these tests in your submission’ for
the record here ?

Dr. Forszs. No. I can submit them.

Senator PrrL. If they are not too long I would like them inserted in
the record.

Senator HayarAwA. Yes.

Dr. Forezs. Certainly. o

I recall a review session with school people who questioned our use
of the words “vacuum cleaner” in an example. They said “Where we
are everybody calls it a “carpet sweeper.” That is an easy fix, and we
try to use a term we think everybody uses, such as “refrigerator,” to
get the same type of knowledge we are after. ,
> T think another responsibility we have in testing is to let people
know the steps we take in trying to be sure bias does not exist in the
test. .
Turther, we must make sure that as we report to the general publie
we have all these limitations and caveats included, so they know this
is what we were trying to do and that we were not trying to use the
test to do two or three other things. I think review and report-
ing processes require continuous work. I do not think we will ever
completely solve the problem of cultural bias, however, for the reasons
you have stated.

Senator Havarawa. I don’t think we should. Every test in English
is biased against Japanese or French. But what is wrong with that?
Every test in mathematics that T cannot pass—and most of them I
cannot—is biased against nonmathematicians like me.

But is not the purpose of the test to weed them out ?

Dr. Turxpurr. Exactly. I agree completely with the approach you
just defined to that issue. I believe cultural bias is a false issue, as I
have said in my introductory statement. It is one that would be neither
helped nor hindered by a national test, because there are the same
issues vis-a-vis a national test as are present in the existing ones.

T have in mind the freely written expression of a student. If you
ask a student to write a brief exnository passage explaining something
you do indeed have a question of the mechanics of his writing, spelling
errors, capitalization, punctuation, so_on. You have also questions
about how effectively he has expressed those ideas: Do the subjects and
verbs agree? There is also a problem of whether he has written to the
point or has essentially written on an irrelevant subject which is not
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necessarily a function of his ability to manage grammar, but it speaks
on the question of instructions for assembling what comes unassembled
from the Sears, Roebuck catalog. There is the question of whether he
or she strings together unrelated sentences or is really saying some-
thing. These questions go a little beyond the basics of a grammatical
set of words in sequence.

Different people put their emphasis on different components of such
production. The result is that if the same production by a student is
read by a number of different teachers, the quality rating assigned to
that production is likely to be very different from one teacher to an-
other. Largely that is because teachers look at different strengths, put
stress and value on different things.

Senator Prrr. Were you through, Senator Hayakawa ?

Senator Hayaxawa. No; I am not.

Senator Prrr. May I add, I am delighted that the only professional
educator in the Senate is with us on this committee, and can give a
great deal to it. T am just delighted that you are here, Senator.

Senator Havaxawa. This kind of essay assignment in which people
are asked to write 100 words on anything they please seems to me to
be, well, not a very legitimate test of anything very much.

Senator Perr. Why wouldn’t it be a test of grammar? That is all
I am talking about, not context.

Senator Havaxawa. I never believed much in grammar, myself, be-
cause, in all seriousness, the important thing is the semantic content.
If I say to you “I am broke,” “I am busted,” “I am flat,” “T am finan-
cially embarrassed,” “My assets are not in liquid condition,” it doesn’t
matter, you are not going to get paid anyway.

I always felt the actual value of the communication was important.
If I write instructions to you on where you find the eggs and how
to fry them, in the morning you come downstairs and find it on the
kitchen table and fry your eggs, who never fried them before, then
satisfactory communication has occurred, and it doesn’t matter if my
spelling and paragraphing divisions are wrong, so forth.

I think of communication in functional terms, and I think that
kind of test can be devised. I think some do exist as prerequisite for
entering, for example, engineering school. And I would say grammar
tests are culturally biased, because there is no semantic difference be-
tween “I have no money” and “I ain’t got no money.” They refer to
the same objective situation. So I would not worry about that.

But I do worry about the ability of a person to deseribe an existing
state of affairs. Whether you talk about tomatoes or carburetors, what-
ever, if you can describe the situation so someone understands it and
follow directions and do the appropriate thing about it, that is func-
tional communication.

Dr. Forses. We are at the present time planning an assessment in
writing to occur in 1978-79. My guess is that we will include an item
which asks a student to write instructions for people to follow. It is an
excellent idea, I think.

In my handout there is an item, in a blue folder, which was rep-
licated by a school system in Minnesota. The item shows a picture
of kangaroo jumping over a fence. The students are asked to look at
the picture for a while, and to write a short paragraph or short story
about what they thought was happening in the picture.
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Another example of a writing exercise, that got us in a little trouble
with some organizations, was one in which we said, “Some people be-
lieve a woman’s place is in the home. Some people disagree with that.”
You can see why we had some trouble. We asked the students to take
one side or the other and present their response with support for their
side of the argument. We were testing the ability of students to write
persuasively on their points of view, saying, “This is what I believe,
and this is why I believe it.” -

We already have in the military and in civil service and all sorts
of places, standard tests by which we evaluate people. I don’t see why
there is an objection to our developing a federal standard by means
of which a parent can pick up the Federal standard and learn of it
and find out if a fourth grade child has actually learned fourth-grade
arithmetic, no matter in what part of the country. If the parent finds
his child is still at second-grade level he can raise hell with the school
system and ask what is wrong: S

“The national standard for fourth grade accomplishment is this.
Here is my child at the second grade level. Why ¢” -

We have then a basis for complaint against that school system.

Right now we get a lot of jive about different cultural standards,
development of personality, creativity, all sorts of things, but they do
not pay attention to the necessity of learning how to add figures, and
holding them to it. ) :

Senator Hayarawa., Well, I would say that problems of that kind
of persuasive writing, argumentative writing, can really be deferred
while we work out, say, basic arithmetic, because that is something
on which objective standards exist, and the ability of a student to, say,
as I said in the previous hearing, know enough division to go on to
multiplication, know enough to go on to algebra; these are known
facts to any mathematics teacher. People can be, and are, tested on
them, and we need not worry about cultural bias, because the same
multiplication table holds good in Bayonne, N.J., or in California,
for all classes.

T don’t know why there is any objection whatsover to formulation
of Federal standards which are offered as voluntary matters that
people may comply with or ignore, as they wish. I see no objection to
this kind of study being set up in arithmetic.

Certainly, obviously you do it for Army and Navy enlistment, and
grade people according to that, and put some people in some kinds of
occupations and trade programs, others you put in entirely different
kinds of training programs, because of their educational level, their
backeround, which fits them for another kind of duty, different from
others.

There is enormous consideration involved in not holding them to it,
because we refuse to hold ghetto kids to these standards, and we say
poor kids have a background of 300 years of slavery, whatever. 1t
doesn’t matter, they still have to function in this world and have to
know arithmetic and algebra, so on, just as a clerk in a grocery store.
Nevertheless we do send them out into the world unable to do these
things, and give them high school diplomas when they are still not
able to do arithmetic. We do it now to them. It is a dirty shame. We as
a profession consciously do it to them. As a profession, we are resist-
ing formulation of standards that we need before we do anything else.
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I read your presentation before coming, and T still do not under-
stand why research is necessary to formulate different standards for 50
different States when there are so many things on which the 50 States,
and all other civilized nations, for that matter, agree. _

In San Francisco every year we have an arithmetic grading test.
These Chinese kids from Hong Kong and Thailand who cannot speak
English, beat everybody else in the test. So the whites and Japanese
and Jews and everybody else are appalled at the way the Chinese get
ahead of them when many of these kids don’t even speak English.
Our Chinese immigrant kids are pretty well prepared in some respects,
even if they cannot speak English.

Now, is it cultural bias against all the rest of the population, that
favors the Chinese? Not at all. It is just that we are not doing the
job in this country that they are doing in Hong Kong and Thailand,
1n arithmetic.

Dr. Tor~euLL. I would like to respond, Mr. Chairman, by saying 1
think that is an admirable statement of the issue on cultural bias, and
a conclusion with which I fully agree. If my statement conveyed a dif-
ferent impression I was not being clear in my own writing.

I did revise the summary statement which you may have seen, Dr.
Hayakawa, toread :

For reasons I have outlined, I do not believe that a federal testing program in
the basie skills is either necessary or desirable. I do not believe that federally-im-
posed performance standards to be applied uniformly across the country are
required. Nor do I believe we need a new, federally-sponsored set of tests of the
basic skills. There are many good ones already.

It has been suggested that the thorny issue of “cultural bias” makes it inappro-
priate to use the same test of basic skills with students from various economic,
social and ethnic backgrounds. This is, I think, a false issue where most existing
tests are concerned and is not a valid argument either for or against a new

national test.
for exactly the reasons you outlined, sir.

SeI;ator Haxaxawa. What is all this about “bias of opportunity,”
so on ¢

Dr. TurnBuLL. If I may respond, it is my understanding from con-
versations prior to the hearing that the cultural-bias issue had been
raised as one having a material bearing on whether or not a program
in the basic skills, particularly a national test in the basic skills, would
be advisable.
. My reason for addressing the topic was that it has been made an
1ssue. My conclusion on it is that it is a false issue and that those
“biases,” those factors that are addressed, are irrelevant to whether or
not a person is able to function adequately in reading, writing, and
arithmetic.

Senator Havyaxawa. I want to ask you about page 14 of your fuller
statement.

The provision of “an affirmative declaration by the Congress and the
administration,” so forth, that is fine.

But “the provision of funds for Federal help through the appro-
priate agencies within HEW and through additional appropriations
to be distributed on a State basis,” what are those appropriations going
to be used for? ‘

Dr. Tur~euLL. In general, it should concentrate on those things that
should, for efficiency, be done centrally as a service to all States rather

95-038 O = 77 - 5
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than invented anew by each. Specifics might include: Developing
models of successful ways in which people have already approached
tasks such as defining the basic skill areas of concern and the elements
within the broad areas; deciding on the educational levels at which to
test, including adult. L .

Senator Hayaxawa. Do you know about the University of Islam, in
Chicago? It is not a university, at all. It is basically an elementary and
high school, conducted by the group that used to be known as the Black
Muslims; I think they have changed their name, Spending about a
quarter of the money spent by the Chicago public schools, they do
better on the average than the average for the whole public school
system of Chicago, because the Black Muslims are motivated by an
ideology and a strong desire to excel and a strong desire to master the
skills and learnings necessary to succeed in our kind of culture. The
record of that Black Muslim school system is really an appalling
commentary on the rest of the school systems, all run by Ph. D.’s like
me, educational experts, so on. o

Why is it that with one-quarter of the funding of the regular school
system they get such spectacular results?

Dr. Tur~suLL. I feel strongly that that and other spectacular illus-
trations of success should be sought out and described and made fully
public in other places, so the results could be emulated. That would be
one thing I think the Federal Government could very usefully do in
this gield, to be sure good efforts are recognized and widely dissemi-
nated.

I believe improving teaching, learning, and following models of this
kind if they apply elsewhere, as they probably would, is a highly im-
portant Federal responsibility, because the Federal Government has a
purview that includes what 1s done in many communities around. the
country. '

The other question, however, is how does one in a community set
standards as to what basic proficiency levels should be. That has been
well worked out in a number of areas, such as reading, trying to re-
late reading skills the student acquires in school to the real-life prob-
lems people have in attempting to get along in society. Those skills
include, for example, reading a loan agreement, reading a dictionary,
reading a tax form—which may be beyond any of us—reading medi-
cine labels, directions, so on.

There has been a fairly extensive attempt made to determine what
those competencies are across levels of, say, adult functioning. I don’t
think it is known to most State and local school districts that the re-
sults of those studies, funded under Federal auspices, are available
and can be translated into standards that can be applied to teaching
and learning going on in school districts around the country.

That is a role I believe the Federal Government could usefully ful-
gll: to make useful the research and development that has gone on to

ate.

Senator Havaxawa. Let me say, Mr. Chairman, in my own educa-
tional experience I find, and have always found, that educational re-
search has rarely meant a change of practices in the classroom, except
to divert attention away from the central job of teaching arithmetic,
or grammar, or whatever is to be taught.
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I myself went through the public schools and high schools and
universities in Canada. One thing I remember vividly about the Ca-
nadian system is that there was an eighth-grade test covering all
subjects taught in the eighth grade, that one had to pass to get into
high school. But that eighth-grade test was uniform for the entire
Province of Manitoba, and if graduates of your elementary school did
badly in this the whole teaching staff of that school was on the
griddle: “What is the matter?”’ And you could not complain that
this was a rural school and you cannot be compared with high-class
schools in Winnipeg. There was no arguing back if you did not meas-
ure up to the rest of the Province in these areas of knowledge of arith-
metic, knowledge of grammar, knowledge of Canadian history or
civies, or whatever it was.

Now, this is a counsel of despair, in a way, because it runs counter to
so much American education, but having watched this system of volun-
tariness in education for so long, and seeing the declining standards
over the years, I am really quite unhappy about the way things go.
Whenever you present a problem they tell you “We need research.”

I was part of the research project on what should be undertaken in
English instruction in the high schools in the State of California. We
had lots of meetings, traveled at State expense, had a very good time,
and ultimately issued a report. I have never heard any evidence that
that report was ever read or acted upon. : :

So much of educational research takes exactly this form. It is some-
thing to keep teachers busy, it is an excuse for time off from one’s
teaching, then you write this unreadable report that no one reads.
When you finish that you ask for another grant for another research
project, and you will be going another 2 years.

Whereas, if you were to say, if the State won’t do it, if at the Federal
level we say this is the kind of test in arithmetic that everybody in
this whole darned country ought to be able to pass in order to qualify
as a gradeschool graduate, or highschool graduate, or fifth-grade grad-
uate, t},lis puts the pressure on to say, “Look, shape up, this is where
we do.”

If we want to establish universal literacy—and we do not have the
universal literacy Norway or Japan or France, for instance, has, we
don’t come anywhere near it, I would like to see us developing toward
a national standard. If we cannot do it at the State level, make the
teachers shape up and stop doing research projects on that which is
already known, do it at the State level.

Dr. TurxsuLL. May I respond?

Senator Perr. Please.

Dr. TurnsuLL. I am not about to take up cudgels for the utility of
all educational research. I think, however, the example of research I
gave is research that has been done but not translated into practical-
action alternatives for the State’s to use.

My concern is exactly as you put it, that it was gathering dust on the
shelf, not being used. It is research directly applicable to the problem
before the States. I would like to see it taken one step further, to the
stage at which it would be useful. )

If I believe the States would not do the job and had no interest in
it T might well make the same argument for a Federal set of stand-
ards-and-measurements system. The evidence we have gathered over
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the past year is that almost every State in the Union has a problem
actively under development. I am concerned that those programs may
not be as well done as they should be done and can be done. Not basic
research, but rather development activities at the national level can
be put at their service so they can do well what they will be doing
anyway. . ~

Senator Pern. Thank you.

Senator Havaxawa. Thank you. e

Senator PrrL. For those who are here, the reason we do not have
full attendance at this subcommittee is that other members have very
busy schedules. I am presently scheduled to be attending six other
committee or subcommittee meetings this morning; we are all spread
very thin indeed.

T may have to recess this meeting for 5 or 10 minutes, because there
is another one that I have to be at for a few minutes. ,

Does Dr. Forbes have a response he could make to some of the ques-
tions posed by my colleague?

Dr. Forers. I certainly agree with your conclusion about a lot of
educational research sitting on the shelf and never being used. _

I have been most encouraged, in the last couple years since I have
been involved in National Assessment, by how States use National As-
sessment. For example, the State of Maine replicated part of the Na-
tional Assessment, and Maine was able to identify an area of concern
with their French-speaking students. After this need was identified,
action was taken to implement a program to correct some of those
deficiencies.

The blue handout T mentioned, from Bloomington, Minn., contains
an example of a local school system, parents and educators working
together, able to create standards at the local level of what they shoul
expect their students to be able to do in writing. This school system
was able to replicate part of the National Assessment’s writing assess-
ment and compare local results against national and regional results
and against its standard. This school system identified shortcomings
and, as a conclusion, will address those shortcomings.

So there are a lot of individual examples of the way in which assess-
ment data may be used, and has been used, to correct or improve cur-
Eic&lla., and to make changes in response to the needs that were identi-

ed.

These assessment results are a small percentage of all research, but
I think we have some reason to be optimistic that perhaps we as re-
searchers are learning better how to prepare and report our data and
work closely with practitioners so it can be implemented.

On the matter of standards we do something very similar to the
ETS. The Education Commission of the States provides service to all
its member States by keeping them informed of all of the State legisla-
tion or State regulation being created in the whole minimal compe-
tency standards area; Forty-nine out of the 50-States have something
actively going on at the present time. This is relatively new; it has
occurred all in the last several years. The Education Commission of
the States is planning a series of regional conferences in the fall to
help the States have more information about these concerns, to know
what ig available from the various States, and to have a chance to talk
with each other about their concerns with these problems, and issues.
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We at the Commission, the National Assessment project, and I per-
sonally, are quite encouraged that the States are taking an extremely
active role in this area.

We do have problems, however. One that continues to come to my
mind is that 13 percent of the 17-year-olds in school are functionally
illiterate. When you get into low socioeconomic areas it is about one
out of every five. So the need is there. The States have recognized the
need and are taking action.

I support the position Dr. Turnbull has stated. Standards should
be essentially a prerogative of the State or local education agency. We
are seeing movement in that direction at the present time. If technical
assistance can be provided from the Federal level, we feel continuation
of the efforts of the National Assessment in having the national com-
parative data available, will enable the State systems to use this type of
information for comparison when they set standards for their local
and State assessments,

I guess, in summary, I feel it should be a State or local prerogative
to set standards, and since we see movement in that direction at the
present time we should give the agencies who have responsibility for
education in this country an opportunity to act.

Senator PeLL. I have a series of questions I would like to ask. Per-
haps you could make your comments or answers short.

I want to be sure I understand the position of each of you.

You both oppose mandatory tests across the country. Is that correct ¢

Dr. Forges. Yes.

Dr. Tur~nBuLL. Yes.

Senator PeLL. By the same token, you would be supportive of an op-
tional Federal test being available to be applied by a local educational
system if it wished. Would that be correct ¢

Dr. TurneuLL. I have some concern about answering yes to that
question. I believe the more options there are the better. The problem,
in-my mind, would be if the national test took on such an aura of re-
quirement, despite all efforts to the contrary, that people felt more or
less compelled to use it, against their belief that it provided a good
fit for their educational objectives. I would be concerned. And I would
prefer to leave a freer climate of choice in the schools than I believe
would be engendered by a national test, even though its voluntary
character were made as clear as one could.

Dr. Forgrs. The National Assessment at the present time has a pool
of items that contain the documentation for how to score as well as
how to administer, and all the national and regional data. That pool
contains almost 1,800 items at the present time. That information is
all available for local and State governments or education agencies to
use.

I guess it is a rather egotistical view, but I think the service is
presently being rendered through the National Assessment, a federally
funded project, and that the service is being made available to States
and locals. If they would like to make use of those items and the
methodology of National Assessment, then they have the information
with which to compare at the national level. It needs some modifica-
tion—I hasten to put that qualifier in there—but I think the need is
presently being met.
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Senator Perr. You would be supportive of the availability of -op-
tional tests across the Nation? Why are you wiggling around on this?

Dr. Forezs. I would be supportive of the items being available for
optional use at the local level, but I encourage giving the locals the
opportunity to construct their own tests. o

Senator Perr. I must ask your forebearance. I have to recess for
about 10 minutes; but we will be back in about 10 minutes. o

[Wherelipon, the subcommittee was recessed from 11:15 a.m. to
11:25 a.m.

Senator PeLL. The subcommittee will come to order. . .

Dr. Forbes, you have in one of your reports, on “Writing,” the
statement that: -

In a survey of writing skills taken first in 1970 and repeated in 1974, National
Assessment found that, in 1974, students aged 13 and 17 used a simpler vocabu-
lary, wrote in a short, “primer-like” style and had more incoherent paragraphs
than their counterparts in school four years earlier. Only the 9-year-olds’ papers.
showed an improvement, with the proportion of good writers rising in 1974.

This would seem to indicate if they were truants and stayed away
from school they would have improved.

What is your explanation for the facts underlying this conclusion ¢

Dr. Forees. We found similar things in the reading assessment,
Senator. We found improvement in the 9-year-old level and no im-
provement at 13 and 17 year-olds, and a strong suggestion of a decline
in the 17-year-olds in ability to infer from what they read. o

The decline of science knowledge of the 13- and 17-year-olds was
greater than the 9-year-olds. :

I don’t think it is a function of staying in school, but what was not
happening in school when the 13- and 17-year-olds came through. -

Based on my experience in a large city school system, in Louisville,
Ky., I know we are going to have results from the massive infusion of
Federal dollars, at the primary level, grades 1, 2, and 3, both in read-
ing and mathematics. So my guess is that—just a guess, not based on
National Assessment data—we are going to show benefits from the
programs, those programs implemented at the lower levels of school.
We do not have the same types of programs implemented at junior and
senior high schools. It is my guess that is the reason. Again, it is merely
a guess.

Senator Perr. I think the record of this hearing and the previous
ones, when printed, will prove of interest to people across our country
when they turn to this subject of tests. That is why I am putting in
as much of the material you submitted as possible.

I have a series of questions I want to run through, and I think your
answers will be of significance to this dialog.

Dr. Forbes, with all of the information you have collected at Na-
tional Assessment you must have a pretty good handle on the status
of education in the United States.

Could you give us a summary of it as you see it today ¢

Isit improving? I gather from your remarks it is.

Is it improving as the race for increased knowledge in our tech-
nologically advancing society requires education and knowledge?

Dr. Forses. I guess it would be nice if there were an easy yes and
no, and no up or down to the question.

Senator Prrr. There will be more, later questions like that.
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Dr. Forees. Basically what I see occurring is increased ability
among the nine-year-olds for the most part, with the exception of
science. I think that can be explained because we probably peaked out
in science interest after Sputnik and National Assessment picked up
on the downward stream of that interest in collecting our data.

In the data we have collected on writing and reading, we have seen
improvement in the 9-year-old level. If we look at the 17-year-old
level, we see also an improvement in the students’ abilities to handle
the most basic of reading tasks, that is, following or using an index
in a newspaper, or following directions, reading signs, reading direc-
tions on a medicine bottle. In other words, 17 -year-olds have improved
in their ability to perform very simple reading tasks.

At the same time, there is a suggestion of a decline in the ability
of those students to infer from what they have read. Students are
pretty well off when it comes to the most basic of the basics, but at
the level of making inferences from what is read, students have
problems. ‘

For certain groups of students that historically have performed
quite low in all our assessments, those problems still remain. For ex-
ample, the blacks in the Southeast, or in general, have performed at a
lower level on the tests than the white population. I think it is prob-
ably attributable directly to socioeconomics, but we are beginning to
see that gap start to close, which is quite encouraging. But the problem
is still there.

Thirteen percent of the 17-year-olds in school are functionally il-
literate. When one looks at students served by schools in the lower so-
cloeconomic areas, functional illiteracy goes up to 20 perent.

Senator Prrr. Is it not basically economics, that determine these
results? You say the blacks have not done as well. Is that not because
of what the family income is, whether for blacks or whites? Has there
been a paralleling of the structure so you can say such a community,
predominantly black, did not do as well in the test, but you can also
point out that the income level of that community is much lower than
average?

Dr. Forees. Yes. We report data for size and type of community in
which the students live, going from what we call high metropolitan,
the affluent areas of a metropolitan area, down to what we refer to as
low metropolitan area, where most of the families are either on wel-
fare or unemployed.

As one would suspect, those people in the lower socioeconomic strata
perform at the bottom.

Senator Perr. Skip socio and just say lower income. It is more fam-
ily income?

Dr. ForBrs. Yes. The performance of those students is lower than
of those from families with higher income. Included in the issue is
the matter of the parents’ education. We ask the students what grades
their fathers and mothers completed. We are getting perceptions of
students rather than the actual fact; but it is their perception of the
educational level of the parents. Again, the lower amount of educa-
tion the parents have the lower the performance of the students.

Senator Prrr. Have you ever attempted a correlation between how
many more years of schooling those children have than their parents?



68

If the average parent had say 5 years of education the average child
of that parent would have 7 or 8 or 9¢

11Dr. Forees. We have not done that. We have the data that weuld
allow it. :

Senator PrrL. It would be interesting to be able to say across the
board: “On the average today youngsters have  years more schooling
than their parents.”

Dr. Forees. If we look at the data for a group, for example the
Hispanic students, as a group they score low, but there are Hispanic
students who score very high relative to all students.

Tt is not a matter of saying blacks or Hispanic score low. As a group,
more students from low-income, low-economic conditions score low,
but within the group there are students achieving at very high levels.

Senator PeLL. Really depending on income. Rich Hispanic would
score higher than poor whites, wouldn’t that be correct?

Dr. Forses. Our sample is too small to draw that conclusion. I would
guess that is right. .

Dr. TurnsuLL. I believe, Senator, it is very important to remember
that within any group, such as Hispanic, among families of low in-
come, there will be some very high-scoring students.

Dr. Forbes is discussing, as he said, average performance rather
than saying one can indicate the performance of any individual ac-
cording to group classification.

Senator Perr. Do you include Portugese in the Hispanic group.
This is of great interest in my State. We have a large number.

Dr. Forees. Frankly, the reporting of our Hispanic data included
many caveats and limitations. We collected data on heritage by visual
identification or by using someone familiar with the school system to
identify the nationality or cultural background of the students. We
were able to list students as being either Mexican-American, or
Puerto Rican, or others. ’

We have further broken it down now to pick up Cubans and Central
or South Americans.

We have not tried to pick up the Portugese population.

‘When we reported the data we had a sample large enough to report
the way the Hispanic in the Northeast and Western States performed.

Senator PeLL. When the national assessment was first stated. I
remember, a lot of concern was expressed by the professional edu-
cators and the chief school officers that the effort would lead to a na-
tional curriculum and Federal control of education.

Has that concern disappeared ?

If so. how did vou manage to overcome those fears?

Dr. Forers. The concern has not disappeared. I think the people
who were concerned remain very alert. Any time I have spoken with
groups and even started to suggest something that looks to anyone
%like it would lead to a national curriculum I get the question in a

urry.

Senator PrLL. So many of us walk on eggshells. We are pressing
you on the one side, and your constituency presses you on the other
side, asis true of so many issues.

Dr. Forees. National assessment is thought of as a somewhat quasi-
independent organization, that is, one that is funded and supported
by the Federal Government but the project is not controlled by the
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Federal Government. Therefore we have been able to establish an
acceptance at the State and local level, and it is kind of based on a
lot of mutual trust between the two. .

We also provide the States and locals with a great deal of service.
If the State calls and wants to have some of our information or receive
technical assistance, we make it available very quickly.

So I think that concern is—it is quieter, would probably be the word
to describe it at this time. But the people remain alert.

Senator PrLr. If you change your views and testimony here to that
suggested by Admiral Rickover when he was here earlier, that concern
would become very much alive, would it not ?

Dr. Forees. It would become very much alive. So politically there
is, I guess, reason for my carefully chosen words.

But I happen also to personally feel very strongly, coming from a
local school system background, that that is where I would like per-
formance standards set.

Senator PrrL. You mentioned several examples of how States and
local districts use your data for comparison purposes. In this regard,
how many States have used National Assessment data for comparison
purposes ?

Second, what other services do you offer to States and local
districts?

Dr. Foregs. I touched a little on the second question earlier.

With regard to the first question, at the present time there are 11
States that have used our items and methods in replicating portions
of national assessments. Not all subject areas have been replicated,
T hasten to add.

At the present time we have entered into negotiations with the State
of Michigan to possibly do a concurrent assessment in the career oc-
cupational development area. The list will continue to grow.

Senator Perr. I will ask that there be inserted in the record the 11
States, which I am glad include my own State.

In regard to the services you provide, you have touched on them.
Can you itemize—1, 2, 3, 4—any other services you have provided ?

Dr. Forpes. I think foremost would be the items I mentioned earlier.
Currently 1,800 items are available for local or State use. A state or
local agency can select from these items in developing assessments
unique to their programs. : ;

In addition to making items available, and offering technical assist-
ance at the State level for replicating what we do in the National
Assessment, we send out a newsletter to State and local people at their
request. I think the latest issue was mailed to more than 30,000 people.

The newsletter keeps people current about what is going on with
National Assessment, and also what is happening in some of the State
assessment programs.

We run each year a conference for State assessment people. It is
held each spring. This year we had approximately 250 people from 42
of the States present. They exchanged ideas on what is happening at
the State level, or at the local level. Most attendees are State assess-
ment testing people, people from other testing organizations, and local
agencies. Recently, some State legislators have attended.

Senator PeLr. Have you had such a conference in Rhode Island ?
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Dr. Forpes. No; this is held each year in Boulder, Colo. But people
from Rhode Island have participated.

We work closely with the State assessment people in Rhode Island.

Senator Prrr. Has National Assessment established standards for
student performance ?

In that regard, do you find it difficult to interpret your own data?

Dr. Forses. No; we have not established national standards. That is
one of the things we previously touched on, and we have stayed away
from establishing standards for the reasons I have mentioned.

The objective of National Assessment is to monitor, at a national
level, what is going on in education. The primary purpose of the assess-
ment is to measure changes in student achievement over time so that
educators and government officials will know what progress is being
achieved in reaching the country’s overall educational goals. This is
the service we are providing. T think this makes it all worthwhile.

) Sclalqmtor Perr. Why do you survey by age level rather than grade
evel¢

Dr. Forses. When the National Assessment was designed in the mid-
1960’s the question of age level versus grade level was wrestled
with for some time. States have age entrance requirements for first
grade; in some States students have to be 6 years old by October 15—
T believe this is the earliest—other States have a deadline as late as
March 31. So immediately you get into a problem of how maturity
affects the achievement. The designers of the project concluded 1t
would be best to go with age level assessment.

Starting with the data we collected last year, we have now started
reporting the grade within age data, and that makes it easier, then,
for States to compare.

An example, in the packet T handed out, was the Washington State
educational assessment; a replication of some of our items. We have
provided them with the grade and age data, and those are the data
they use to make comparisons.

Senator Perr. Your report uses data at the national and regional
level, but not at the State and local level. Why isthat?

Dr. Forees. When the program was designed there was the concern
that a national assessment could lead to a national curriculum with the
possibility of Federal takeover of the school system.

One of the compromises was to set up a design that would not report
State-level data. Therefore, no comparison between States would be
possible and the problem would be avoided.

At the present time we have seen a movement, however, toward some
interest in State-level data. The current president of the chief school
officers association, I think, has made statements in support of State-
level data.

From a project point of view, we would be willing to expand our
sample to provide State-level data. but T feel it should be on a vol-
untary basis; if the States want to participate they should be allowed
to, always with the caveat that the dollars are available to do the
assessment.

Senator Perr. If the State wanted to get data T guess the chief State
school officer, or the Senator from that State, could ask you for it,
could he not?
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Dr. Forees. That is a tough one.

Senator PeLr. Why ¢ : )

Dr. Forees. The sample size within any one State up to now is small
enough that it would not be representative of the State. So therefore
we have fears that the data could be misunderstood or misinterpreted.
We have been hesitant to provide any State-level data at any time and
up to this point we have not done that.

Senator Prrr. How large is the sample in my State of Rhode Island,
which represents one-half of 1 percent of the total population ?

Dr. Forsgs. I don’t have the exact figure.

Senator PeLr. Roughly.

Dr. Forpgs. I really do not know, sir.

Senator PrLL. Would you submit that for the record ?

Dr. Forggs. I certainly can.

Senator PeLr. Thank you.

Another point you mentioned in your testimony was that in ghetto
schools, schools enrolling large numbers of the disadvantaged, there has
been a 4-percent improvement in reading ability in the past period of
time. Is this perhaps because we have focused our attention on prob-
lems there, with title I money

Does this mean when we can identify the problem and focus on it one
sees immediate improvement—to be optimistic

Dr. Forpes. I might disagree with “immediate.”

From my experience at the local level, it took us a long time to learn
how effectively and efficiently to spend those dollars. I think we have
probably turned that corner as far as some of the primary reading and
math problems are concerned.

But if we tried to evaluate after we had been into the program for
3 to 6 years we probably would not have found many successes.

Senator PeLL. You don’t think title T is directly responsible for this
improvement, that without title T you would have found no change ?

Dr. Forsrs. Strictly a guess again, based on the data. T think title T
has been a very important element. But from a research evaluation
viewpoint T see no way to separate the effects of title I from other
things. Tt is kind of a ‘combination of everything, and being able to
place emphasis on, say, reading in the primary grade. Because that
money was available and that could happen, T think we see a payoff.

Senator Prrr. Thank vou, Dr. Forbes.

Now, Dr. Turnbull, in your testimony you define the Federal role
as “describing a valid standard-setting process for States and local
districts.”

Don’t you think the Federal Government might be able to 2o further
than this and even produce standards that the Federal Government it-
self could set ?

Dr. Turnsurr. T think it might be very useful for the Federal Goy-
ernment to undertake such a step. .

T think the question would be whether those federally determined
standards should be made mandatory for application in all the States.

A model of how such steps should be undertaken would be a tremen-
dous advantage.

Senator Perr. T am not pushing for mandatory tests, but optional
tests. where the Federal Government, with its prestige, would make
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them available. Just as most people wear neckties if they are working
_in an office occupation, so most school districts would tend, in the end,

probably to conform to it. However, there would be nothing manda-

tory about it. ' .

Dr. Turnpurr. T was distinguishing between the standard at which
a student would have to perform to be judged adequate in basic skills,
which T believe could be usefully designed on a model basis at the na-
tional level, and the test on which the extent of the student’s develop-
ment would be measured.

In other words, the test would be analogous to a yardstick. A stand-
ard is how tall the person would have to be in order to be adjudged to
have had adequate nourishment.

As far as a national test is concerned, if one believes that it could
indeed be retained as an entirely voluntary, noncoercive activity, as I
have said before, the addition of a national test as a model and an op-
tion I think would be an addition, a useful addition, to what is now
available in the Nation.

I think whether one chooses to adopt or promote such a view or not
depends heavily on one’s judgment as to the strength and pressure
that would build up behind the adoption of such an examination.

Senator PeLL. If such examination could be made available not only
on a school-by-school basis but also students in the school itself could
apply to take the test, some would and some wouldn’t ?

Dr. TorxBurL. That would be possible, yes.

Senator PeLr. In your prepared testimony you said youngsters
seemed to be about the same after 8 or 4 years of schooling now as they
were before. Where the results seem to drift down is after that period.

How do you account for that ?

Dr. TorxpurL. I am not sure. T think Dr. Forbes mentioned the
greater effort made in the earlier grades, which is a logical reason.
It is very hard to prove one thing 1s the sole cause of something else.
I believe I would also be a little concerned about being too definitive as
to the cause. I think two things may account for the decline in the later
years. The first may be simply the extension of more years of schooling
to a larger proportion of the age group. Some students who probably
would not have stayed in school through the-upper grades a generation
ago now stay in school. I believe those who would have dropped out of
the school population are on the whole students of lesser academic
background. Therefore their dropping out in earlier years had the
effect of raising the averages.

That may not be all of the answer. It is one that is easiest to describe.
There may also be later effects in the schools of a changing curriculum,
moving away from as large a concentration as previously on the read-
ing and writing and arithmetic skills of students and toward the in-
clusion of different subjects.

Senator PeLr. Can you give an example of how the Federal Govern-
ment could give technical assistance in order to provide comparability
among the different test scores?

Dr. TurnBULL. Yes; there is a model, which wouldn’t be the only one.
Some years ago the Federal Government found schools were handi-
capped because they were not able to compare results of students who
had taken different kinds of widely available tests in reading, partic-
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ularly in the earlier grades. So it was impossible to make sense out of
the kinds of records that were available across the States in the field
of reading.

The Federal Government undertook a study to place the results on
third-grade reading tests—a wide variety of tests—on a single stand-
ard or scale so that the scores from the different tests could be entered
into a similar record and one could get a picture of how an entire
school district or entire State was doing, despite the fact that local
option was retained in selecting particular examinations which the
different schools wanted to use.

That is an example. I think something could usefully be done in
other basic skills at other levels, such as the ninth grade.

Senator Perr. I thank you both for your patience,

I would like to see submitted in the record—you might like to submit
it later—the idea of each of you if you were asked for an optional test
on reading comprehension, writing, and arithmetic, your version, your
thought, of what such optional test would be, to prepare such a test.
We will put it in the record just as an idea that you have, not nailing
you to it, but as your thought. Just on those three things; not on
biology, or history, or any other subject—just the ability to compre-
hend a paragraph, write a paragraph grammatically, and simple
arithmetic.

You are going to submit for the record also, I think, Dr. Forbes, the
size of the sample in Rhode Island. T would be very interested in that,
and in anything else you care to submit.

We will keep the record open for 2 weeks for that.

Dr. Forpes. I will be glad to.

Senator PeLr. I want this printed up, then, as quickly as possible,
because I believe these two hearings will make a very real contribution
to the matter.

Dr. TurnBuLL. We will be glad to submit that for your consideration.

- Senator PrLr. Thank you very much.

[The prepared statements of Dr. Turnbull and Dr. Forbes along

with additional information for the hearing record follow :]
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Mr. Chairman:
It is a privilege to discuss with you the importént and difficult
questions of basic skills, minimum standards in education, and the
role that Federal initiatives might play in ensuring that people in

the United States are equipped with the competencies they need to

function successfully in this society.
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A. There is a need for national attention to basic skills

. Perhaps the first question to be asked is whether or not there is a
problem. Is there a need for national attention to the basic skills and the
extent to which students are attaining them?

The answer, 1 believe, is "Yes." There is no doubt that there are
substantial numbers of students wno pass through ana graduate from our
secondary schools today without the skills in reading, writing, and mathe-
matics that they need both as a basis for further learning in all subjects
and as prerequisites for participating fully in the responsibilities,

opportunities and rewards that are integral to life in this country.

B. There has been a decline in basic skills

The belief is widespread that the situation now is significantly
worse than it was a generation ago: that the numbers of stu&ents whose
skills fall -below any reasdnable standard of adequacy is now substantially
greater.

The data on this point, although not all pointing in the same direction,
tend to support the view that there has been a decline in skills. In one
sense, the fact of a decline is not the main issue, since if there are too
many people who ]acklessential skills we have a serious national problem
regardless of the trend. But if we are losing ground, as many think we are,
we had better know it and do something about it.

A widely reported assertion is that average scofes on the Scholastic
Aptitude Test of the College Board, taken near the end of secondary school,
have been going down since 1963. The reports are correct; the scores have
dec1ined. In 13 years to 1976, the SAT-Verpal Score made by the average

student taking the test had gone down some 50 points, from 475 to 429, and
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the SAT-Mathematics score for the average student had declined by about 3U
points, from 502 to 470. The reasons for the change are still under study
by a distinguished panel, chaired by Willard Wirtz, that expects to report
in another month. Meanwhile, the fact of the decline has been interpreted
by many peoplé as evidence that the schools are no longer doing as good a

job as they did in the early sixties. '

It is important to recognize that the SAT itself is not a test of basic
skills but rather of much more advanced academic ability. Moreover, the SAT
results should not be taken as a measure of the quality of the schools. The
test is intended to reflect abilities deQeloped in a variety of settings, in
and out of school, rather than to mirror the adequac& of the teaching and
the courses of study in secondary school. Moreover, the ranks of the
SAT-takers increased greatly-over the period and some pért of the decline no
doubt reflects the fact that the young people taking it todéy include many
who would not have ‘applied to college 15 years ago. Nonetheless, the
decline in scores may reflect, in part, school-related changes, and in any
case it is a challenging piece of information demanding attention. It is
generally consistent with results drawn from a variety of other national.or
regional exams that show a downward drift in performance levels in recent
years at the high school level. The declines are less in the earlier
graaeﬁ, and in fact in the first three or four years of school the attainment
of pupils appears to be substantially the same as before.

Nonetheless, the evidence is convincing that in the upper
grades thefe~is a large enough number of stuae;ts with deficiencies
in the pasic skills to constitute a serious problem. ~And the number

is probably growing.

95-038 O =77 - 6
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C. There is widespread public_concern

As is not unusual, thougntful people around the country, including many
educators, had been personally cbnvi nced for-some time before the formal
evidence was in hand that the problem was real: . the statistical evidence is
confirming a pbpu]ar consensus already reached.

~ The reaction to tne problem has, indeed, been remarkable. There is a
ferment and an impulse to action of a breadth and intensity seldom seen in
education. ‘It owes its force both to educators and to the general puolic,
is reflected in the Amedia, and finds expression in demands for legislation,

often to require some form of. test in the basic skills.

V. Stgtes and local school districts are taking action

I1lustrative facts are emerging steadily:

-- Forty-nine states are planning, now deoatmg, or have enacted
resolutions or legislation on testing for competency or- proficiency. Si nce
January of this year alone,’ 23 states have iqtroduced legislation. Ana

) california, Florida, New York, and Oregon have begun this year to implement
their programs. .

-- A recent task force of the National Association of Secondary
School Principals called for the establishment of competency requirements
for high school graduation in 'conﬁwn'icatioh skills, mathematics, and American
history.

-- The National School Boards Association polled its mempers and found
more than 75 percent believed schools should concentrate more heavily on the
three bas1c skills areas.

- hallup s latest annual poll of attitudes toward tne public schools

showed that 65 percent of the American public now believe all high school
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students should pe required to pass a nationwide examination prior to high
school graduation. In 195, just after Sputnik, only 5U percent of the
public expressed support for such én exam.

-- The report on competency testing by the National Commission on
Education Statistics was based on an August 1976 survey conducted for the
National Institute of Education. At that time, five states -- accounting
for ¢5 percent of the nation's public school enrollment -- had competency-
based testing programs in operation. An additional 24 states were then
involved in some form of performance-based educational activities with
emphasis on basic ski’lyls. Three more have since become involveda. In total,
the report stated more than 67 percent of the total puplic school enroliment
in the Unitea States is already involved in basic skills testing in one form
or another.

Aﬁ the local level, the following examples could be multiplied many
times over to obtain a total picture:

-- In Denver, Colorado, a set of minimum competency tests for high
school graduation has been administered since 19b2. The tests cover
reading, spelling, math, and language mechanics. Remedial instruction
is provided for those who do not pass the tests. The state itself has not
mandated a test, put rather has set guidelines for the kind of test that
should be used for districts that want to implement a program.

-- Beginning in June, 1979, ;che Los Angeles Unified School District
will require its graduating seniors to pass the Senior High Assessment of

- Reading Proficiency (SHARP) test 1n order to receive a aiploma. Students
will have up to four opportunities to pass the test. Remedial instruction
will be provided.
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-- In Duval County, Florida, a program testing for functional literacy
began with ninth grade students during this last academic yeaf.

-; The Gary, Indiana, School System, as one of its system-wide proficiency
examinations in the basic skills of reading, writing, math, and oral communi-
cation, last fall had all ninth grade students write individual essays.

These were centrally graded by-teachers in the system under arrangements
designed to insure comparability of the standards applied.

' In short, the models for coping with this educational problem appear to
be almost as many and varied as the localities and levels of government in
which they are being developed. Those'local perceptions that have helped
create a wide variety of approaches to educational issues and problems
continue to lead to a broad array of methods to evaluate, diagnose, and

prescribe. An ETS report, Basic Skills Assessment Around the Nation,

provides a brief review of activities in states and Tocal districts in this
area as of early this year. An update to this report, prepared this
week by the ETS Information Division, is also appended.

C]ear1y;~thén, the issue of basic skills both deserves and is receiving
urgent attention:across the country. In this circumstance, is there any

need for Federal!involvement?
i

E. Féderal involvement can heTp

I believe the énsﬁer is that Federal action is needed. The question is
what form it should take. ]

_The surge of loc§l and state interest in children's education is an
asset of enormous valué. We afe'seeing a genuine grass-roots movement. The
public has identified what it sees as a critical educational issue, and it

is right. If the energy and the desire for improvement now apparent can be
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given point and focus, and if the means of translating it into intelligent
action can be provided, the movement could mark a turning point of major
significénce in education. '

The principal need at the Federal level is, I believe, educational
leadership in delineating constructive alternative solutions: models of
what can be done and how. The second need is to do some of the research and
to develop some of the techniques that will be needed for effective action.
The third need is the channeling of some funds, new or already appropriated,
toward this set of problems. In short, there is an opportunity to capitalize
on the enthusiasm and ideas already present and to make available the

resources that can be drawn upon to help make the efforts effective.

F. A Federal testing program is not needed now

Present conditions also suggest that Federal moves that are indeed
possible might be largely redundant and at worst counter-productive. There
is, for example, no evident need for a campaign to raise public aﬁareness:
it has been raised. There is no apparent need for the creation of a Federal
program of testing for minimum competencies: there is already an array of
such programs in place or now being installed, with some variety that will
accommodate to the differences in emphasis favored in different parts of the
country. Superimposing a national system, even a voluntary one, on a scene
of vigorous local and state initiatives already underway, would run the risk
of dulling the sense of immediate, close-at-hand need for cooperative
self-help that is powering the present movement. It would also raise,
unnecessarily, sensitive questions about thé “intrusion" of Federal influence

in State ana local prerogatives.
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The most difficult task in any program of testing for competency
is setting the level of accomplishment that will be judged “adequate.”
While there is wide agreement in the educational community and among
members of the general public that reaaing, writing, and mathematics
are essential to the educational process, there is no consensus on the
questions "How much; for whom, where, and when?" It seems doubtful that
these quest{ons are best answered by Federal intervention or fiat.

In order to implement a Federal standard or system of standaras,
it might be deemed necessary to have an extensive support apparatus with
provisions for the development of new test forms, and perhaps for the
maintenance of security on existing forms. The impact of such a system on
the education community could be highly negative. A single national stanadard
also has the potential for leading to labels ("skilled" or "unskilled") on
diplomas, and perhaps on people, without the application of a set of teaching
methods and resources aimed at giving the individual student -- by teaching,
textbooks, and time -- the competencies tha; he or she lacked when the test
was taken. The latter responsibilities, of course, rest with ;he states and
localities.

A Federal role in describing a valid standard-setting process for
states and local districts could, however, be distinctly helpful - a point I

return to in Section H.

G. Specially developed tests are not needed

If there is no need for a national testing program, may there still be
a need for a new set of tests developed under Federal auspices? 1 believe
this is not the case. There is an ample supply of tests, their diversity is

a great strength in a pluralistic system, and their quality on the whole is
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good. In particular, I see no prospect that the problem of "cultural bias"

would be ameliorated by a Federal effort. Two of these points are expanded

below.

1.

There are many tests already in widespread use

Test publishers, both profit-making and not-for-profit,
have been active in meeting the demand tor tests of basic skills,
often accompanied by material to test a broader array of educational
attainments. The tests have been in particular demand for evaluating
programs funded under Title I of ESEA. The U. S. Office of Education
has sponsored a summary of the content of eight commonly used,
nationally normed tests, and the Region V Technical Assistance
Center, administered by ETS, has recently issued a one-page overview
(attached) of those tests and the latest developments with -regard
to each.

There is a problem posed by lack of comparability among the
scores reported for the several tests, which use somewhat aifferent
score reporting systems. Federal assistance in providing comparability,

which is technically feasible, would be distinctly useful.

Cultural factors would not be eliminated by a national test

It is my understanding that the question of the influence of
cultural factors on test scores may be of particular interest to
the Subcommittee, and properly so, because of the importance of
this matter in any consiaeration of national policy. Accordingly,
I shall treat the-question at somewhat greater length than might

otherwise seem necessary. It is well documented that on the average,
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various cultural and other groups score less‘we11 on tests of.

school subjects, including basic skills, than do white middle-class

students. The lower-scoring groups include some ethnic minorities,
children of the poor, children for whom English is a second

language, and persons with combinations of these and other background

conditions. In this context the question that must arise is

whether the lower average scores are attributable to bias in the

tests themselves. Much research has been devoted to this question --
and to important related concerns-- in recent years.
Over many decades people have tried to devise "culture

free" or "culturally fair" tests (for instance, by using problems

posed entirely in pictures) in the hope of reducing the differences

in performance between groups. The results have.been discouraging
in two main respects:

a.. the scores from the specially designed tests have proved to be
less relevant to educational attainment than those obtained
from conventional tests, and

b. the new tests have shown score differences between groups as
great as the differences on the tests they were designed to
replace.

It would appear that cultural factors permeate the exercise

of the intellect to a much Qreater degree than had been assumed by

those who hoped that changes in content, format, or mode of presen-

tation would wipe them out.
At the opposite extreme would stand teéts developed without

attention to cultural bias, which could thus include questions
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particularly qependent éﬁ‘familiarity with a particular culture,
although such familiarity is irrelevant to the particular educational
skills being tested. These might be called "culture-saturated"
questions. For many present-day tests in wide use, both editorial
and statistical steps have been taken to reduce or eliminate

such questions.

It is common practice in test editing to arrange -for critical
review of individual questions by minority-group members, and to
eliminate or revise any material found objectionable, or depending
on knowledge specific to a particular culture.

Another check is provided by the statistical procedure
gal]ed “item analysis," which means analyzing the way a question
performs’ in the context of an actual examination. Item analysis is
a procedure in which the answers chosen by varjous subgroups of
students are analyzed to make sure the question is as easy, or as
difficult, as those who wrote it felt it wouid be. Item analysis
is generally first applied when questions are pretested (included
in an actual examination, but not counted as part of the final
score). As part of the item analysis a check is made to discover
questions that prove unusually difficult for minority students.
Such questions are typically eliminated.

In these ways, questions representing the kind of "cultural
pias" that concerns most people;-”culture saturated" questions--are
minimized.

Two further kinds of “cultural pias" remain in most tests, -

however. One stems from the fact that questions on all widely used
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teétﬁ are phrased in standard English. This may be called "basic
language bias." A student whose experience has been gained in a
different idiom can be expected to be less at home with a test in
standard English, and to do less well on such a test than a student
of comparable basic ability who has groﬁn up with standard English
as the medium of expression. This reality is especially important
for students from families where a language other than standarﬁ
English is spoken.

To charges that basic language “pias" exists in most tests,

- the answer must pe, “Yes, it does." Tests of basic skills measure
the ability of students to read- standard English, to write it, and
to perform the calculations required to solve problems posed in
standard English.

It is of course quite possible to develop and give tests in
the student's first language. This js now done in many areas, such
as the Southwest, and the process can produce useful information
about a student's ability to cope when problems are posed in that
language. But it must be remembered that the studént's ability to
solve word and number problems posed in the language of the majority
culture is of legitimate concern, since it shows whether or not she
or he is able to cope at a minimum competency level when problems
are posed in English. This is an important prerequisite eithef for
using basic skills as essential tools in further learning or for
applying them to successful adult living in the United States.

The third kind of bias is "bias of opportunity.” It

js a fact that students in this country do not yet have an
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equal opportunity to learn. They may have gone to more or léss
effective schools, with more or less well-trained teachers,

with greater or lesser opportunity at home to expand their knowledge.
Opportunity is not yet equalized across all subgroups of the
population. Such "bias of opportunity" shows up in performance on
standardized tests.

Two possible approaches have been proposed in these circum-
stances. One would be to try somehow to give ext(a points on the
tests to students who had learned uﬁder adverse circumstances, so
that a score would be adjusted according to the educational handicaps
overcome by the student. Though this proposition has been given
considerable thought, and has had some research devoted to it, no
one yet knows how to do it. Moreover, there is a responsible
body of opinion to the effect that applying a variable yardstick
would be more confusing than helpful.

The other approach is to say, "The test scbre tells you how
well the student has mastered the skill in question. It does not
tell you the obstacles he or she has overcome to attain that degree
of proficiency.” If one is concerned with helping students develop
a level of skill necessary to get along in our complex society, it
is important to be able to measure attainment separately from the
question of how the learning was or was not acquired. When it is
found that a student needs help to bring a particular skill to at
least a minimum level, the educational job is to provide the
instruction required.

I have attached some sample test questions like those

now included in tests specifically designed to measure
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pasic skills. These materials have been reviewed for minority bias
and would probably be judged as unbiased by most reviewers.

H. Federal help of specific kinds is needed to allow a decentralized
system to work well

Having indicated that I do not believe that certain Federal actions

would be helpful, although they have been put forward cogently by others, I
would like to return to the view expressed in Section F -- that Federal
involvement can help -- and propose several more specific actions for your
consideration.

1. An affirmative declaration by the Congress and the Administration -

that the issue of basic skills is of national importance, is one in
which the public interest is strong ana is an area to which Federal
actions should be devoted in support of State and local efforts.

2. The provision of funds for Federal help through the appropriate

agencies within HEW and through additional appropriations to be
distributed on a state basis.

The help to be providea through USOE or NIE should be designed in close
consultation with the people who are trying to solve the problem at state
and local levels. In general, it should concentrate on those things that-
should, for efficiency, be done centrally as a service to all states rather
than invented anew by each. Specifics might include:

- developing models of successful ways in which people have already

approached tasks such as
° defining the basic skill areas of concern and the elements
within the broad areas,
° deciding on the educational levels at which to test, including

adult,
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° deciding how to select, from among the available tests, those
best suited to state or local needs,

° reporting results to teachers, students, parents, school
poards, the public. (This might include relating standards

- of performance on the tests to real-life objectives of coping
at various levels of adequacy in American society.),

° devising technidues that can be used in setting minimum
standards for a community or state,

° developing teaching and learning programs to bring basic
skills at Ieas; to minimum acceptable standards, and integrating
theﬁ into the educational structure of a school district, and

° devising ways to provide training for teachers, aides
qnd others who will help students learn basic skills.

- providing infqrmation to allow results from different tests to be
expressed in comparable terms, to allow the information to be
brought together for larger units (e.g. states, regions,'the
nation) and to minimize the likelihood that redundant testing will
be required. A successful effort ("Anchor Test Study") was
undertaken in reading at the elementary level a few years ago.

- providing a clearinghouse of information apout activities in
progress aroﬁnd the country.

- designing a system to monitor progress nationally, overtime,
ip overcoming problems in the area of basic skills, and to
identify and encourage those practices that are most effective.

The last point deserves emphasis because of course the uncovering

of deficiencies in basic skills is a means, not an end. The end is provision
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of skills at the requisite level. For this reason, the aim should Bé to
diagnose the learning problems, not to point the finger of blame; to design
effective teaching and learning methods, not simply to keep score. It will
be important that the Federal role be conceived, presented, and understood
not as a concentration on passing or failing, winning or losing, pbut on

fostering essential learning.

1. Basic skills training is not enough

It seems self-evident, perhaps, that acquiring the basic skills
at a minimum competency level is the start of the pathway to learning,
not its end. It would be tragic if anyone were to conceive of minimum
competencies as being sufficient in the root skills of reading, writing, ana
mathematics. The goal of our educational system is excellence. Each
individual should be encouraged to progress in those fields to the highest
level of proficiency of which he or she is capable. Nor must the three
primary sk111.areas, important though they are, be allowed to shoulder aside
the ve}y learning that the acquisition of those skills makes possible in the
sciences, the arts, the collective wisdom of our civilization. We will all
be well served if the Federal government can find ways to strengthen
the basics without implying that the country is ready to settle for minimum

performance or a narrowed conception of our aspirations for learning.

If the Federal government puts its efforts fully behind the commi tment
to put a foundation of basic skills under the learning of - every student in
the country, I have no doubt that in the present climate of national concern
among educators and the public at large, the leadership in the states and
districts will be eager to enter into a constructive partnership to bring

about that level of performance.
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BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT AROUND THE NATION

There is general agreement on the desirability of improving teaching and
assessment of the basic skills. Parents, employers, and college admissions
officials complain that many students graduating from the nation’s high
schools can’t read, write, or compute at acceptable levels. One of the
significant consequences has been a move toward the development of some form
of performance-based standards of educational attainment that would, in
effect, require that a student leaving high school demonstrate the attainment
of a minimal level of basic skills.

State legislatures and agencies, responding to this concern, are in many
cases mandating mastery of essential skills as a condition for high school
graduation and for grade promotion. Seven states have enacted legislation
mandating competency activity in some form--California, Colorado, Florida,
Maryland, Virginia, New Jersey, and Washington. Another nine have taken
either state board or state department of education action. In many more
states, legislation has already been, or will be, introduced for consideration
by the legislature; Minnesota, Alabama, and North Dakota have just introduced
bills in the 1977 legislative session. In others, studies and pilot projects
are being conducted by advisory groups created for the purpose of exploring
the minimal competency issue.

Much of this activity will result in setting standards for high -school
graduation or grade-to-grade promotion and possibly for required proficiency
at some point. In some cases standards at the junior high or elementary
school level are also being considered. As the issue becomes broader, the
outcome in some states will not always include a mandate for testing or
competency requirements for graduation. Whatever the activity, there is no
doubt that in the first half of 1977 there will be significant decisions made
by many states as to the direction they will take regarding minimal compe-
tency.

ETS Information Division, which compiled this report, acknowledges the
assistance of staff members in the various ETS regional offices, with particular
gratitude to Theodore Storlie and Terri Strand of the Evanston, Illinois,
regional office. Invaluable data also were provided by Chris Pipho of the
Education Commission of the States, Denver, Colorado.

Because the status of legislation and other activity relating to basic
skills assessment is changing constantly, the information contained in this
report may not be completely up to date.

February 1977
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Developments in Competency Testing

A profile of the nature and extent of performance-based activity through-~
out the country may be obtained by looking at the report of the National
Commission on Education Statistics, based on a survey done in 1976 for
the National Institute of Education. The survey or state education
agencies, August 1976, showed that at that time there were 5 states with
operational programs and a total of 29 states involved in some form of
performance-based educational activities with emphasis on the basic
skills. This figure represents about 67 percent of the total public
school enrollment in the United States. Most of the states reporting

PBE activities are in the planning stage. However, the 5 states with
operational programs already account for more than a fourth of the nation’s
public school enrollment. .

In those states reporting PBE activities, the two aspects most often

included were:

1) "New or revised programs and/or courses, and 2) multiple opportu-
nities to pass a required test of competence."” Most of the. states with
PBE activity reported that their programs required or involved the
following additional activities:

1) New proficiency tests for high school graduation

2) Out-of-school leaving opportunities

3) Local options in determining performance standards or criteria

4) Production and use of research information to assist adminis—
trators, legislators, and courts in formulating performance-
based educational decisionms.

Only a few states reported "new performance-based standards for teachers."

Several states, generally those currently engaged in PBE activity of
some kind, expressed an urgent need for research and development on:

1) Pilot testing of competencies

2) Alternatives for measuring competencies

3) Identification of minimal competencies

" Of the 15 most heavily populated states, 12 are moving in the direction
of performance-based education. Twenty-two states listed "new proficiency
tests for high school graduation" as an urgent need. Substantially greater
interest in both basic and life skills programs exists among the states
with a million or more enrollment than among the less populous states.

95-038 O - 77 = 7
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Evidence of Widespread Interest in Basic Skills Testing

*

The report of the NCES survey concludes that the interest in
performance- based standards and programs can be interpreted as
a concern about "defining the goals of objectives of education,
developing effective educational processes to attain these goals,
and identifying appropriate methods to measure such attainment."

At the National Association for Secondary School Principals/U.S.
Office of Education conference on America’s Secondary Schools,
April 1976, an NASSP task force called for adoption of competence
requirements in communication skills, mathematics, and American
history as a condition for receiving a high school diploma.

There was wide disagreement, however, on how such a requirement
was to be implemented. The group also endorsed giving alternate
certificates of competency to students not meeting all the high
school graduating requirements.

According to a recent National School Boards Association survey,
more than three-quarters of the board members polled believed
that the public schools should put more time and effort into
reading, writing, and mathematics skills. Only about one in ten
believes there is enough stress on the "three R’s" currently,
and only one percent see too much emphasis on basic skills in
today’s schools.

The recent Gallup Poll of Public Attitudes Toward the Public
Schools shows that 65 percent of the public now believes that

- all high school students should be required to pass a standard

nationwide examination in order to get a high school diploma,
compared with a 50 percent affirmative respomse in 1958.

The National Council of Teachers of English is planning a book
detailing the profession’s views on competence in media and
English studies for upper elementary and secondary school students
and on the measurement of those studies. The book will describe
the nature of competence in English and will present a collection
of exemplary measures, contrasting them with inappropriate measures
now in use. The NCIE sees a need for measures that address the
special problems of measuring growth and competency in English to
avoid the emergence of an adverse definition of English, one that
would reduce English to "reading and proof-reading, to literal
comprehension and superficial editing skills."

An NCTE ad hoc committee on Minimal Competency Testing has
drafted guidelines for the development of competency statements
and measures of competence in English.

Alan Purves, (University of Illinois at Urbana), will include
a critical review of current competency tests in the spring 1977

review issue of Research in the Testing of English.

-4 -
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Activities at the State and Local District Level

ALABAMA

A 24-person task force has been working on recommendations for the total
high school program and will present a report in the spring of 1977.

The report is expected to include recommendations for competency based
graduation requirements.

SB 79, recently introduced, would require local school boards to develop
standards of proficiency to evaluate student progress in the performance
of academic and basic skills, by June 1978. The state department of
education would assist local boards of education to develop examples of
minimal academic standards for graduation including performance indicators.

ALASKA

The department of education is developing the Alaska Statewide Instruct-
ional Support System for the purpose of meeting educational needs of
students in basic skill areas of reading and mathematics. Student
competencies are measured against state educational objectives. Tests
will be based on items from the Alaska Objectives and Item Bank.

Local District
Craig Alternative School is conducting minimal competency activities.

ARIZONA

As of January 1, 1976, the state board of education required school
districts to certify that 8th grade graduating students are able to
read, write, and compute at the 6th grade level. Students graduating
from high school must demonstrate proficiency in those skills at the 9th
grade level.

CALIFORNIA

SB 1112 (1972), SB 1243 (1975). The two acts combined provide for the
California High School Proficiency Test covering the basic skills of
reading, math and computation skills, and consumer economics. Sixteen-
and 17-year-olds (in 1975-76) may be awarded, upon successful completion
of the test, a proficiency certificate legally equivalent to a high
school diploma. They may leave high school if they pass the test and
have received parent permission.. The test is administered three times
per year. In 1976, SB 1502, Ch. 315, opened the California High School
Proficiency Examinations to any persons 16 years of age or over, or to
anyone who has been enrolled in the 10th grade for one or more academic
years.

AB 3408 (Hart Bill) signed into law in September 1976, requires school
districts that operate high schools to adopt assessable graduation
standards of proficiency in the areas of reading, writing, and computation
by June 1978, and to assess student progress toward these standards once
during grade 7 through 9 and twice between grades 10 and 11.
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CALIFORNIA (cont’d)

The district must provide, for those students who do not meet district
standards, a diagnostic and prescriptive remedial instruction
conference or alternative ways of satisfying the district’s course of study.
After June 1980, students who do not meet these standards will not
receive a high school diploma.

AB 2725, Ch. 473, requires the state board of education, by April 1,
1977, to prepare and distribute to each school district examples of
minimum academic standards for graduation. This distribution will
include the criteria used by the department of education in developing
standards for competency in basic skills for the high school proficiency
exam.

Local District

Los Angeles. Beginning in June of 1979, the Los Angeles Unified
School District will require its graduating seniors to pass-the
Senior High Assessment of Reading Proficiency (SHARP) test in order
to receive a diploma. Students will have up to four opportunities to
pass the test; remedial instruction will be provided. Announcement of

the SHARP test by the district has generated considerable interest by
other districts.

COLORADO

No special proficiency testing is required by the state beyond regular
requirements for graduation from the 12th grade. Local school districts
are free to impose such tests, but must fulfill certain conditions if
they choose to do so.

Local District

The Denver Public Schools administer their own minimum competency tests
for high school graduation, have done so since 1962. The tests cover
reading, spelling, math, and language mechanics. Remedial instruction
is provided for those who do not pass the tests.

CONNECTICUT

The state passed a bill in 1975 requiring assessment in basic skills in
high school, but the bill failed to receive funding. Substitute Raised
Committee Bill 5839 would require a proficiency test for tenth graders
after September 1, 1977.

A Statewide Advisory Committee for Proficiency Testing appointed by
the state department of education is studying recommendations on devel-
oping a high school equivalent competency-based certificate. Final
recommendations are due in June.
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DELAWARE

The state department of education is developing a list of general com-
petencies to be used as a prerequisite for high school graduation, as
required by the state board of education in its resolution of December
1976. Some exploratory work is being done, using the Adult Performance
Level materials. The department of education expects that by July 1977
it will have a plan for competency based education for 9th grade, to

be used at the beginning of the 1977-78 school year.

FLORIDA

CSSB 107 (1976) This legislation has mandated competency requirements
based on mastery of basic skills and functional literacy. Programs of
pupil progression based upon performance will be required by July 1, 1977,
tied to local goals and objectives. Performance in basic skills will be
stressed (on statewide tests) before students may progress from grades 3,
5,8, and 11.

By the 1978-79 school year, school districts must establish standards
for high school graduation, to include mastery of basic skills and satis-
factory performance in functional literacy, in addition to the number of
credits required by the district school board. Each district is required
to provide remediation for students needing it. Alternative diplomas must
be awarded to those students unable to meet the standards prescribed.

Local Districts

Duval County, Jacksonville. High school seniors will take a test of
functional literacy, beginning with the ninth grade in the 1976-77
school year.

West Palm Beach. The school board requires all high school juniors

to take the Adult Performance Level test. Satisfactory performance

on this test will become a graduation requirement, beginning with the
class of 1978. e~
Broward County, Polk County. Both counties are developing K~12 perfor-
mance standards.

GEORGIA

The state department of education has a statewide criterion-referenced
testing program for the 4th and 8th grades. The tests, which are diagnostic,
provide an individual profile in 20 basic skill areas. Tenth graders will
be included in the testing program in the future. The state board of
education is at present investigating the possibility of changing high
school graduation requirements to include minimal proficiency standards

for the life role skills, including specific recommendations for the
student as the learner, the individual, the citizen, the consumer, and the
producer. The recommendations are modeled after the Oregon high school
graduation requirements. At the request of the state board, the department
of education is conducting a major redesign of the Georgia School Standards,
the first such major overhaul since the Standards were first administered.



98

HAWAII

Local District

The Kamehameha Schools (private) have initiated a curricular revision
study that will investigate minimal competency structures and their
influence on actual instructional programs.

IDAHO

The State Superintendent of Public Instruction has expressed interest in
minimum standards for high school graduation to the legislature, but no
public statements have been made.

ILLINOIS

The department of education is exploring the use of some form of minimum
competency testing in basic skills and is considering developing a bank of
objectives and items for use by school districts.

Local Districts

Chicago. The Board of Education is moving toward setting standards

for high school graduation. Pilot examinations have been prepared and
administered. A study is being done to determine an effective functio-
ning level, involving young adults performing satisfactorily on the
job, as a validation effort.

Peoria Public School District is developing a minimum competency
examination for high school graduation, beginning with the graduating
class of 1979.

INDIANA

Local District

Gary. The board of education has adopted proficiency standards for
_high school graduation, to go into effect in 1977. Proficiency in the
basic skills of writing, reading, math, and oral communication will be
required. In the fall of 1976, Gary high school students wrote essays
for the purpose of identifying students needing remedial help in
writing. Centralized scoring of these examinations was conducted by
Gary teachers with the assistance of Educational Testing Service.

I0WA
Local District
Metro High School, Cedar Rapids, is involved in minimal competency
activity.

KENTUCKY

Interest has been expressed in minimal competency in basic skills as a
requirement for high school graduation. The State Board of Education has
instructed the State Department of Education to make a study of competency
based education and minimal requirements for high school graduation. The
use of the GED test for high school equivalency is being investigated.

-8 -
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LOUISIANA

The State.Board of Education will include, at the request of the State
Department of Education, a study of minimal competency testing within the
development of a state master plan for education.

MAINE

A small-scale opinion survey on high school diploma competencies was
conducted. A statewide committee drafted competency statements in reading
and math at the request of the state department of education.

MARYLAND

The state department of education has developed the Maryland basic mastery
test for reading, administered in 6th, 9th, and 12th grades. This "survival
reading test" is also being administered in the fall of each school year
to grades 7 and 11 as part of the statewide accountability program. The
SDE is considering a proficiency test for high school graduation and plans
for reducing basic skill deficiencies. Several districts have acted on
proficiency-based graduation.

HB 1433 requires the state board of education to prescribe progressively
advanced minimum reading levels for grades 2 through 12 and to provide a
proficiency test for entry into grades 3 through 8 to determine grade—to-
grade promotions.

MASSACHUSETTS

The Advisory Committee on High School Graduation Requirements has made a
rreliminary report to the state board of education, outlining six basic
skill areas in which students should be tested before graduation. The
board feels that testing should be required in communication and computa-
tional skills and that the areas of career knowledge, social responsibility,
environment, and culture be tested at the discretion of local school
districts. Test specifications and test construction will be decided upon.
Action by the board is expected in April of 1977.

Local District

Fitchburg. The Fitchburg School Committee has established Project
Competency to coordinate assessment of life skills. Various types of
measurement approaches will be developed and field tested to assess
third, sixth, and ninth graders.

MICHIGAN

A criterion-referenced testing program based on competency goals established
by the state department of education has been in operation for several
years. Test results are made available to school districts. The SDE also
works with teacher education institutions in preparing teachers to conduct
instruction geared to the state’s established minimum competency goals.

-9 -
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MICHIGAN (Cont’d)

An advisory committee is considering use of a bank of items and objectives
in basic skills for local school districts. The state board of education
has proposed a 12th grade minimal competency test in life skills. Statewide
hearings will be conducted in early 1977 to consider the test.

Local Districts

Bellevue Community Schools are exploring development of a basic skills
test for 8th graders and for graduating seniors as a requirement for
graduation. .

Lansing School District has begun preliminary work on determining
standards for basic skills and methods of assessment, at junior and
high school levels.

Lawton Community Schools are interested in tests for grade-level
promotions. . ’

Livonia Public Schools are exploring development of a basic skills
test for 8th graders and for graduating seniors as a requirement for
graduation.

MINNESOTA

Interest has been expressed in basic skills assessment, especially for grades
1, 3, and 7. Legislation requiring a reading and writing test for grade
promtion is being considered.

Bill HF1997 requires school districts to set objectives, evaluate student
progress, and report to the community.

Local Districts

Minneapolis. Under the Accountability Project Advisory Board, the Basic
Skills Committee reviewed the Minneapolis public schools’ instructional
programs in ‘the basic skills and made recommendations to the board of
education in 1974. These recommendations for basic skills testing form
the basis for present interest.

St. Paul. The school board is considering appointing a task force of
administrators, teachers, students, and parents to study the feasibility
of adopting a competency requirement for high school graduation.

White Bear Lake has a basic skills requirement for graduation.

The Mid-State Educational Cooperative is developing 23 minimum competency
requirements, among them some on the basic skills of reading, writing,
math, and life skills.

MISSISSIPPI

Local Districts 7

T
De Soto County is interested ig/deVeloping evaluation instruments for
assessment of the basic sE;lls at the secondary level.
Drew School District intfoduced competency requirements for grade promotion.

-

7

- - 10 -
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MISSOURI

At the request of the state board of education, the department of elementary
and secondary education developed the Missouri Basic Essential Skills
Test, a competency test to certify a minimum skill level among its high
school graduates. Three forms of the test will be pilot tested in the
spring of 1977 among 8th graders and will be ready for use in the 1977
school year. After July 1, 1978 all Missouri public school students will
be required to take the test at the end of 8th grade. Students not
passing the test will have several opportunities to take it.

The SBE will determine possible mandatory use of the test for high
school graduation after the field tests and pilot programs of the test are
completed.

NEBRASKA

Elementary and secondary schools are required to establish a minimum
performance level in reading, writing, and arithmetic. Schools must
readminister the test until mastery has been demonstrated by all students.
An evaluation instrument is available from the SDE for schools wishing to
use it.

Local District
Westside Community Schools (District 66) are currently using an
outcome evaluation study with some reference to basic skill areas.

NEVADA

The superintendent of public instruction has appointed (November 1976) an
Advisory Commission for a Competency Based High School Diploma Program to
advise the SDE in the selection of competency criteria in reading, writing,
and arithmetic.

NEW JERSEY

A.1736. The original bill, passed in 1975, called for the state to set
minimum reading and mathematics standards and for local districts to
provide remedial work. Under the amendments, local districts may set
lower interim goals and assess students’ progress toward those goals. The
state board of education adopted regulations requiring local school
districts to establish minimum proficiency standards in basic skill areas
and provide remediation for children needing it.

The Task Force on Competency Indicators and Standards recommended
using the present statewide testing program in 1976-77 to implement basic
skills minimum standards. However, the task force advised that new tests
be developed to measure basic skills or the state Educational Assessment
Program be redesigned to measure both curriculum achievement and minimum
basic skills. An advisory committee is coordinating the activities of
eight working committees focusing on key areas involved in the basic
skills/minimum standards effort. Basic skills tested at different grade

- 11 -
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NEW _JERSEY (cont’d)

levels will be reviewed, a list of recommended basic skills objectives
will be submitted to the Commissioner and the State Board, and basic
skills test items will be reviewed for validity.

Local District

Delaware Valley Regional High School is considering a high school
level basic skills test.

NEW MEXICO

The state department of education will appoint a Task Force to assist the SDE
in developing a plan for improving teaching of basic skills and set levels of
attainment, to be evaluated at certain checkpoints. The final checkpoint will
be a graduation requirement. A certificate would be a possible alternative to
a diploma for those who do not pass 12th grade evaluation. Remedial work
would be provided.

NEW _YORK

The board of regents approved (May 1976) a resolution establishing the passing
of basic competency tests in reading and mathematics as a requirement for
receipt of a high school diploma, beginning with the graduating class of June
1979. Students will be tested at the 9th grade level; those passing the test
at that point will be considered as having satisfied that portion of the high
school graduation requirements. Consideration is being given to incorporating
three additional tests into the graduation requirements, effective in June
1980. The three additional tests would be in the areas of (1) civics and
citizenship, (2) practical science, including health and drug education, and
(3) writing and language skills. These tests were administered to 9th graders
in October 1976; pretesting will take place in June 1977.

Local Districts
Mamaroneck Public Schools are developing criterion-referenced tests to
evaluate the effectiveness of the new basic skills programs.

New York City Board of Education is developing minimum performance standards.

The school system is considering raising the reading requirement for high
school graduation from the present 8th grade level to 9th grade.

NORTH DAKOTA

HB 1460 recently introduced, would prescribe high school diplomas and
allow diplomas to indicate completion of an optional proficiency test.

OHIO
SB170, passed in 1975, mandates assessment (matrix sampling) in the
schools, using instruments developed by the state education department.
In March/April 1977 the tests will involve reading tests for grades 4, 8,
12, and math and English composition tests. HB6, recently introduced,
specifies that the state administer competency-based tests in grades 3, 6,
9, and 1l.

-12 -
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OHIO (cont’d)

Local Districts

Cincinnati. A citizens’ task force is considering basic skills and their
assessment. The use of examination for grade-to-grade promotion or at
selected points is being considered.

Columbus. The superintendent has proposed basic skills assessment to the
school board.

Dayton. A 9th grade testing program is in operation. The school district
is working on a basic skills requirement for the 1lth and 12th grades.
Mentor Public Schools. . The Board of Education requires successful
completion of competency exams in the basic skills as a high school
graduation requirement.

OREGON

The state board of education in 1972 established a new high school graduation
policy requiring school districts to ensure that minimum standards in locally
defined measurable competencies, in addition to course credit and other
requirements, were met by their graduating seniors, beginning with the class
of 1978. The 1974 revised "Oregon Minimum Standards for Public Schools"
extended the concept of competency-based education to elementary and junior
high schools. Revisions in 1976 require school districts to verify that
students have minimal competencies only in the basic skills in order to
receive a high school diploma. Districts will assess the reading, writing,
and computing skills in three programs of their choice beginning with the class of
1978. Assessments in additional areas, as identified by local districts, will
be required by 198l. Districts may choose to use the areas of personal
development, social responsibility, and career development, or may develop
their own.

The Northwest Regional Evaluation Association is developing an item bank for
assessing minimum graduation standards, created in the Portland Public Schools
and three surrounding counties.

PENNSYLVANIA

As part of an overall plan to review the quality of education in the state,
the state board of education has developed Project 8l. Under Project 81,
goals of education are being redefined. School programs will be revised to
reflect those goals, and new requirements will be set for graduating students.
Such requirements will be based on evidence of minimum competencies in basic
skills in four life roles, in addition to courses taken, credits, and Carnegie
units. Twelve model districts have been selected to work with the state in
this effort. Project 81 states that by 1978-79 the model districts will
revise graduation requirements and implement a revised assessment program.
The state board of education will revise curriculum regulations, based on the
work of the 12 model districts and the department of education.

Revisions are being made in the statewide assessment--an enlarged test for
verbal and math areas, and a new test in written expression, with emphasis on
reading comprehension and computational and problemsolving areas.

- 13 -
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PENNSYLVANIA (Cont’d)

Local District

Lancaster school district has developed an Applied Basic Skills program.
Philadelphia School District administered a test of functional literacy to
public high school seniors in October 1976. The board of education plans

to test for basic skills.

RHODE ISLAND

The Statewide Assessment Program eventually will be based on performance
indicators. The state has developed basic skills and performance indicators
with the expectation that assessment will be devised at the local level.
State regulations for the Local Planning Assessment Program (LPAP) will be
used on a provisional basis in 1977.

The state is interested in constructing objective-based tests and is
exploring the possibility of generating an extensive data bank geared to state
instructional objectives relating to basic skills.

Local District.
The Alternative Learning Project in Providence involves minimal competency
activity.

TEXAS

The state board of education adopted, in March 1975, long-range objectives
pertaining to "attainment of essential knowledge, skills, and competencies" in
reading and math to be required of high school graduates. Minimal reading and
math competencies have been formulated by the Texas Education Agency and the
20 regional education service centers, following a series of meetings with lay
representatives and educators. Several plans for implementation of a basic
skills program will be considered by the state legislature in 1977.

VIRGINIA

The state has mandated minimum competency requirements for several levels and
graduation. Under HB 256 (Standards of Quality Act), each school division is
to give instructional priority to developing the reading, communications, and
mathematics skills of all students, with particular attention to the primary
grades (K-3) and the intermediate grades (4-6). Remedial work for low-achieving
students will be provided.

By September of 1978, the state board of education, in cooperation with
local districts, will be required to establish specific minimum statewide
educational objectives and a uniform statewide test in reading, communications
and mathematics skills. By July 1, 1978, students will be required to demon-
strate functional literacy in those skills for high school graduation.

Local District.
Greenville County has adopted minimum graduation standards.

- 14 -
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WASHINGTON

SB 3026. Requires that school districts, with community participation,

will develop learning objectives for grades kindergarten through eight.
The state department has interpreted that these objectives will be stated
in behavioral terms and that the objectives will be measured for actual
student attainment at least annually.

HB 1345, 1976. Requires that all fourth grade students be given a standar-

ized achievement test in the reading, mathematics, and language arts for
purposes of district, state, and national level comparison. A sample of
3,000 students at the eighth and eleventh grades will be tested for the
same purpose. The school districts are encouraged to establish a separate
test for the second grade for the early identification of pupils needing
assistance in language and computational skills.

WISCONSIN

4o
5.
6.

7.

State Department of Education. The state superintendent has appointed a

"blue ribbon committee" to study minimal standards for local districts and
make recommendations on the department of public instruction’s role in
competency based education.

Local Districts
Manitowoc Public School District has adopted a proficiency testing
requirement.

Sparta and Milwaukee schools are also working on minimal competency

requirements.
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DESCRIPTIONS OF SOME AVAILABLE MEASURES

Adult Performance Level Program; cl976; Grade 9-Adults; The American College
Testing Program (PO. Box 168, Iowa City, Iowa 52240).

This program is concerned with those coping skills and knowledge areas
necessary for an individual’s functional competency. The APL Survey is
designed to diagnose and evaluate those competencies critical to adult
functioning in society. It focuses on the application of basic skills
(identification of facts and terms, reading, writing, computation, problem
solving) in five content areas (community resources, occupational knowledge,
consumer education, health, government, and law). The survey is available
in adult and high school forms. In-depth tests in the five content areas
are being prepared.

Basic Skills Assessment Program; cl977; Grades 8-12; Educational Testing
Service,. (Rosedale Road, Princeton, NJ 08540) .«

This program is being developed cooperatively by Educational Testing Service
and a consortium of school districts. It is designed to assist the teacher
in helping students gain mastery of the basic skills of reading, writing,
and mathematics. Secondary schools can use the program to decide whether
students have sufficient basic skills mastery to meet the requirements for
high school graduation, or in gemeral to be able to cope with the demands of
society. The tests are designed to be administered in the 8th or 9th grade
to aid in the identification of students who should receive additional
instruction in the basic skills.

Secure examinations, in reading, mathematics, and writing, focus on the
application of skills to important real-life situations. An optional direct
measure of writing is available with the writing test.

The first operational administration of the Basic Skills Assessment will
be in May 1977.

Test of General Educational Development; cl944-Present; Adults; American
Council on Education (One Dupont Circle, Washingtom, DC 20036) .

The primary aim of the test of GED is to assess the educational development
of adults who have not completed their formal high school education.
Through achievement of satisfactory scores, adults may earn a high school
equivalency certificate, qualify for admission to more advanced education,
meet educational requirements for employment or promotion, satisfy educa-
tional qualifications for induction into the Armed Services, and meet
regulations of state and local boards of licensing examiners for admission
to licensing examinations. GED is a battery of five comprehensive examin-
ations: Correctness and Effectiveness of Expression, Interpretation of
Reading Materials in the Social Sciences, Interpretation of Reading Materials
in the Natural Sciences, Interpetation of Literary Materials, and General
Mathematical Ability. Tests are available in English, Spanish, and French.
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An ETS Information Report:

BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT AROUND THE NATION
(Interim Update)

In February, 1977, Educational Testing Service compiled and published
a comprehensive report on various federal, state, and local school district
activities relating to minimum standards and basic skills assessment. The
information contained in this packet is an interim update of that report. A
complete revised issue of Basic Skills Assessment Around the Nation will be
published in September, 1977,

This update describes activities that are very much part of a continuing
process, subject to change and modification. Legislation indicated as being
in committee may not have been reported out or may still be pending. In other
cases it may have been signed into law. With that caution, the information in
this report should prove useful as an indication of the broad range and
variety of activities related to basic skills occuring at the state and local
level across the nation.

ETS Information Division, which compiled this report, acknowledges

the provision of invaluable data by Chris Pipho of the Education Commission
of the States, Denver, Colorado.

Activities at the Federal Level

1. HR 6088, introduced by Ronald L. Mottl in April 1977, would require
State educational agencies to "establish basic standards of educational
proficiency applicable to secondary school students.” Students would be
required to pass a proficiency examination in reading, writing, and
arithmetic in order to graduate. The bill would also establish a National
Commission on Basic Education, representing state and local education,
with authority to review and approve plans submitted by state educational
agencies for the establishment of specific standards.

2. Assistant Secretary for Education, Mary Berry, on July 14 recommended that
her office and the National Institute of Education develop a voluntary
standardized national basic skills competency test, measuring reading,
writing and arithmetic at various grade levels. The new recommendation
was made at a hearing before the Senate education subcommittee, where
Senator Claiborne Pell and Admiral Hyman Rickover both expressed strong
support of a national standardized test. Rickover has for many years
advocated a national test to measure specific minimum competency require-
ments for various grade levels starting in the early elementary grades.
Berry expressed concern, however, that problems connected with such a test
exist and must be dealt with. ’

June 1977
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Activities at the State and Local District Level

ALABAMA

SB 79 would require local school boards to develop, by June 1978, standards
of proficiency to evaluate student progress in the performance of academic
and basic skills. The state department of education would assist local
boards of education in developing examples of minimal academic standards
for graduation including performance indicators. After June 1980, students
would be required to demonstrate proficiency in the basic skills in order
to graduate. The bill will be considered in the next legislative session.

ALASKA

Local District

Craig Alternative School is conducting minimal competency activities.
North Slope, Galena, Adak, and Southwest Region School Districts are
working on designing competency-based curricula.

ARIZONA

As of January 1, 1976, the state board of education required school
districts to certify that 8th grade graduating students are able to read,
write, and compute at the 6th grade level. Students graduating from high
school must demonstrate proficiency in those skills at the 9th grade
level.

H2160 would require the state school superintendent and the state board of
education to develop a statewide standard testing program for grades 1-12.
The results of the tests would be correlated to individual pupils’ class
sizes, teachers, teachers’ experience and salaries. The state board of
education would also be mandated to divide class time of 2nd - 6th grades
into specific "verbal and quantitative segments."

CALIFORNIA

The California High School Proficiency Test, covering the basic skills of
reading, math and computation skills, and consumer economics, is adminis-
tered to 16— and 17-year-olds. Those who pass receive a proficiency
certificate legally equivalent to a high school diploma and may leave high
school with parent permission. The test is administered three times

a year. In 1976, SB 1502, Ch. 315, opened the California High School
Proficiency Examinations to any persons 16 years of age or over, or to
anyone who has been enrolled in the 10th grade for ome or more academic
years.

School districts that operate high schools are required to adopt assessable
graduation standards of proficiency in the areas of reading, writing, and
computation by June 1978, and to assess student progress toward these
standards once during grade 7 through 9 and twice between grades 10 and 11.
(AB_3408, September 1976.)
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CALIFORNIA (cont’d)

AB 357 would require elementary school districts by Junme 1, 1979, to adopt
standards of proficiency in the basic skills. This bill would have students
tested at least twice during the fourth through sixth grades and at least
once from sixth through eighth grades. Conferences between pupil/parent/
principal/teachers would be required if the pupil falls short of the
standards.

The district must provide, for those students who do not meet district
standards, a diagnostic and prescriptive remedial instruction conference or
alternative ways of satisfying the district’s course of study. After June
1980, students who do not meet these standards will not receive a high
school diploma.

Local District

Los Angeles. Beginning in June of 1979, the Los Angeles Unified

School District will require its graduating seniors to pass the Senior

High Assessment of Reading Proficiency (SHARP) test in order to receive

a diploma. Students will have up to four opportunities to pass the

test; remedial instruction will be provided. Announcement of the SHARP

test by the district has generated considerable interest by other districts.’

COLORADO

No special proficiency testing is required by the state beyond regular
requirements for graduation from the 12th grade. Local school districts are
free to impose such tests, but must fulfill certain conditions if they
choose to do so.

Local District

The Denver Public Schools administer their own minimum competency tests
for high school graduation, have done so since 1962. The tests cover
reading, spelling, math, and language mechanics. Remedial instruction
is provided for those who do not pass the tests.

CONNECTICUT

A Statewide Advisory Committee for Proficiency Testing appointed by the
state ‘department of education is studying recommendations on developing

a high school equivalent competency-based certificate. A final report .
to the board focused primarily on equivalency testing involving the possible
use of the APL (Texas) and the GED measures. The committee will continue
for a year’s time.

DELAWARE

The state department of education is developing a list of general com-
petencies to be used as a prerequisite for high school graduation, as
required by the state board of education in its resolution of December
1976. Some exploratory work is being done, using the Adult Performance
Level materials. The department of education expects that it will have a
plan for competency based education for 9th grade.

95-038 O - 77 -8
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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

A competency-based curriculum has been developed by the superintendent and
approved by the board in October 1976. The program includes pre- and post-

testing at each grade level. Newly revised board of education rules specify

satisfactory achievement of competency at the required skill level for grade
promotion.

FLORIDA

CSSB 107 (1976) mandates competency requirements based on mastery of basic
skills and functional literacy. Programs of pupil progression based upon
performance are required as of July 1, 1977, tied to local goals and
objectives. Performance in basic skills will be stressed (on statewide
tests) before students may progress from grades 3, 5, 8, and 1l.

By the 1978-79 school year, school districts must establish standards
for high school graduation, to include mastery of basic skills and satis-
factory performance in functional literacy, in addition to the number of
credits required by the district school board. Each district is required
to provide remediation for students needing it. Alternative diplomas must
be awarded to those students unable to meet the standards prescribed.

HB 203 would permit school districts to conduct dismissal hearings for
instructional personnel for failure to teach students to reach state
minimum performance standards.

Local Districts

Duval County, Jacksonville. High school seniors will take a test of
functional literacy.

West Palm Beach. The school board requires all high school juniors

to take the Adult Performance Level test. Satisfactory performance

on this test will become a graduation requirement, beginning with the
class of 1978.

Broward County, Polk County. Both counties are developing K-12 perfor-
mance standards.

GEORGIA

The state debartment of education has a statewide criterion-referenced
testing program for the 4th, 8th, and 10th grades. The tests, which are
diagnostic, provide an individual profile in 20 basic skill areas. The
state board of education is investigating the possibility of changing high
school graduation requirements to include minimal proficiency standards
for the life role skills, including specific recommendations for the
student as the learner, the individual, the citizen, the consumer, and the
producer. The recommendations are modeled after the Oregon high school
graduation requirements. At the request of. the state board, the department
of education is conducting 'a major redesign of the Georgia School Standards,
the first such major overhaul since the Standards were first administered«

Local District. -
Clarke County School District will require proficiency in the basic
skills to graduate, beginning with the graduating class of 1980. The
school district is exploring the use of a minimum competency requirement
for grade-to-grade promotion.
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HAWAII .

Local District

The Kamehameha Schools (private) are conducting a curricular revision
study that will investigate minimal competency structures and their
influence on actual instructional programs.

IDAHO

-The Idaho State Board of Education adopted new graduation requirements, in
February 1977, and a proficiency program, optional to school districts,
that measures competency in reading, writing, arithmetic and spelling prior
to high school graduation. Participating districts will be required to
give the test beginning in the ninth grade and to provide remedial work for
those students who do not pass.  Students in participating districts will
graduate with a diploma bearing the state board of education seal. Other
students will receive certificates of attendance or a plain diploma.

ILLINOIS

The department of education is exploring the use of some form of minimum
competency testing in basic skills and is considering developing a bank of
objectives and items for use by school districts.

HB 1364 would require the successful passage of reading, writing and
mathematics proficiency tests as a condition for high school graduation.
Local Districts
Chicago. The Board of Education is moving toward setting standards
for high school graduation. Pilot examinations have been prepared  and
administered. A study is being done to determine an effective function-
ing level, involving young adults performing satisfactorily on the
job, as a validation effort. .
Peoria Public School District is developing a minimum competency

examination for high school graduation, beginning with the graduating
class of 1979.

INDIANA

Local District

Gary. The board of education has adopted proficiency standards for
high school graduation, effective in 1977. Proficiency in the basic
skills of writing, reading, math, and oral communication will be
required. 1In the fall of 1976 and in June 1977, Gary high school
students wrote essays for the purpose of identifying students needing
remedial help in writing. Centralized scoring of these examinations

was conducted by Gary teachers with the assistance of Educational
Testing Service.

I0wA

SF 252 would require all students to pass tests in reading, writing, and
mathematics in order to graduate. The program would begin in July 1980.
Local District

Metro High School, Cedar Rapids, is involved in minimal competency
activity.
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KANSAS

HB 2139 would require local boards of education to adopt standards and
prescribe an examination for proficiency in the basic educational skills.
After June 30, 1981, the state board of education would certify that high
school graduates have met the state "basic educational skills" standards.
Students not meeting the standards will be certified as having completed
attendance in a four-year course of study.

Prior to July 1, 1978, the state board of education, in cooperation
with the state board of regents, would determine and establish standards
of proficiency in academic skills (also a standardized examination) for
students preparing for admission to state colleges and universities.

SB 268. The state board of education would be required, prior to July of
1978 to adopt standards of proficiency in the basic skills for graduation
from high school. "The state would prescribe a standardized examination and
set standards of proficiency; local boards would administer the test and
certify to the state those students passing the test. The proficiency
examination would be administered twice each year.

KENTUCKY

Interest has been expressed in minimal competency in basic skills as a
requirement for high school graduation. The State Board of Education has
instructed the State Department of Education to make a study of competency
based education and minimal requirements for high school graduation. The
use of the GED test for high school equivalency is being investigated.

LOUISIANA

The State Board of Education will include, at the request of the State
Department of Education, a study of minimal competency testing within the
development of a state master plan for education.

MAINE

Legislative document #1810, an act to establish assessment of student
performance in the basic skills, directs the Commissioner of education to
study the whole question of basic competency testing. The Commissioner

will administer a basic competency test to all high school juniors in the
fall of 1977. The Commissioner is directed to prepare appropriate assessment
materials. A citizens’ committee will study the question, review the
procedures and will report back to the legislature by January 1978.

LD 734 Basic Attainment of Skills in Children Act would provide for a
program of basic skills. Mastery of certain skills, along with the success-
ful completion of courses and teacher recommendations, would be requirements
for high school graduation. (Pending)

The Commissioner of Education and Cultural Services conducted a series
of statewide meetings to obtain a consensus of what Maine citizens feel
"should be a partial condition for graduation from secondary school."

For the State Department of Lducation, committees of educators are formula-
ting basic competencies in reading, writing, and mathematics.



113

MARYLAND

The state department of education has developed the Maryland basic mastery
test for reading, administered in 6th, 9th, and 12th grades. This "survival
reading test" is also being administered in the fall of each school year

to grades 7 and 11 as part of the statewide accountability program. The
state board of education and staff of the department of education are in

the process of developing a second basic mastery area, mathematics.

Under Project Basic, approved by the State Board of Education in January
1977, the state prescribes progressiveély advanced minimum performance
reading levels for all grades.

HB 1462 specifies that students in grades three, seven, and nine through
eleven (previously two through seven) who have not met "either a minimum
grade level competency" or the minimum reading level prescribed by the
state board for the previous grade shall be retained in the current grade
or enrolled in a reading assistance program "as part of his or her instruc-
tional program."

MASSACHUSETTS

HB 3284. The state board of education would develop examinations for testing
competency in the areas of mathematics, social studies, science, English/
literature, language, and business. The tests would be reviewed each year
and administered at the end of ninth, tenth and eleventh grades.  The state
board of education would establish passing scores for each test and determine
standards for a high school diploma issued by the state.

The Advisory Committee on High School Graduation Requirements has made
a preliminary report to the state board of education, outlining basic skill
areas in which students should be tested before graduation. The Board
approved the report and has set up an official committee to conduct hearings
relating to basic skills testing, including mathematics and communications
skills.

Local District

Fitchburg. The Fitchburg School Committee has established Project
Competency to coordinate assessment of life skills. A skills achievement
monitoring system is being used to help teachers keep track of student
progress in the basic skills.

MICHIGAN

A criterion-referenced testing program based on competency goals established
by the state department of education has been in operation for several
years. Test results are made available to school districts. The SDE also
works with teacher education institutions in preparing teachers to conduct
instruction geared to the state’s established minimum competency goals.

An advisory committee is considering use of a bank of items and objectives
in basic skills for local school districts.

The State Board of Education has proposed a 12th grade minimal competency
test in life skills.
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MICHIGAN (Cont’d)

‘Local Districts

Bellevue Community Schools are exploring development of a basic skills
test for 8th graders and for graduating seniors as a requirement for
graduation.

In March a committee of the High School Parent Council in East Lansing
recommended increased requirements and thorough pre-graduation testing
‘in English, math, science, and social studies. It further recommended
a minimum reading level of tenth grade for a diploma.

Lansing School District is working on standards for basic skills and
methods of assessment, at junior and high school levels.

Lawton Community Schools are interested in tests for grade-level
promotions.

Livonia Public Schools are exploring development of a basic skills test
for 8th graders and for graduating seniors as a requirement for graduation.

MINNESOTA

Interest has been expressed in basic skills assessment, especially for grades
1, 3, and 7. Legislation requiring a reading and writing test for grade
promotion is being considered.

Local Districts

Minneapolis. Under the Accountability Project Advisory Board, the Basic
Skills Committee reviewed the Minneapolis public schools’ instructional
programs in the basic skills and made recommendations to the board of
education in 1974. These recommendations for basic skills testing form
the basis for present interest.

St. Paul. The school board is considering appointing a task force of
administrators, teachers, students, and parents to study the feasibility
of adopting a competency requirement for high school graduation.

White Bear Lake has a basic skills requirement for graduation.

The Mid-State Educational Cooperative is developing minimum competency
requirements, among them some on the basic skills of reading, writing,
math, and life skills.

Pending:

HF 44 provides that the Commissiomer of Education, prior to June 30, 1978,
shall establish desirable mnimum standards of reading achievement for
pupils completing grades 3, 6, 9, and 12. The bill would also give
funding to the state department of education for the development and
dissemination of tests and for teachers and consultants.

HF 118 provides for a statewide program of assessment of minimal competency
in reading, math, language arts and other general subject areas. It would
also provide for a program of remedial aid for the 25 percent of the
students who have the greatest need.

MISSISSIPPI

Local Districts

De Soto County is interested in developing evaluation instruments for
assessment of the basic skills at the secondary level.

Drew School District introduced competency requirements for grade promotion.
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MISSUURL

At the request of the state board of education, the department of elementary
and secondary education developed the Missouri Basic Essential Skills
Test, a competency test to certify a minimum skill level among its high
school graduates. Three forms of the test were pilot tested in the spring
of 1977 among 8th graders and will be ready for use in the 1977 school
year. After July 1, 1978 all Missouri public school students will be
required to take the test at the end of 8th grade. Students not passing
the test will have several opportunities to pass the test.

The SBE will determine possible mandatory use of the test for high
school graduation after the field tests and pilot programs of the test are
completed.

NEBRASKA

Elementary and secondary schools are required to establish a minimum
performance level in reading, writing, and arithmetic. Schools must
readminister the test until mastery has been demonstrated by all students.
An evaluation instrument is available from the SDE for schools wishing to
use it.

Local District

Westside Community Schools (District 66) are currently using an
outcome evaluation study with some reference to basic skill areas.
The first senior class to take minimum competency tests was graduated
in June.

NEVADA

The superintendent of public instruction appointed (November 1976) an
Advisory Commission for a Competency Based High School Diploma Program to
advise the SDE in the selection of competency criteria in reading, writing,
and arithmetic. .

Assembly Bill 400, mandating competency-based testing in Nevada schools,
became law July 1, 1977. The Nevada State Board of Education has been
working on a Competency-Based High School Diploma Program since January
1976.

The bill requires the testing of students prior to the completion of the
third and sixth grades during the next school year. Other dates for
standard proficiency examinations are: Grades three, six and nine, 1978-81;
and grades three, six, nine and 12, 1981-82 and thereafter.

The State Board of Education has directed the Department of Education
staff to complete a detailed analysis of the provisions of A.B. 400 to be
reviewed by the Legislative Council Bureau. Department of Education staff
will make recommendations in the process of developing minimum competency
measurement instruments.

Twelfth-grade students will not be involved until 1982. Minimum
competency examinations in arithmetic, reading and writing should be
available for use no later than the 1979-80 school year.
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NEW JERSEY

A.1736. The original bill, passed in 1975, called for the state to set
minimum reading and mathematics standards and for local districts to
provide remedial work. Under the amendments, local districts may set
lower interim goals and assess students” progress toward those goals. The
state board of education adopted regulations requiring local school
districts to establish minimum proficiency standards in basic skill areas
and provide remediation for children needing it.

An advisory committee is coordinating the activities of elght working
committees focusing on key areas involved in the basic skills/minimum
standards effort. New minimum basic skills tests in reading and mathematics
will be administered to grades 3, 6, 9 and 11.in April of 1978. This
program will replace the New Jersey Educational Assessment Program.

A committee created by the State Board of Education is examining current
statewide requirements for high school graduation.

Local District
Delaware Valley Regional High School is considering a high school
level basic skills test.

NEW MEXICO

A Task Force will assist the SDE in developing a plan for improving teaching
of basic skills and setting levels of attainment, to be evaluated at

certain checkpoints. The final checkpoint will be a graduation requirement.
A certificate would be a possible alternative to a diploma for those who do

not pass 12th grade evaluation. Remedial work would be provided.

NEW _YORK

The board of regents approved (May 1976) a resolution establishing the
passing of basic competency tests in reading and mathematics as a require-
ment for receipt of a high school diploma, beginning with the graduating
class of June 1979. Students will be tested at the 9th grade level; those
passing the test at that point will be considered as having satisfied that
portion of the high school graduation requirements.

Three additional tests were incorporated into the graduation require-
ments effective in June 1980, in the areas of (1) civics and citizenship,
(2) practical science, including health .and drug education, and (3) writing
and language skills. The state has developed a new Basic Competency Test in
Writing Skills which all students must pass to obtain a high school diploma.

The new writing skills test was first administered in October 1976,
and will be administered again in January and June of 1978. Schools having
students who fail the new skills test will be given remedial work.

Local District
Mamaroneck Public Schools are developing criterion-referenced tests to
evaluate the effectiveness of the new basic skills programs.
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NEW YORK (comnt’d)

New York City. The Board of Education is developing minimum performance
standards. The school system is considering raising the reading require-
ment for high school graduation from the present 8th grade level to

9th grade. A special pilot program in basic writing skills will begin
at the tenth grade level at 15 public high schools and six. nonpublic
high schools in September 1977. The program, designed to encourage and
improve the expository writing skills of the secondary level students,
is titled WEDGE (Writing Every Day Generates Excellence).

NORTH CAROLINA

Pending: S DRS4507, a bill that would provide for a high school graduation
competency test. The Governor, upon recommendation of the State Superintend-
ent of Public Instruction would appoint a Competency Test Commission on or
before July 1, 1977. After the adoption of. tests and minimum graduation
standards by the State Board of Education tests would be administered to

all eleventh grade students in the public schools in the spring of 1979.
Students who fail to attain the required minimum standard for graduation in
the eleventh grade would be given additional opportunities to take the test
in the twelfth grade.

NORTH DAKOTA

HUB 1460 would prescribe high school diplomas and allow diplomas to indicate
completion of an optional proficiency test.

OHIO

SB170, passed in 1975, mandates assessment (matrix sampling) in the schools,
using instruments developed by the state education department. The tests
involve reading tests for grades 4, 8, 12, and math and English composition.
HB6, recently introduced, specifies that the state administer competency-based
tests in grades 3, 6, 9, and 1l.

Local Districts

Cincinnati. A citizens’ task force is considering basic skills and their
assessment. The use of examination for grade-to-grade promotion or at
selected points is being considered.

Columbus. The superintendent has proposed basic skills assessment to the
school board.

Dayton. A 9th grade testing program is in operation. The school district
is working on a basic skills requirement for the 1lth and 12th grades.
Mentor Public Schools. - The Board of Education has required successful
completion of competency exams in the basic skills as a high school
graduation requirement. .
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OREGON

The state board of education in 1972 established a new high school gradua-
tion policy requiring school districts to ensure that minimum standards in
locally defined measurable competencies, in addition to course credit and
other requirements, were met by their graduating seniors, beginning with
the class of 1978. The 1974 revised "Oregon Minimum Standards for Public
Schools" extended the concept of competency-based education to elementary
and junior high schools.

Revisions in 1976 require school districts to verify that students have
minimal competencies in the basic skills in order to receive a high school
diploma. Districts will assess the reading, writing, and computing skills
in 3 programs of their choice beginning with the class of 1978. Assessments
in additional areas, as identified by local districts, will be required by
1981. Districts may choose to use the areas of personal development,
social responsibility, and career development, or may develop their own.

An Educational Development Resource Center has been set up to provide
districts with assistance in implementing the competency-based requirements.

PENNSYLVANIA

As part of an overall plan to review the quality of education in the state,
the state board of education has developed Project 8l. Under Project 81,
goals of education are being redefined. School programs will be revised to
reflect those goals, and new requirements will be set for graduating
students. Such requirements will be based on evidence of minimum competen-
cies in basic skills in four life roles, in addition to courses taken,
credits, and Carnegie units. Twelve model districts have been selected to
work with the state in this effort. Project 81 states that by 1978-79 the
model districts will revise graduation requirements and implement a revised
assessment program. The state board of education will revise curriculum
regulations, based on the work of the 12 model districts and the department
of education.

Revisions are being made in the statewide assessment program--an enlarged
test for verbal and math areas, and a new test in written expression, with
emphasis on reading comprehension and computational and problem-%olving
areas.

Local District

Lancaster school district has developed an Applied Basic Skills program.
Philadelphia School District administered a test of functional literacy
to public high school seniors in October 1976. The board of education
plans to test for basic skills. Philadelphia is one of several hundred
school districts in the U.S. and Canada working cooperatively on the
development of a program for basic skills assessment.

RHODE ISLAND

The Statewide Assessment Program eventually will be based on performance
indicators. The state has developed basic skills and performance indicators
with the expectation that assessment will be devised at the local level.
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RHODE ISLAND (cont’d)

State regulations for the Local Planning Assessment Program (LPAP) are
being used on a provisional basis in 1977.

The state is interested in constructing objective-based tests and is
exploring the possibility of generating an extensive data bank geared to
state instructional objectives relating to basic skills.

Local District. .
The Alternative Learning Project in Providence involves minimal competency
activity.

TEXAS

The state board of education adopted, in March 1975, long-range objectives
pertaining to "attainment of essential knowledge, skills, and competencies"

- in reading and math to be required of high school graduates. HMinimal
reading and math competencies have been formulated by the Texas Education
Agency and the 20 regional education service centers, following a series of
meetings with lay representatives and educators. Several plans for imple-
mentation of a basic skills program will be considered by the state legisla-
ture in 1977.

UTAH

The State Board of Education adopted a new policy that requires students to
meet minimum standards of achievement including demonstration of competency
in some subjects in order to graduate from high school.

VERMONT

In July 1976, the state board of education approved a list of 51 competencies
that will be required for a high school diploma beginning with the class of

1981. The list covers reading, writing, speaking, listening, and mathematics.
Testing is not -mandated. School districts are in the process of implementation.

VIRGINIA

The state has mandated minimun competency requirements for several levels
and graduation. Under HB 256 (Standards of Quality Act), each school
division is to give instructional priority to developing the reading,
communications, and mathematics skills of all students, with particular
attention to the primary grades (K-3) and the intermediate grades (4-6).
Remedial work for low-achieving students will be provided.

By|September of 1978, the state board of education, in cooperation with
local districts, will be required to establish specific minimum statewide
educational objectives and a uniform statewide test in reading, communications
and mathematics skills. After July 1, 1978, students will be required to
demonstrate basic competency in those skills for high school graduation.
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VIRGINIA (cont’d)

Guidelines are being prepared to help school divisions meet the high school
graduation competencies.

Lacal District.
Greenville County has adopted minimum graduation standards.

WASHINGTON

The question of minimal competency testing is being given consideration by
the state department of education.

WEST VIRGINIA

Local District
Kanawha County, Charleston has several committees studying minimal
competency issues. .

WISCONSIN

State Degartmenﬁ of Education. The state superintendent has appointed a
"blue ribbon committee" to study minimal standards for local districts and
make recommendations on the department of public instruction’s role in
competency  based education.

Local Districts

Manitowoc Public School District has adopted a proficiency testing
requirement.

Sparta and Milwaukee schools are also working on minimal competency
requirements.
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Educational Testing Service July 27, 1977
Princeton, N.J. 08540

REPORT OF NEW TESTS AND SERVICES DESIGNED TO ASSIST
EDUCATIONAL AGENCIES IN TITLE I EVALUATION

The following is an overview of new tests and services reported by test
publishers of the eight commonly used, nationally normed tests.

California Achievement Test (CTB/McGraw-Hill). The publisher is planning
to prepare NCEs for CAT/A and B. New test forms have been developed:
CAT/C/D for grades K-12. Form C is scheduled for publication in Fall
1977 and Form D in Spring 1978. Tests have been designed to combine
characteristics of norm-and criterion-referenced tests. The Locater
Test may be utilized to assign students of varying abilities to appro-
priate test levels. National norms were established for CAT/C by a
stratified random-sampling procedure.

Comprehensive Test of Basic Skills. (CTB/McGraw-Hill). There has been
a 1975 expanded test edition which will be ready in Spring. Group

NCEs will be provided in the new technical bulletin to be published in
Spring 1977 and individual NCEs will be available in Fall 1977.

Gates-MacGinitie Reading Tests. (Teachers College Press). The publisher
is in the process of completely revising the test. It will have fall and
spring norms and will be available in January or Spring, 1978.

Iowa Tests of Basic Skills. (Houghton-Mifflin). Publisher has developed
empirical Spring norms to provide fall to spring testing. New services
include NCE scores and Title I evaluation to begin in Spring 1977. Also,
the publisher has revised the Nelson Reading Skills Test for grades 3-9.
Test was standardized in 1976 and has empirical fall and spring norms.
The publisher will provide NCE scores.

*Metropolitan Achievement Test. (Psychological Corporation/Harcourt,

Brace, Jovanovich). The publisher has established a task force to keep
track of developments in the area of Title I evaluation and to determine
what interpretative aids are needed to be developed for Title I people.

The task force is investigating the compatibility of each of the publisher's
major achievement series with the RMC models. The task force is also
analyzing data services provided in light of the requests the publisher

is most likely to receive from users.

*Stanford Achievement Test. (Psychological Corporation/Harcourt, .
Brace, Jovanovich). The publisher reported that the newly published

Stanford Diagnostic Reading and Mathematics Tests were apparently finding

wide use for Title I evaluation.

SRA Achievement Series. (Science Research Associates, Inc.). It was
reported that the publisher is thinking about NCEs and anticipating
revision.

Sequential Tests of Educational Progress. .(Educational Testing Service).

The test is now being revised and will be available in the Fall 1978.

STEP III will have spring and fall norms and will provide NCEs. Will have
~"a locater test.

*Publishers' Title I Committee sent memorandum to Title I TAC. (3/14/77)
Reported that they have not yet incorporated NCE scores into scoring/
reporting systems.
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BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT

SAMPLE TEST
MATHEMATICS

The purpose of this test is to see how well you can do the kind of mathematics that
many people believe is important.

Each question in the test is followed by four suggested answers. Read each question
ard then decide which one of the four suggested answers is best. Find the row of
spaces on your answer sheet which has the same number as the question. In this
row, mark the space having the same letter as the answer you have chosen.

Try to answer every question. There is no penalty for guessing. Do not spend
too much time on any one question. There are 20 questions in the test.

Unless otherwise indicated, all figures are drawn to scale. You may do your
scratchwork in the booklet.

Sample Question Sample Answer

54 . SOOD
-48

The correct answer to this question is lettered A, so space A is marked.

DO NOT BEGIN UNTIL YOU ARE TOLD TO DO SO.
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1. 3,794 - 288 =
s 8 e
(A) 2,916 P
(B) 3,406 P, (e
(C) 3,506
(D) 3,516 ° Y
2 147549 = 7. The reading shown on the scale above is
(4A) 23.75
(B) 15.65 Eg; gél!
(C) 14.55 () 72
(D) 14.84 (D) 82
3. 5812 - i
812 = 175 i about 8. The height of a building is most likely to be
(A) 5000 - 100 measured in
- 200
gg; gggg - %00 (A) millimeters
(D) 5800 - 200 (B) centimeters
(C) meters
(D) kilometers
4. 0.09 is about
(A) 10 9 g « _i_ -
(e 1 (A2
L 32
© 10 (B) 5%
L 25
® 100 (©) 55
1
(D)3
°F 3 9.6 e
9 fw, e | 0 0 | 200 10,32
o T 3';0 & 8 100 8
° °,
i (A) 0.37
5. The figure above relates Fahrenheit temperatures (B) 0.375
(upper scale) to centigrade temperatures ( lower gg; 3‘;?3

scale). Which centigrade temperature is equal to
50° Fahrenheit?

(4) s5°C
(B) 10°C
(C) 15°C
(D) 104°C

6. About how many kilograms is 996 grams?

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.’



11. Which number is NOT equal t0 6.25 ?
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ELECTRIC RATES

(4) é% $3.50 for the first 20 KWH
25 4.20¢ per KWH for the next 80 KWH
(B) < 4.10¢ per KWH for the next 200 KWH
i (©) 6% MINIMUM BILL $3.50
(D) 625% 14. Using the rate schedule, what is the charge for
60 KWH of electricity?
12. A roll of quarters cost $10. How many quarters (A) §5.18
are in a roll? (B) 53:50
(C) $2.52
g (D) $1.68
(C) 250
(D) 400 15. A room is 12 feet wide and 15 feet long. Mr. Lopez
wants to put 2 coats of paint on the ceiling. He mus:
GROWTH CHART OF A CAT buy enough paint to cover how many square feet?
BIRTH TO ONE YEAR (A) 24
3 (B) 30
(C) 150
(D) 360
2
g 1¢ SALE
8
i~ BUY ONE AT REGULAR PRICE
o GET THE SECOND FOR 1¢
%, ! 16. Mrs. Thomas bought two tubes of toothpaste at the
) sale. The regular price was $1.89. The average
= price per tube is how much less than the regular
price?
O Y e T S e o o e
123456789101112 (g)sigg
Age in Months (8 Hes
(D) $0.07

“13. According to the graph, a kitten gains the least
weight during which age span?

(A) Birth to 3 months .
(B) 3 months to 6 months

(C) 6 months to 9 months

(D) 9 months to 1 year

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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17.

SELF-SERVICE
GASOLINE
56.8 /gallon

The same gasoline is 63.2¢ a gallon at a Full

Service station. How much is saved buying
16 gallons at the Self Service?

(A) $1.02
(B) $9.09
(C) $10.11
(D) $10.24
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. Mrs. Wong has to be at work at 8:45. If she allows

1 hour and 20 minutes to get there, what is the
latest she can leave home?

(A) Aquarter to 8
(B) S after 8

(C) Half past 7
(D) 25 after 7

GIGANTIC SALE

BIG $400 TV
NO MONEY DOWN
ONLY $4 A WEEK

19. If you buy this TV, about how many years must
you expect to keep paying for it?

(A) 1
(B) 2
(C) 4
(D) 8

20. If state sales tax is 5%, what is the amount of tax

on a $400 washing machine?

IF YOU FINISH BEFORE TIME IS UP, CHECK YOUR WORK ON THE SAMPLE TEST.

95-038 O =77 -9
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BASIC SKILLS SAMPLE TEST QUESTIONS

Reading
Question 7 refers to the following form.

Form Approved Budget Biveaw No. 72-R 121,
SOCIAL SECURITY ACCOUNT NUMaER

Dirastmint 08

. , N REQUEST FOR CHANGE
T AT, A e IN SOCIAL SECURITY RECORDS

Boed Instuctions On Back Botere Filllng i Form. Priat in dark Ink or e typewriter.
18 REQUESTING NAME CHANGE (First Name) (Middle Name or Initial—=if mout, luw line —) (Laxt Nawme) ) DO NOT

Print NEW NAME HIRE EXACTLY WRITE IN
AS YOU WILL USE IT AT WORK THIS SPACE
Print YOUR NAME AS (First Name) (Middle Name or Initial—if mone, draw line —, Last Namae,

SHOWN ON YOU2 v ) ) 0 e

LAST CARD
g:n (Month) (Day) (Year 1] SIRIM DATE PREVIOUSLY REPORTED (If different from ltem 3) ]
saTH @-

POACE i
g - (City) (County) (State) ?& o MALE  PEMALE
W BRTH N

3 MOTHER'S FULL NAME AT HER BIRTH (ber maiden mame) 53 FATHER'S FULL NAME (Regardlen ./ ..smu l,m, or .4..1;)

¢ Yu.-;j

(ZIP CODE)

DOYOU v [Jam #
e 4 Have Your " 01D YOU GET
1 caro? n0 O 1 YOUR FIRST CARD?

o PrESENT . (Number and Street, Apt. No., P.O. Box, or Rural Route)
MAILING

MTACH CARD O $aCX OF DS FORM.
MTER ACCOUNT sasmaly, 17 KnCw,
e ot COumTE AND COMRIT MEm 11,

WHERE AND WHEN (State)

ADORESS
TODAY'S DATE

- ﬁ TELEPHONE NO. (79 Sigw YOUR NAME HERE (Do Not Print) )
- 43
E @

Form OAAN-7003 (2-69) . Return completed opplication to nearest SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION OFMCE

7. On which part of the form should you write where you were born?

@ 3 ® 4 -© 5 @ 6
Question 10 refers to the following bus schedule.

MIDDLETOWN TO SPRINGDALE

Leave Middletown Arrive Springdale

6:15 a.m. 7:10 a.m. . o
7:30 a.m. 8:45 a.m. '
8:10 a.m. 9:25 a.m.

9:05 a.m. 10:15 a.m.

11:35 a.m. 12:40 p.m.

1:20 p.m. 2:35 p.m.

3:15 p.m. 4:20 p.m.

5:00 p.m. 6:05 p.m.

6:30 p.m. 7:45 p.m.
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10. The bus that 1eéves Middletown at 11:35 a.m. arrives‘in Springdale at
(A) 12:40 p.m.
(B) 2:35 p.m.
() 4:20 p.m.
(D) 6:05 p.m.
Writing Skills

Directions for Questiqns 5-8: 1In each of the following sentences, find the
error in punctuation or capitalization. No sentence has more than one error.

7. When he thought I wasn't looking, my playful, brother would take a bite
A o BC
of -my chocolate cake.
D

Directions for Questions 17-18: Choose the best answer to each question.

17. My music teacher thinks that Marian Anderson sings = = = = -~ - =~ -
any other contralto he has ever heard.
(A) more well than
(B) better than
(C) the most good of

(D) more better over

Mathematics

P

o™

7.  The reading shown on the scale above is

(A) 6.8
(®) 7.1
©- 7.2°

(D) 8.2
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18. Mrs. Wong has to be at work at 8:45. If she allows 1 hour and 20 minutes
to get there, what is the latest she can leave home?

(A) A quarter to 8
(B) 5 after 8 .
(C) Half ’past 7

(D) 25 after 7
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PROVISIONS
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STATE
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*Prepared by Education Policy Research Institute of the Educat

ional Testing Service with partial support from the Ford Foundation, July 1977-
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suant to a contract with the Office of Education,’
U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare.
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of the project. Points of view or opinions stated
do not, therefore, necessarily represent official
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This pamphlet briefly summarizes some of the
features of each of the standardized achievement
tests included in the Anchor Test Study (Loret,
Seder, Bianchini, & Vale, 1972) as well as edi-
tions of the same tests that have been published
: since the study. The tests reviewed are the Cal-
ifornia Achievement Test (1970), Comprehensive
Tests of Basic Skills (1968 & 1973), Gates-
MacGinitie Reading Tests (1964), Iowa Tests of
Basic Skills (1971), Metropolitan Achievement
Tests (1970), Sequential Test of Educational
Progress (1969), SRA Achievement Series (1971),
and Stanford Achievement Tests (1973).

The levels and forms of each test are listed
along with the grade and month of the normative
data points suitable for use in norm-referenced
testing. The names given by the various publish-
ers to each test’s standard scores (the scores
that should be used for any arithmetic computa-
tions) are indicated. Those score scales which
span all the test levels, thus permitting out-
of-level testing are noted. The score-conversion
tables needed to implement the Title I evaluation
models are also specified.

Finally, the conditions under which norm-
referenced testing can be done are described,
along with procedures for utilizing the Anchor
Test Study conversion tables. '
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CALIFORNIA ACHIEVEMENT TEST C T), 1970

Test

Levels Norms (Gradz{Month) Forms
1 1.7, 2.4, 2.7 A& B
2 2.7, 3.4, 3.7, 4.4, 4.7 A& B
3 4.7, 5.4, 5.7, 6.4, 6.7 A& B
4 6.7, 7.4, 7.7, 8.4, 8.7, 9.4, 9.7 A& B
b 9.7, 10.4,10.7, 11.4,11.7, 12.4,12.7 A & B

Norms Acceptable for Norm-Referenced Evaluation

Normative data were collected in February,
March, and April, with the majority of testing
done in March.” The end-of-grade and middle-of-
grade norms are projections, but because of their
proximity to the normative data point, they are
probably adequate for use with April-to-April and
January-to-January norm-referenced evaluations.
The beginning-of-grade norms should not be used
in norm-referenced evaluation,

Standard Score Scale

The Achievement Development Scale Scores (ADSS)
constitute an expanded standard score scale that
links all levels of the test and makes it possible
to do out-of-level testing.

Tables Needed

Raw Score to ADSS
Raw Score to Percentile/Stanine

Conditions for Norm-Referenced Testing

The reading subtests of Levels 3 (grades 4 and
5) and 4 (grade 6) were included in the Anchor
Test Study. The CAT may thus be used for norm-
rtferenced evaluations under the following condi-
tions:
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1. pretest and pOSTLESL 1l APLLL \i&Twmuvuesn
interval) using CAT end-of-grade norms;

2. pretest and posttest in January (12-month
interval) using CAT middle-of-grade norms;

3. pretest and posttest in April (12-month
interval) using Anchor Test Study Individual
Score Norms for reading only, and grades 4,
5, and 6 only;

4. pretest in October, posttest in April using
Anchor Test Study Equivalency Tables and Met-
ropolitan Achievement Test norms for reading
only, and grades 4, 5, and 6 only.

Using Anchor Test Study Data

The following procedure is recommended for use
with Anchor Test Study data. First, convert each
pupil’s CAT raw score to the equivalent Metropol-
itan Achievement Test (MAT) raw score. Second,
convert each MAT raw score to its corresponding
standard score. Third, calculate all statistics
using MAT standard scores. Then, if Anchor Test
Study norms are to be used, convert the mean MAT
standard score to its MAT raw score equivalent.
The corresponding percentile can then be read from
the Individual Score Norms Tables (not the School
Means Norms Tables). If the MAT norms are to be
used, percentile equivalents are provided corre=-
sponding to mean standard scores.
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COMPREHENSIVE TESTS OF BASIC SKH.LS (CTBS), 1968

Test

Levels Norms (Grade/Month) Forms
1 2.4, 2.7, 3.4, 3.7, 4.4, 4.7 Q & R
2 4.7, 5.4, 5.7, 6.4, 6.7 Q & R
3 6.7, 7.4, 7.7, 8.4, 8.7 Q & R
4 8.7, 9.4, 9.7, 10.4, 10.7 Q & R

Norms Acceptable for Norm-Referenced Evaluation

Normative data were collected the last week
in February and the first week in March. The
end-of-grade and middle-of-grade norms are pro-
jections, ‘but because of their proximity to the
normative data point, they are probably ade-
quate for use with April-to-April and January-
to-January norm-referenced evaluations. The
beginning-of-grade norms should not be used in
norm-referenced evaluation.

Standard Score Scale

- Expanded Standard Scores constitute an ex-
panded standard score scale that links all
levels of the test and makes it possible to do
out-of-level testing.

Tables Needed

Raw Score to Expanded Standard Score
Raw Score to Percentile/Stanine

Conditions for Norm-Referenced Testing

The reading subtests of Level 2, Form Q (grades
4 and 5) and Level 3, Form Q (grade 6) were in-
luded in the' Anchor Test Study. The CTBS may thus
be used for\qorm-referenced evaluations under the
following csﬁeitions.
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1. pretest and posttest in April (12-month inter-
val) using CTBS end-of-grade norms;

2. pretest and posttest in January (12-month in-
terval) using CTBS middle-of-grade norms;

3. pretest and posttest in April (12-month inter-
val) using Anchor Test Study Individual Score
Norms for reading only, and grades 4, 5, and
6 only;

4. pretest in October, posttest in April using
Anchor Test Study Equivalency Tables and Met-
ropolitan Achievement Test norms for reading

only, and grades!a, 5, and 6 onlyr

Using Anchor Test Study Data

Procedures recommended for using Anchor Test
Study Equivalency Tables and norms with the Cali-
fornia Achievement Test are presented on page 3.
The same procedures should be used with Form Q
of the CTBS. If Form R of the CIBS is used, each
raw score must be converted to its Form Q equiv-
alent (using conversion tables provided by the
publisher) before the Anchor Test Study tables
are used. )
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COMPREHENSIVE TESTS OF BASIC SKILLS (CTBS), 1973

Test Levels  Norms (Grade/Month) Forms
A K.1, K.7, 1.1 S
B K.7, 1.1, 1.7 S
C 1.7, 2.7 S
1 2.7, 3.7, 4.7 S &T
2 4.7, 5.7, 6.7 S&T
3 &.7, 7.7, 8.7 S&T
4 8.7, 9.7, 10.7, 11.7, 12.7 S&T

Norms Acceptable for Norm-Referenced Evaluation

The end-of-grade norms are based on normative
data collected in April and thus are adequate for
use with April-to-April norm-referenced evalua-
tions. The beginning-of-grade norms for kinder-
garten and grade 1 are based on normative data
collected in October and can be used in evalua-
tions at these grades. All other norms are pro-
jections and should not be used.

In addition, norms can also be constructed for
six-week periods on either side of mid-April by
linearly interpolating between two surrounding
normative data points.

Standard Score Scale

"Expanded Standard Scores constitute an expanded
standard score scale that links all levels of the
test and makes it possible to do out-of-level test-
ing.

Tables Needed

Raw Score to Expanded Siandard Score
Raw Score to Percentile/Stanine

Raw Score-to-NCE and Expanded-Standard-Score-
to-NCE conversion tables are available if speci-
fically requested from the test publisher.
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Conditions for Norm-Referenced Testing

The 1973 edition of the CTBS was not included

in the Anchor Test Study. The CTBS (1973) may
be used for norm-referenced evaluations under the
following conditions:

1.

2.

pretest and posttest in April (12-month inter-—
val) using CTBS end-of-grade norms;

pretest and posttest in October (l2-month
interval) using CTBS beginning-of-grade norms
for kindergarten and grade 1 only;

pretest in October and posttest in April using
CTBS norms for kindergarten and grade 1 only;

if testing cannot be done in April, pretest
and posttest within the six-week periods on
either side of mid-April (12-month interval)
interpolating between the norms given in the
test publisher’s manual.
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GATES-MACGINITIE READING TESTS, 1964

Test Levels Norms {Grade/Month) Forms
Primary A 1.5, 1.8 1M, 2M 1,2
B 2.1, 2.8 m,2M 1,2
c 3.1, 3.8 1M, 2M 1,2
CS 2.8, 3.1, 3.8 i, 2M,3M 1,2,3
Survey D 4.1, 4.8, 5.1 1M, 21, 31
5.8, 6.1, 6.8
Survey E 7.1, 7.8, 8.1 1M, 211, 31
8.8, 9.1, 9.8

Norms Acceptable for Norm-Referenced Evaluation

Normative data were collected in January for
grade 1, in October for grades 2-9, and in April
for grades 1-9. The February and May norms are
projections, but because of their proximity to
the January and April testing dates, the February
(grade 1 only) and May norms are probably adequate.
Thus, the October, February (grade 1 only), and
May norms tables can be used for norm-referenced
evaluations.

"In additiom, norms can be constructed for the
six weeks on either side of the mid-October data
point and for the six weeks prior to the mid-lay
data point by linearly interpolating between two
surrounding normative data points.

Standard Score Scale

The standard scores provided for the Gates-llac-
Ginitie are not expanded standard scores. It is
thus not possible to relate scores from one level
of the test to norms for another level, so using
test levels with appropriate norms may produce
floor effects with disadvantaged students

Tables Needed

Raw Score to Standard Score
Standard Score to Percentile.
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Conditions for Norm-Referenced Testing

Survey D, Form 1M was included in the Anchor
Test Study. The Gates-MacGinitie may thus be used
for norm-referenced evaluations under the follow-
ing conditions:

1. pretest in October, posttest in May using
Gates-MacGinitie norms (but with the possibil-
ity that floor effects may be encountered);

2. pretest and posttest in October or pretest and
posttest in May (at 12-month intervals) using
the Gates-MacGinitie norms;

3. pretest and posttest in April (12-month inter-
val) using Anchor Test Study Individual Score
Norms in grades 4, 5, and 6 only;

4. pretest in October and posttest in April using
Anchor Test Study Equivalency Tables and Metro-
politan Achievement Test norms in grades 4,

5, and 6 only; '

5. if testing cannot be done in October or May,
pretest and posttest within six weeks either
side of mid-October and/or six weeks prior to
mid-May, interpolating between the norms given
in the test pubisher”s manual. If pretesting
is done far enough from a normative data point
to require interpolation, the posttesting
should deviate from its corresponding norma-
tive data point in the same direction and by
approximately the same amount.

Using Anchor Test Study Data

Procedures recommended for using Anchor Test
Study Equivalency Tables and norms with the Cali-
fornia Achievement Test are presented on page 3.
The same procedures should be used with Form 1M
of the Gates-MacGinitie. The implication of using
other forms is not clear, as score equivalency
tables are not provided by the publishers, despite
the probable existence of between-form differences.
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IOWA TESTS OF BASIC SKILLS (ITBS), 1971

Forms -
Test Levels (Gracd'z/Month) Forms
7 2.2 5&6
8 3.2 5&6
9 3.2 5&6
10 4.2 5&6
11 5.2 5&6
12 6.2 5&6
13 7.2 5&6
14 8.2 5&6

Norms Aoceptaﬂe for Norm-Referenced Evaluation

Normative data were collected the last half
of October and first half of November. The be-
ginning-of-year norms can be used for norm-
referenced evaluation. However, the middle- and
end-of-year norms are projections and should not
be used. In addition, norms can be constructed
for six-week periods on either side of the mid—
point of the testing interval (November 1) by
linearly interpolating between two surrounding
normative data points,

Standard Score Scale

Standard Scores constitute an expanded stan-
dard score scale that links all levels of the test
and makes it possible to do out-of-level testing.

Tables Needed

Raw Score to Standard Score
Percentile Ranks to Standard Score

These tables must be specifically requested
from the test publisher, and are contained in a
booklet entitled Age-Equivalent/Standard Score
Tables.
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Conditions for Norm-Referenced Testing

The reading subtests of Levels 10 (grade 4),
11 (grade 5), and 12 (grade 6), Form 5, were in-
cluded in the Anchor Test Study. The ITBS may .
thus be used for norm-referenced evaluation under
the following conditions:

1. pretest and posttest in late October-early
November (12-month interval) using ITBS norms;

2. pretest and posttest in April.(12-month inter-
val) using Anchor Test Study Individual Score
Norms for reading only, and grades 4, 5, and
6 only;

3. pretest in October and posttest in April using
Anchor Test Study Equivalency Tables and Hetro-
politan Achievement Test norms for reading
only, and grades 4, 5, and 6 only;

4. if testing cannot be done between mid-October
and mid-November, then pre- and posttest within
six weeks on either side of November 1 (12-
month interval) interpolating between the
norms given in the-test publisher”s manual.
Pretesting and posttesting times should deviate:
from November 1 in the same direction and by
approximately the same amount.

Using Anchor Test Study Data

Procedures recommended for using Anchor Test
Study Equivalency Tables and norms with the Cali-
fornia Achievement Test are presented on page 3.
The same procedures should be used with Form 5
of the ITBS. The implications of using other forms
is not clear as ‘score equivalency tables are not
provided, despite the fact that some between-form
differences are present.
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METROPOLITAN ACHIEVEMENT TESTS (MAT), 1970

Test Levels Normrs {Grade/Month) Forms
Primer K.7, 1.4 F, G, H
Primary 1 1.7, 2.1 F, G, H
Primary II 2.7, 3.1 F, G, H
Elementary 3.7, 4.1, 4.7 F, G, H
Intermediate 5.1, 5.7, 6.1, 6.7 F, G, H
Advanced 7.x, 7.7, 8.1, 8.7, 9.1 F, G, H

Norms Acceptable for Norm-Referenced Evaluation

Normative data were collected in October from
grades 2-9, in April from grades K-8, and in Jan-
.uary from grade 1. The beginning- and end-of-
grade norms can be used in norm-referenced evalua-
tion. The middle-of-grade norms can be used with
grade 1 only. In addition, norms can be con-
structed for the six-week period on either side
of mid-October and mid-April by linearly inter-
polating between two surrounding normative.data
points. ’

Standard Score Scale

Standard-Scores constitute an expanded stan-
dard score scale that links all levels of the test
and makes it possible.to do out-of-level testing.

Tables Needed

Raw Score to Standard Score
Standard Score to Percentile

Conditions for Norm-Referenced Testing

The reading subtests of Form F of the Elemen-
tary (grade 4) and Intermediate (grades 5 and 6)
Levels were included in the Anchor Test Study.
The MAT may thus be used for norm-referenced
evaluation under the following conditions:
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1. test in October and/or April (fall-to-spring
or l12-month interval) using MAT norms;

2. pretest and posttest in April (12-month inter-

' val) using Anchor Test Study Individual Score
Norms for reading only, and grades 4, 5, and -
6 only;

3. if testing cannot be done in October or April,
pretest and posttest within six weeks on either
side of mid-October and/or mid-April, inter-
polating between the norms given in the test
publisher’s manual. If pretesting is done far:
enough from a normative data point to require
interpolation, the posttesting should deviate
from its corresponding normative data point in
the same direction and by approximately the
same amount.

Using Anchor Test Study Data

1f Anchor Test Study norms are to be used, con-
vert the mean MAT standard score to its raw score
equivalent. The corresponding percentile can then
be read from the Individual Score Norms Table (not:
the School Heans Norms Tables). If the MAT norms
are to be used, percentile equivalents are pro-
vided corresponding to mean standard scores.
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SEQUENTIAL TEST OF EDUCATIONAL PROGRESS 1l
(STEP 1), 1969

Test Levels Norms (Grade/Month) Forms
4 3.7, 4.7, 5.7 A& B
3 6.7, 7.7, 8.7 A& B
2 9.7, 10.7, 11.7, 12.7 A&B
1 12.7 A&B

Norms Acceptable for Norm-Referenced Evaluation

Normative data were collected between April
20 and May 8., The spring norms can be used in
norm-referenced evaluation. The fall norms are
identical to the spring norms for the previous
grade and should not be used.

In addition, norms can be constructed for the
six-week’ period on either side of the midpoint
of the testing interval (April 30) by linearly
interpolating between two surrounding normatlve
data points,

Standard Score Scale -

Converted Scores constitute an expanded stan-
dard score scale that links all levels of the test
and makes it possible to do out-of-level testing.

Tables Needed | ~

Raw Score to Converted Score and Percentile
Rank

Conditions for Norm-Referenced Testing

The reading subtests of Level 4, Form A, were
included in the Anchor Test Study. STEP I1 may
thus be used for norm-referenced evaluations
under the following conditions:
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pretest and posttest in late April or early
May (l12-month interval) using STEP II norms;

pretest and posttest in April (l2-month inter-
val) using Anchor Test Study Individual Score
Norms for reading only, and grades 4, 5, and

6 only;

pretest in October, posttest in April using
Anchor Test Study Equivalency Tables and Met-
ropolitan Achievement Test norms for reading
only, and grades 4, 5, and 6 only;

if testing cannot be done in late April or
early May, pretest and posttest within six
weeks on either side of April 30 (l2-month
intervdl), interpolating between the norms
given in the test publisher’s manual. Pre-
and posttesting times should deviate from
the normative data point in the same direc-
tion and by approximately the same amount.

Using Anchor Test Study Data

Procedures recommended for using Anchor Test

Study Equivalency Tables and norms with the Cali-
fornia Achievement Test are presented on page 3.
The same procedures should be used with Form A

of

STEP II. If Form B is used, each raw score

must be converted to its Form A equivalent (using
conversion tables provided by the publisher) be-
fore the Anchor Test Study Tables are used.
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SRA ACHIEVEMENT SERIES, 1971

Test Levels Norms (Grade/Month) Forms

Primary I 1.7, 2.7 E &F

Primary II 2.7, 3.7 E &F

Blue 3.7, 4.7, 5.7 E &F
Green 5.7, 6.7, 7.7 E &F .

- Red 7.7, 8.7, 9.7 E &F

Norms Acceptable for Norm-Referenced Evaluation

Normative data were collected between April
5 and April 25. The second-semester norms can
be used for norm-referenced evaluation. The
first-semester norms are projections and should
not be used.

In addition, norms may be constructed for the
six-week period on either side of mid-April by
linearly interpolating between two surroundlng
normative data points.

Standard Score Scale

Growth-scale values constitute an expanded
standard score scale that links all levels of the
test and makes it p0551b1e to do out-of-level
testing. T

Tables Needed

Raw Score to Growth-Scale Value
Growth-Scale Value to Percentile

Conditions for Norm-Referenced Testing

The reading subtests of Form E of the Blue
level (grades 4 and 5) and the Green level (grade
6) were included in the Anchor Test Study. The
SRA Achievement Tests may thus be used for norm-
feferenced evaluations under the following condi-
tions:

95-038 O = 77 = 11



158
pretest and posttest in Aprll (12-month inter-
val) using SRA Achievement norms ;

pretest and posttest in April (12-month inter-"
val) using Anchor Test Study Individual Scere

Norms for reading only, grades 4, 5, and 6

only;

pretest in October and posttest 'in April using
Anchor Test Study Equivalency Tables and HMet-
ropolitan Achievement Test norms for readlng
only, and grades 4, 5, and 6 only;

if testing cannot ‘be done in April, pretest
and posttest within six weeks on either side
of April 15 (12-month interval), interpolating
between the norms given in the test publisher’s
manual. Pre- and posttesting times should de-

- viate from the normative data point in the

same direction and by approximately the same
amount.

Usmg Anchor Test Study Data

Procedures recommended for u81ng Anchor Test

Study Equivalency Tables and norms with the Cali-
fornia Achievement Test are presented on page 3.
The same procedures should be used with Form E .
of the SRA Achievement Tests. I1f form F is used,
each raw score must be converted to its Form E
equivalent (using conversion tables provided by.
the publisher) before the Anchor Test Study Tables
are used.
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STANFORD ACHIEVEMENT TESTS (SAT), 1973

Test Levels Nosms (Grade/Month) Forms
Primary I 1.5, 1.8, 2.1 A, B, C
Primary I1 2.5, 2.8, 3.1 A, B, C
Primary III 3.8, 4.1 A, B, C
Intermediate I 4.8, 5.1 A, B, C
Intermediate II 5.8, 6.1, 6.8 A, B, C
Advanced 7.1, 7.8, 8.1, 8.8, 9.1 A, B, C

Norms Acceptable for Norm-Referenced Evaluation

Normative data were collected in October for
grades 2-9, in May for grades 1-8, and in Febru-
ary for grades 1 and 2. The end-of-year norms
can be used for norm-referenced evaluation in
grades 1 through 8. The middle-of-year norms for
grades 1 and 2 and the beginning-of-year norms
for grades 2 through 9 can also be used. Norms
tables that are labeled Extended Percentile Ranks
are projections and should not be used.

In addition, norms can be constructed for the
six-week periods on either side of mid-October
(grades 2-9), mid-February (grade 2), and mid-
May (grades 1-8) by linearly interpolating be-
tween two surrounding normative data points.

Standard Score Scale

Scaled Scores constitute an expanded standard
score scale that links all levels of the test and
makes it possible to do out-of-level testing.

Tables Needed

Stanines & Selected Percentile Ranks
corresponding to Raw Scores
Scaled Scores corresponding to Raw Scores
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Conditions for Norm-Referenced Testing

An earlier edition of the Stanford Achievement
Tests (1964) was included in the Anchor Test
Study. The new edition, however, has many advan-
tages over the old and should be preferred-—-
despite the fact that it cannot be used in con-
junction with the Anchor Test Study Equivalency
Tables. The SAT may be used for norm-referenced
evaluation under the following conditions:

1. test in October and/or May (fall-to-spring or
12-month interval) in grades 3 to 8 using SAT
norms ; :

2. test in February and/or May (winter-to-spring
or 12-month interval) in grade 1j

3. test in October and/or February and/or May in
grade 2; ' :

4. if testing cannot be done in October, February,
or May, pretest and posttest within six weeks

on either side of October 15 (grades 2-9), Feb-

ruary 15 (grade 2), and/or May 15 (grades 1-8),
interpolating between the norms given in the

test publisher’s manual. If pretesting is done

far enough from a normative data point to re-
quire interpolation, the posttesting time

should deviate from its corresponding normative

data point in the same direction and by approx-
imately the same amount. '
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Copy: Mr. Powell

EDUCATIONAL T1'STING SERVICE

PRINCETON, NEW JERSEY
08540 .

FFICE OF THE PRESIDENT . August 9, 1977

Senator Claiborne Pell
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510 ‘

Dear Senator Pell:

The enclosed material is in response to your request, made
at the hearing of the Subcommittee on Education, Arts, and Humanities
on July 27, that I forward materials to describe and illustrate a
possible national test in the basic skills.

As it happens, ETS has been working during the past year with
a natlonvlde consortium of schools to design a testing program -- the
Basic Skills Assessment Program -- that could be widely used. I
believe our best response to your invitation is to draw heavily on
that work, and I am therefore enclosing sample materials from it.
These materials in no way exhaust the possible approaches to the
evaluation of basic skills, but they do represent a consensus of
views set forth by various educators concerned with the problem. A
1list of the names of individuals.is provided in the Basic Skills
Assessment Test Specifications.

Sample items of any sort run the risk of being nonrepresentative.
I should be pleased to make available for your personal inspection
copies of the developed tests in the three areas of reading comprehension,
writing and arithmetic. As you can well understand, placing these secure
© tests in a public medium such as the Congressional Record would seriously
damage their utility to educators and school systems.

It was my personal pleasure to meet with you and your Committee.
I found the exchange of views constructive and most cordial. Should
you care to discuss these or related issues further, I would be most
pleased to do so. I hope you will call upon us for any materials that
might be of assistance to the Committee in these most important
deliberations.

Sincerely yours,

Ay
P
i EVROYE Iy SN

William W. Turnbull
President

Enclosures
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Announcing a New Program. . . :

BASIC SKILS
ASSESSVENT |

NATIONAL CONCERN WITH
THE LEVEL OF BASIC SKILLS

Parents, taxpayers, school board members, legislators,
and others have reacted sharply to what is seen as evi-
dence that ial of are defi-
cient in the basic skills—reading, writing, and mathe-
matics. In state after state, and in many school dis-
tricts, new performance standards for students have
been proposed.

Still, the acceptable level of performance has not been
clearly defined. What is minimum proficiency? Which
| skills” are ial? How skilled must

to be prepared for the ds of

adult life?

A NEW NATIO“AL TESTING
PROGRAM FOR GRADES 8-12

inresp tothis | Testing Service
and a national consortium of school districts have de-
veloped a program for Basic Skills Assessment that will
be availab ide in

Designed for use by school administrators, classroom
teachers, parents, and students, the new program pro-
vides an essential part of the information teachers need
as they attempt to identify and help students deficient
in basic skills. Although the Basic Skills Assessment
tests may be used to determine whether students have
acquired sufficient skills to meet graduation require-
ments, their main purpose is to serve as part of an early
warning systemin the eighthand ninth grades. By alert-
ing and h to defi at those lev-
els, the tests will help insure that remediation efforts
are undertaken soon enough to have maximum bene-
ficial effects. Educators also can use the tests and re-
lalﬁd services to monitor student progress through high
school.

A cooperative effort by Educatloiial Testlng Service and a national consorﬂum of school districts

DEVELOPING NORMS
AND LOCAL STANDARDS

The Basic Skills Assessment tests have been normed at
the eighth, ninth, and twelfth-grade levels. Many dis-
tricts, however, will want to interpret test results in
terms of minimum standards they develop locally. ETS
will offer assistance in setting local standards to those
districts that desire it.

SCHOOL DISTRICTS ASSIST
IN FORMULATING POLICY

Educators from more than 300 school districts across
the nation have joined in a consortium to assist ETS in
the development of the program, the design of the
tests, and the planning of related services. Representa-
tives of 25 of these districts formed a Steering Commit-
tee to formulate policy for the program. More districts
continue to join the consortium.

SECURE TESTS IN READING,
WRITING, AND MATHEMATICS

The ETS program of Basic Skills Assessment contains
tests in the three areas generally adjudged as critical:
reading, writing, and p t isi
will be based on these tests, so they must be secure in
order to insure that all students will start “even.” Proce-
dures for maintaining test security are described else-
where in this brochure. In addition, new forms of the
tests will be available each semester.

AVAILABLE NATIONWIDE IN SEPTEMBER 1977

The ETS program of Basic Skills Assessment will be available
for use in schools across the nation in September 1977. The
tests may. be administered by local school districts at any
time during the school year by arrangement with ETS. Scor-

ing and reporting will be carried out by ETS. Interested school
officials may use the enclosed order form or write directly to
Dr. Carol A. Dwyer, Director, Basic Skills Assessment, ETS,
Princeton, NJ 08540.
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For information, write to Dr. Carol A. Dwyer, Director, Basic Skills Assessment, ETS, Princeton, NJ 08540.

Sample Questions

Questions 4-5: Read each questlon and then decide which of
the four suggested answers is best.

Choose the words that best complete the sentence.

4. While | was coaking supper,

4

Question 6:
Writing Sample.

(A) and | bumed myself (B) burning mysalt
(C) getting bumed myself (D) | burned myselt

(This question requires the student to distinguish between

and Only choice D goes
with the first part to form a complete sentence. The stu-
dent who is able to select a complete sentence is much
more likely to be able to generate one than is a student
unable to select such a sentence.)

Which paragraph would be most helpful In explaining how

to care for a person bitten by a dog?

(A) Because the threat of rables Is ever present in case of
an animal bite, it Is necessary to remove the animal's
saliva from the wound. Other infectious agents may
be present as well and should not be ignored.

(B) Wash the bite with hot soapy water. Then put on an
antiseptic like hydrogen peroxide and cover the bite
witha Call a doctor

(C) Rabies Is a viral disease potentiaily carried by all warm-
blooded animals. The bite of any such animal should

o Ihonion‘bo treated with care.

{ hy

©) area. Obtaln appro-

the
priate professional care.

(This question measures the student’s ability to select the
most useful information In a given situation. All of the
responses are grammatically correct. Choices A and C are
more general, p no useful i
Choice D provides more specific information, but does not
answer the question of how to “cleanse and disinfect” or
what “appropriate professional care” may be. Choice B,
the correct response, is specific, concrete, and of immedi-
ate usefulness.)

Pine Grove Camp
Needs Counselor's
Please apply In writing to:
Morgan Davis
10 Lincoln Rd.
Louisvllle, Kentucky 40202

6. Directions: Thomas Moore is 17. He lives at 69 Banberry

Lane in Louisville, Kentucky 40202. He has
worked as a counselor at Camp Pioneer for
two years. He has been trained in first-ald and
water safety.
Pretend that you are Thomas Moore and write
the letter applying for the job of counselor at
Pine Grove Camp.
(An appropriate response must make clear that the writer
is applying for the job of counselor at Pine Grove Camp. It
should mention the experience and skills described in the
directions, and it should include a complete return ad-

dress. A good response should also be free of gross errors
in mechanics or usage.)

MATHEMATICS

Many students reach the end of high school without
becoming competent in the basic operations of arith-
metic. Others know how to add, subtract, multiply,
and divide, but are unable to apply those operations to
practical situations.

The Mathematics Skills Test, therefore, contains both
straightforward computation questions and problems
requiring applications of those skills to real-life situa-
tions. Approximately 40 percent of the 70 questions

measure the ability to

with whole

common fractions, and decimals.

Sixty percent of the q icati of
mathematical skills in such areas as comparative shop-
on. do-it. It con.

f

buying, y -

ping, i
struction, and transportation.

Sample Questions

Questions 7-9: Read each question and then decide which of
the four suggested answers is best.

7.

=

®©

Le2 (A)sB (8)590 (C)591 (D) 690

(The student is asked to add two whole numbers. The cor-
rect answer is B. The wrong choices represent common
computational errors such as forgetting to “carry” or “car-
rying™ an incorrect number of places or not knowing basic
number facts.)

Which of the following boxes of cereal is cheapest per
ounce?

-m -ﬂ (D)}
@ aoc @ 5c “ 65¢ 85c
E

(The student is required to compute the cost per ounce of
each package and then compare the costs to select the
cheapest. The correct answer is C. As is often the case in
real life, the largest box is not necessarily the cheapest
per ounce.)

A job pays $6.50 per hour with time-and-a-half for over-
time. If you work 40 regular hours and 8 overtime hours at
that job, how much would you earn?

(A) $260 (B) $312 (C)$338 (D) $468

(The student is required to calculate the time-and-a-half
rate of $9.75 per hour, multiply that times 8, and add the
sum to the regular wage, which is calculated by multiply-
ing $6.50 times 40. The correct choice is C. Note that the
wrong answers are based on common errors such as for-
getting to include the overtime hours, multiplying total
hours by the hourly wage, or multiplying total hours by
the overtime rate.)

20 cunces

Copyright ©1977 by Educational Testing Service. Al rights reserved.
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SAMPLE QUESTIONS

effortby Testing S

i a national consortium of school districts

READING

Most people believe that high school students should
be able to read such functional materials as Job appli-
cation forms, driver's manuals, tax forms, warning no-
tices, and medicine labels.

There is also general agreement that high school stu-
dents should be able to obtain information from news-
paper articles, evaluate editorials and advertisements,
and understand fiction.

The Reading Skills Test, therefore, draws stimulus ma-
terials from a variety of areas relevant to the roles peo-
ple play as they earn a living, purchase goods and ser-
vices, continue learning, meet their obligations as citi-
zens, and take care of th and those d

on them.

About half of the 65 questions measure the reading skill
of literal comprehension, 40 percent measure the ability
to draw inferences from what is read, and 10 percent
measure the ability to make judgments about what is
read.

Sample Questions

Questions 1-2: Each of these questions refers to the follow-
ing part of a medicine label.

For Temporary Relief of Mild Sore Throat

Dosage: 3-6 years: 1/4 teaspoon every 6 hours
6-12 years: 1/2 teaspoon every 6 hours
over 12 years: 1 teaspoon every 4 hours

Warning: Severe sore throat or sore throat accompanied
. by fever, headache, nausea, or vomiting may
be serious. Consult a physician immediately.
It rash or irritation develops, stop using and
consult a physician. Do not use more than §
days or give to children under 3 years of age

unless directed by a physician.

1. How much of the medicine should you give to a 7-year-old
child?
(A) 1/4 teaspoon every 6 hours
(B) 1/2 teaspoon every 6 hours
(C) 1/2 teaspoon every 4 hours
(D) 1 teaspoon every 6 hours

(The correct answer is B. The question requires the student
to realize that a 7-year-old should be given the dosage in-
dicated for children 6-12, and to comprehend the literal
statement of the amount to be given.)

4

According to the Iabel, if you have a sore throat, fever, and
a headache, you should

(A) use the medicine for 5 days

(B) call a doctor as soon as you can

(C) increase the amount of medicine you take

(D) use other medicine to cure the fever and headache

(The question requires the student to comprehend that the
“Consultap ici: i " means “Call
adoctor as soon as you can.” The correct answer is B.)

Question 3: This question is based on the following para-
graph.

. Most people know that inflation makes money less valu-
able. People are not able to buy as much with each dollar
as they could last year. But few people realize that infla-
tion leads to tax increases. As paychecks go up to meet
the increased cost of living, workers are forced into higher
tax brackets. They pay higher taxes on money that Is worth
less.

o

. What is the main idea of the paragraph?
(A) Inflation leads to tax increases.
(B) The cost of living is Increasing.
(C) Paychecks are going up.
(D) Money is less valuable.
(The question requires the student to infer the main idea
of a paragraph. All of the choices state ideas contained in
the paragraph, but choices B, C, and D are included only
to support the major contention stated in choice A.)

WRITING

Some educators stress “correctness” and the use of
standard English, and others stress “communication”
and the acceptance of dialectal variation.

Most people agree, however, that high school students
should be able to follow such basic conventions of
standard written English as beginning sentences with
capital letters, ending them with the appropriate punc-
tuation, and spelling common words correctly. It is
also important that high school students be prepared
to write effectively as well as correctly.

The Writer's Skills Test, therefore, measures both stan-
dard conventions of writing and effectiveness of expres-
sion. About one-third of the 75 questions measure spell-
ing, capitalization, and punctuation. The remainder of
the test measures appropriate usage, relevancy of in-
formation, and organization.

While there are ample data showing that multiple choice
tests of writing skills correlate substantially with the
results of scoring actual samples, some educators pre-
fer to measure writing skill directly. Therefore, awriting
sample test is offered in addition to the multiple choice
Writer's Skills Test.

By special arrangement, program participants may elect
to return writing samples to ETS for scoring, or they
may choose to score the papers locally with training and
assistance from ETS staff.
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Inservice training program. Through regional confer-
ences, workbooks, and other media, faculty and ad-
ministrators can learn about tests and testing, scor-
ing, score interpretation, uses of scores, and the
communication of score results.

NEWS OF THE BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT PRO-
GRAM. D d to help prog artici share
p and this reports de-
velopments from a variety of sources in the field, as
well as news of the program itself.

Assistance with setting local standards.

BUILDING ON A SOLID
FOUNDATION OF RESEARCH

vey, ETS h probed the q i sur-
rounding the specific levels of reading ability required
of adults in everyday life: In what situations and for
what reasons are particular levels of reading skills
used? A precursor of other, similar national efforts,
this survey yielded ive data that lify the
solid base of research on which ETS is building the
Basic Skills Assessment program.

Research, of course, is a continuing process. During
p X | phase, ional studies
have been conducted, including:

Analyses of basic skill areas. Draft analyses of the
three skill areas were constructed based on past
models of basic skills. These drafts will receive broad
review among program participants.

Survey of teachers across the nation. Responses to
e sent to ds of were

.

From 1970 through 1975, ETS carried out major
under the U.S. Office of ion’

“‘, d to incorporate their judgments of student

and D Program in N (;'ﬂen referred to
as the national Right to Read project. In a national sur-

performance on the basic skills into the standard-
setting process.

STEERING COMMITTEE DISTRICT REPRESENTATIVES

Dr. George N. Smith/Mr. Richard Kilbourne
High School District 207, Mesa, AZ

Or. Gordon R. Graves/Dr. Frank Goeddel
Fresno City Unified School District, Fresno, CA
Dr. Alden W. Badal

Oakland (CA) Unified School District

Dr. Mabel Purt

Riverside (CA) Unified Schoot District

Mr. Gerald P. Cavanaugh

Denver (CO) Public Schools

Dr. Robert Barry

Stamford (CT) Public Schools

Dr. Rick Nations/Mr. Oscar Perry

Sarasota (FL) County Schools

Dr. Jarvis Barnes/Dr. Carole McCarson
Atianta (GA) Public Schools

Dr. Edward Gilbert/Dr. Marvin Christensen

Township High School District 214, Mount Prospect, IL

Mr. Gordon McAndrew /Mr. Nicholas McDonald
Gary (IN) Community School Corporation
Dr. Morris Wilson

Des Moines (1A) Independent Community School District

Dr. John A. Maurelli

Daviess County (KY) Public Schools

Dr. Maurice Kalin

The Howard County (MD) Public Schools

Dr. John F. Monbouquette/Miss Ann Keenan
Braintree (MA) Public Schools

Dr. Vincent Silluzio

Newton (MA) Public Schools

Dr. Grace lverson

Lansing (MI) Schoo! District

Mr. Don Morrison

School District of Webster Groves, MO
Dr. William A. Shine/Ms. Susan Kinsey
Cherry Hill (NJ) Public Schools

Ms. Betsy Haley
Charlotte-Mecklenburg Schools, NC
Dr. Russell A. Working

Toledo (OH) Public Schools

Dr. Victor Doherty

Portland (OR) Public Schools

Or. Benjamin Turner.

Harrisburg (RA) School District

Dr. J. F. Hall/Ms. Doris Clanton
School District of Greenville County, SC
Dr. Ray Chancellor

Denton (TX) Public Schools

Dr. Gary A. Clark/Mr. Herbert Vitale
The Lynchburg (VA) Public Schools

Educational Testing Service/ Princeton, NJ 08540
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BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT
TEST SPECIFICATIONS

Introduction

The following materials describe the tests that have been developed for
the Basic Skills Assessment (BSA). A brief introduction to the topic of test
specifications is followed by a discussion of the methods used to set
specifications for the BSA. The specifications for each of the tests in
the program are given showing the content and skills that are measured. The
members of the Test Development comittees are listed with their professional
affiliations.

Because the BSA tests are secure, representative sample tests have been
prepared to serve as specimen copies. Each sample is approximately one-fourth
the length of the actual test. Within that limitation, the samples provide an

accurate basis for judging the full length tests.

What are Specifications?

Test specifications have often been compared to blueprints because thej
contain an outline of all the information necessary to "build" a test. Test
specifications may be divided into four major areas, each dealing with different

attributes of an examination:

Copyright @ 1977 by Educational Testing Service. All rights reserved.
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1. Physical (the number of questions, the format of the questionms,
the way the test is to be administered and scored, the testing
time, the general appearance and layout of the test, and so on);

2. Statistical (the intended difficulty, the appropriate level of dis-
crimination, the desired reliability, the scoring formula to be used,
and the like);

3. Content (the subject matter areas covered by the examination, and
the percentage of the examination devoted to each content area);

4. Ability (the various abilities and skills measured by the examination
such as literal comprehension, inference, evaluation, application,
and the percentage of the examination devoted to each ability).

The specifications for the Basic Skills Assessment and the processes

through which the specifications were &erived will be detailed below.

How Were Specifications Determined for BSA?

Setting specifications for the Basic Skills Assessment was done in a step~
wise process with more and more detailed decisions being made at each succeeding
step. The initial broad decisions were made with the help of a Preliminary
Advisory Group:
*there would be measures of reading, writing, and mathematics;
*the tests should be used primarily for the identification of the
students requiring remediation in the basic skills; and
*school districts should be as heavily involved as possible in the construction
of the instruments and in the design of the progra;.
The Preliminary Advisory Group was drawn from educators and educational administrators

around the country who had shown an active interest in the measurement of basic-skillé.
/
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In response to the Preliminary Advisory Group's suggestion to involve school
districts, several parallel efforts were undertaken. The first step was the
development of a consortium of school districts now numbering approximately 300
to assist ETS in the development of the program, the design of the tests, and in
the planning of related services. Representatives of 25 of these school districts .
formed a Steering Committee to help formulate policies for the Basic Skills
Assessment Program.

While the consortium was being formed, Educational Testing Service drew on
its experience with the National Assessme;at of Educational Progress, the Targeted
Research and Development Program in Reading, and various state-wide assessment
programs to put together lists of possible. skills and content areas that might be
measured in basic skills assessment tests. From these lists, questionnaires were
developed and sent to 4,000 school districts around the United States. Respondents
were asked to rate each of the entries on the questionnaire in terms of its relevance
and importance for inclusion in a test of basic skills. The results were tabulated,
and a rank ordering of specifications by perceived importance was created. Members
of the Consortium Steering Committee reviewed the results of the questionnaires
and suggested additions and possible revisioms.

The members of the Steering Committee were asked to nominate people within
their districts to serve as members of Test Development Committees that would
make detailed decisions about the content of the examinations. Representatives of
the relevant professional organizations were added to the lists of nominees.
Committee members were then selected.to insure reasonable representation of
regions of the country, men and women, ethnic groups and type of professional

experience.
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Two Test Development Committees were established: one for reading and
writing and one for mathematics. Using as a data base the results of the
specifications questionnaire, the Committees were asked to determine which
entries on the questionnaires should be included in the test and to suggest
additional entries. The Committees then were asked to determine what proportion
of the examination should be allocated to each of the content areas and skills
to be measured.

As is to be expected in an area as complicated as the assessment of basic
skills, the committee process involved much discussion and compromise. When
grappling with the reading test, for example, a great deal of discussion followed
the suggestion to include such "1iterary" content and skills as poetry, narrative
fiction, figurative language, character evaluaéion, and the like. The bulk of
the disqussion dealt with a re-evaluation of what should be considered basic.
Well reasoned arguments were made on both sides of the issue leading to the
compromise of excluding poetry, including narrative fiction and including, where
possible, such skills as evaluation of written materials. Similar discussions
took place among members of the mathematics committee in trying to decide whether
or not to include applications of the Pythagorean theorem, or the use of English
vs. metric measurement units, for example.

The results of the committees'deliberations are summarized in the detailed

listing of specifications that follow.

WHAT ARE THE SPECIFICATIONS FOR THE BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT TESTS?

Flexibility of Specifications

The specifications that follow are those that were arrived at for the initial
year of the Basic Skills Assessment. If the needs of users of the tests change
over time, the specifications will be changed to help meet those needs. A new

edition of the test will become available each semester.
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Physical Specifications

There are three separate multiple-choice examinations: Reading, A Writer's
Skills, and Mathematics. Each test is designed to be administered in approximately
45 minutes and to be machine scorable. In addition, there is a direct measure
of writing ability designed to be administered within a 45-minute period that

must be scored subjectively. 1Iwo parallel forms of each of the tests are available.

Statistical Specifications
Since the primary purpose of the Basic Skills Assessment is to identify those

students requiring remediation in the basic skills, the tests are at a difficulty

level that efficiently discriminates between a group requiring remediation in the

basic skills and a group not requiring such remediation. The tests are relatively
easy for the population as a whole. The tests are designed to have reliabilities

over .90 which is commensurate with the kind of decisions we expect to be made

on the basis of the test scores. The tests are unspeeded. In other words, almost
all of the students taking the test should be able to finish all the questions

within the suggested time.

Content and Ability Specifications

Of course, the content and abilities measured are different in each one of the
examinations. The pages that follow indicate the skills and abilities measured

and the number of questions devoted to them for each of the three tests.



READING SKILLS
Literal Comprehension
Inference

Evaluation
Total

CONTENT CATEGORY

CONSUMER

LEARNER

CITIZEN

PROTECTOR

PRODUCER

172

BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT

SPECIFICATIONS FOR THE READING TEST

READING SKILLS TO BE MEASURED

MATERIALS TO BE READ

Telephone Directory
Loan Agreement
Guarantee
Advertising
Operating Guides
Product Information
Sub-Total

Newspaper or Magazine

Narrative Fiction

Dictionary

School Catalogue

Cartoon

Book or Periodical Titles
Sub-Total

Editorial

Tax Form

Driver's Application Form

Law

Political Propaganda

Community Resources
Sub-Total

Medicine Label Directions
Product Warnings
Nutritional Information
First Aid Information
Road Map

Sub-Total

Job Application

Description of Benefits

Bus Schedule

Want Ads

Work Related Information
Sub-Total

TOTAL

Number of Questions

33
25
1
65
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BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT

SPECIFICATIONS FOR A WRITER'S SKILLS TEST

WRITING SKILLS TO BE MFASURED

WRITING SKILLS

I. Mechanics of Writing

@A)
(3)

©)

Spelling of common words

Capitalization and Punctuation
capitalization of proper nouns
capitalization of proper adjectives
unnecessary capitalization

end punctuation

commas in addresses and dates
commas in series

commas for clarity

unnecessary comma

apostrophe to show possession
apostrophe to show contraction
quotation marks (direct quotation)

Fill Out Forms Competently

II. Effectiveness of Expression

@A)

(B)

Appropriate Usage of Standard Writtem English
subject-verb agreement

verb form

tense

sentence fragment

double negative

diction, according to meaning
pronoun agreement with antecedent
pronoun shift

pronoun case

adjective~verb confusion
unidiomatic infinitive
comparison of modifiers -
unidiomatic prepositions

logical agreement

logical comparison

dangling modifier

parallelism

Evaluation and Organization
clarification

irrelevancy

sentence relationship
economy

ordering information
diction, according to tomne

95-038 O = 77 = 12

Number of Questions

14
14

17

26
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BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT

SPECIFICATIONS FOR A WRITER'S SKILLS TEST (CONTINUED)

CONTENT CATEGORY MATERTALS
Letter explaining a problem
CONSUMER Personal check
Letter requesting information

Informative passage

LEARNER Narrative passage
Summary
Announcements
CITIZEN Letter expressing a point of view

Properly addressed envelope

Letter requesting information

PROTECTOR Announcements
Instructions
Want Ads
PRODUCER Letter of application for employment

Application form

SPECIFICATIONS FOR THE WRITING SAMPLE

OPTION A--Practical and Expository Writing: 45 minutes
1. Organize and express thoughts about a visual or written stimulus. (20 min.)

2. Write a letter of application. (20 min.)

3. Fill out a form. (5 min.)

OPTION B--Practical Writing: 45 minutes
1. Accurately convey information. (20 min.)
2. Write a letter of application. (20 min.)

3. Fill out a form. (5 min.)
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BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT
SPECIFICATIONS FOR. THE MATHEMATICS TEST

MATHEMATICS SKILLS TO BE MEASURED Number of Questions

Add or subtract whole numbers

Multiply or divide whole numbers

Add or subtract decimals

Multiply decimals

Add or subtract fractions

Multiply fractioms

Identify equivalences: fractions, decimal, percent

Find the percent of a number

Approximate numbers by rounding

Find what percent one number is of another

Compute an average

Identify the expression of an amount of money in words
as on a check

Approximate sums, differences, products and quotients

Estimate measurement (intuitive comparison)

Compute measurements

Read graphs (bar, line, circle) tables and scales

Interpret scale drawings

Compute interest

Compute elapsed time

Combine operations

\lll-‘ [
OlFHHNOEFrO HHERREHUNKRSGOERN

‘ Total
CONTENT

COMPUTATION
Straightforward Computation 30

APPLICATIONS
Consumer Buying (comparative shopping, installment buying, 10

discounts, etc.)

Taxes (sales, income, etc.) 2
Banking (savings, borrowing, mortgage) 4
Wages and Salaries (time, payroll deductioms, etc.) 4
Household Tasks and Expenses (utilities, decorating) 6
Shipping and Mailing 1
Mileage, Parking, Safety, Tramsportation 5
Statistical Inference (polls, advertising) 1
Health and Nutrition 2
General Activities, Sports S
Total 70

The Test Development Committee for Mathematics did not feel that the use of
the content categories (consumer, learmer, etc.) would be appropriate in mathematics.
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BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT

COMMITTEE MEMBERS FOR READING AND WRITING

Dr. Joan Beers

Director of Research and Evaluation
Harrisburg School District
Harrisburg, PA

Ms. Ann Bromner

Director of Staff Development
Atlanta Public Schools
Atlanta, GA

Dr. Ray Chancellor
Assistant Superintendent of
Curriculum and Instruction
Denton Public Schools
Denton, TX

Dr. Carol Coleman
Elementary Coordinator
Cherry Hill Public Schools
Cherry Hill, NJ

Also Attending

Ms. Hortense Evans (Observer)
Administrative Intern
Atlanta Public Schools
College Park, GA

Ms. Mary I. Lanigan

Head of Department of English
Newton North High School
Newton Highland, MA

Ms. Ellen Manhire

Language Arts Coordinator
Fresno Unified School District
Fresno, CA

Mr. John C. Maxwell

Deputy Executive Secretary

National Council of Teachers of English
Urbana, IL

Dr. Gordon Graves (Observer)
Director of Educational Research
Fresno Unified School District
Fresno, CA
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BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT

COMMITTEE MEMBERS FOR MATHEMATICS

Mr. George Brucker Mr. Allen H. Smith
Mathematics Coordinator Mathematics Coordinator
School District of Webster Groves Secondary Schools of Fresno
Columbia, IL . Fresno, CA

Mr. Edgar L. Edwards, Jr. Dr. Ross Taylor

Supervisor of Mathematics Mathematics Consultant
State Department of Education Minneapolis Public Schools
Richmond, VA Minneapolis, MN

Ms. Mary Froustet
Mathematics Teacher
Union High- School
Union, NJ

Dr. Shirley Hill
Professor of Education
and Mathematics
University of Missouri
Kansas City, MO
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BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT

SAMPLE TEST
READING

The purpose of this test is to see how well you can read the kinds of things
that many people think are important. The questions are based on selections
taken from such things as labels, forms, bus schedules, and newspaper articles.
Look over the questions following each selection to get an idea of the kind
of information that you should be looking for. Then read the selection and
answer the questions based on it.
Eéch question in the test is followed by four suggested answers. Read each
question and then decide which one of the four suggested answers is best.
Find the row of spaces on your answer sheet which has the same number as the
question. In this row, mark the space having the same letter. as the answer

you have chosen.

Try to answer every question. There is no penalty for guessing. Do not spend
too much time on any ome question. There are 15 questions in the test.

Sample Question

Most drivers take %of a second to react
to a danger signal. A car can g0 a long
way in that length of time.

How long does it take most drivers to
react to a danger signal?

Aa) % second Sample Answer

(B) 1 second ®*OOD®

(C) 3 seconds

(D) 4 seconds

The correct answer is (&) "-2- second." Therefore, answer space (A) is marked.

Copyright © 1977 by Educational Testing Service. All rights reserved.
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Questions 1-3 refer to the following medicine label.

RAMITOL: FOR TEMPORARY RELIEF OF MILD SORE THROAT
Dosage: 3 - 6 years; 1 teaspoon at 6-hour intervals

%
6 - 12 years; -]i'- teaspoon at 6-hour intervals

over 12 years; 1 teaspoon at 4-hour intervals

WARNING: Severe and persistent sore throat or sore throat accompanied
by fever, headache, nausea, or vomiting may be serious. Consult a
physician immediately. If rash or irritation develops, stop use and
consult a physician. Do not use more than 2 days or administer to

children under 3 years of age unless directed by physician.

1.

2.

3.

According to the directions, if you have a sore throat, fever,
and a headache, you should

(A) use Ramitol for more than 2 days
(B) call a doctor as soon as you can
(C) increase the amount of Ramitol you take

(D) use other medicine to stop the pain

How much Ramitol should be given to a 7-year-old child?

) 'l]f teaspoon every 6 hours
1

(B) 7 teaspoon every 6 hours

©) % teaspoon every 4 hours

(D) 1 teaspoon every 4 hours

You should stop using Ramitol right away if you get a
(A) headache

(B) fever

(C) rash

(D) sore throat

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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Questions 4-6 refer to the following table of contents.

Adult Games and Hobbies . . . .

Apparel--
Men's . . . . .
Women's, Furs .
Appliances—
Portable . . .
Major . . « . .
Artificial Flowers
Auto Accessories
Barbecue Grills .
Bath--
Accessories . .
Hampers . . . .
Mats, Scales .
Shower Curtains
and Draperies .
Bedding . . . . .
Bedspreads . . .
Blankets . . . .

Cameras, Photo Equipment .

Clocks . . . . .

164-165

104-106
107-109

. 41-43
. . 103
. . 67
. . 163
. . 178

92-93,96-97
. .. 94-95

. 98-99

. 94-95
.. 69
. 74-77
. 78-89
128-129

36,40,44=45

Closet and Sewing Accessories

Comforters . . .

Cookware/Housewares . . . .

Curtains, Draperie
Dinnerware-—
China . . . .
Melamine . .
Semi-vitreous
Floor Care . .
Giftware . . . .
Glassware . . . .
Hassocks . . . .
Infants' Apparel
Infants' Bedding
Instructions, How
Juvenile Furniture
Nursery Accessor
Juvenile Wheel Goo
High Chairs . .
Kitchen Dinettes
Lamps . « « . « .

« v e e

Laundry Supplies/Irons

Luggage « « « «

S o o e e

P
e e e e e

to Order
and

ies . . .
ds,

e e e e e

P ]

e e e

. 88-89
.. 81
. 22-35
. 84-85

.. 19
.. 13
. 16-17
102-103
. . 49
. 10-11
. 62
146-147
144-145
. . 179

144~145

146-147
.. 31
. 58-62
100-101
124-127

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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4. Which pages would you read if you wanted information about cameras?
(A)  40-45
(®) 74-77
(C) 128-129

(D) 144-145

5. Which pages would you read if you wanted information about baby clothes?
(A) 78-79
(B) 107-109
(C) 124-127

(D) 146-147

6. Information about lamps is found on pages

(A) 5862
(B) 88-89
(c) 92-93
(D) 104-106

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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Questions 7-9 refer to the following form.

AT, foa O st REQUEST FOR CHANGE Form Apprered budget bsas o, 72-8 121,

Rewd tnetructions On Back Sofere Fifling in Form. Print in dark ink or ves typewriter.

ot Secoms Ao IN SOCIAL SECURITY RECORDS |=°°~ SECURITY ACCOUNT NUMAER

Pring NEW NAME HERE EXACTLY
AS YOU WILL USE IT AT WORK

IF REQUESTING NAME CHANGE (First Name) (Middle Name or Initial—if mone, draw line —) (Last Nawe) J
Print YOUR NAME AS (First Name) (Middle Nawme or Initial—if mene, draw line —) (Last Name)

(Mexth) (Day) (Year SIATH DATE PREVIOUSLY REPORTED (If different from lrem 3) J
(City) (County) (State) MALE  FEMALE
sex.
. a a

MOTHER'S FULL NAME AT HER BIRTH (ber maiden mame) FATHER'S FULL NAME (Regardless of whether living or dead) )

0O YOU ves Jm ¥ "YE3,” ATTACH CARD OM BACK OF Twis FORM. WHERE AND WHEN (State) ( Year)
HAVE YOUR R L — 0ID YOU GET
07 40 [J#= 1w uprie 10nT Comer aND COMPAITE Mim 1. YOUR FIRST CarD?
(Number and Sireet, Apt. Ne., P.O. Bex, or Rural Route) (zIP CDDEIJ
TODAY'S DATE m TELEPHONE NO. w Sigm YOUR NAME HERE (De Not Print) ]
Form OAAN-7003 (2-9) Retum compieted application 1o nearest SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION OFFCE

7. On which part of t;he form should you write where you were born?

@ 3
(3 4
@© 5
(D 6

8. On which part of the form do you tell if you lost your social
security card?

@ 9
() 10
© 1
o 12

9. Line 1 of this form should be used to report a change of
(A) address
(B) name y
(C) telephone number

(D) social security number
GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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Questions 10-11 refer to the following bus schedule.

10.

11.

MIDDLETOWN TO SPRINGDALE
Leave Middletown Arrive Springdale
6:15 a.m. 7:10 a.m.
7:30 a.m. 8:45 a.m.
8:10 a.m. 9:25 a.m.
9:05 a.m. 10:15 a.m.
11:35 a.m. 12:40 p.m.
1:20 p.m. 2:35 p.m.
3:15 p.m. 4:20 p.m.
5:00 p.m. 6:05 p.m.
6:30 p.m. 7:45 p.m.

The bus that leaves Middletown at 11:35 a.m. arrives in

Springdale at

(A) 12:40 p.m.
(B) 2:35 p.m.
(c) 4:20 p.m.

(D) 6:05 p.m.

The latest bus you can take from Middletown to be in Springdale

before 5:00 p.m. leaves at
(a) 9:05 a.m.
(B) 11:35 a.m.
(€) 1:20 p.m.

(D) 3:15 p.m.

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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Question 12 refers to the following information.
Those entitled to this minimum wage are employed by such
establishments as preschools, schools, and colleges;

hospitals; laundries; large hotels, motels, and restaurants;
and motion picture theaters.

'12. Which of the following would be entitled to the minimum wage
referred to above?

(A) A farm worker
(B) A worker in an automobile factory
(C) A coal miner

(D) A teacher's aide

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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Questions 13~15 refer to the following passage.

What could she say to convince them of the importance of her study?

The board of judges seemed cool and uninterested the morning Katherine
went to ask them for money to support her study. Politely the chairman
asked about the purpose of what Katherine wanted to do.

Katherine had her answer ready. She said, "It's a bit difficult to

describe, exactly. Do you mind if I show you?"

The chairman nodded. Katherine slipped out of her dress, quickly

undressing to the costume she wore beneath. This took everyome by surprise.

Gracefully Katherine turned before them and danced a few steps from a

scene in a famous ballet. She straightened up and said, "That is the kind
of dancing being taught here."

Then she threw her body into an African tribal dance. She told the

board, "That is the way people dance in other places. I want to go where
they dance like that. I want to find out why, how it started, and what
influence the dances had on the people. I want to learn more about my
heritage."

The chairman leaned over and asked, "How about the West Indies?"

Katherine had won her grant.

13.

14.

15.

The title that tells most about the passage is

" (A) Katherine Convinces the Judges

(B) Dances of the West Indies

(C) Katherine and the Ballet Dancer

(D) Teaching the Judges to Dance

Why did Katherine dance for the judges?
(A) To describe what she wanted to study
(B) To prove that she was a good dancer
(C) To show off her costume

(D) To show how beautiful ballet could be
According to the passage, when the judges saw Katherine's costume, they were
(A) angry

(B) surprised

(C) uninterested

(D) worried

IF YOU FINISH BEFORE TIME IS UP, CHECK YOUR WORK ON THE SAMPLE TEST.
[
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BASIC SKILLS ASSESSMENT
SAMPLE TEST

A WRITER'S SKILLS

The purpose of this test is to find out how well you know the kinds of things

that many people think are important in standard written English. There is

a variety of questions about spelling, punctuation, usage, sentence structure,

and sentence relationships. The types of written material include notices,
ages, sent , paragraphs, letters, and application-forms.

Each question in the test is followed by four suggested answers. Read each
question and then decide which one of the four suggested answers is best.
Find the row of spaces on your answer sheet which has the same number as the
question. In this row, mark the space having the same letter as the answer
you have chosen.

Try to answer every question. There is no penalty for guessing. Do not spend
too much time on any one question. There are 22 questions in the test.

Sample Question
Directions: Choose the one underlined woid that is misspelled.

Mary called. She said she could Sample Answer
A
) OO
take care of the children Saterday
B C
night.
D

The correct answer to ithis questilon is C, because Saturday is misspelled.
Therefore, answer space C is marked.

i

DO NOT BEGIN UNTIL YOU ARE TOLD TO DO SO.

Copyright ©1977 by Educational Testing Service. All rights reserved.
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Directions for Questions 1-4: Choose the one underlined word that is

misspelled.
1. Found: Adress book, no identification of owner. See
A B
secretary in main office.
[ D
2.

Maria--We have basketball practice tomorrow night. Hope
A B

your able to be there. Sue
c ' D

Availible: guitar in excellent condition. $45.
A B Cc

D

Beginning Wednesday: instruction in repair and
A B

maihtainance of small appliances. Room 204.
D

[

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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Directions for Questions 5-8: In each of the following sentences, find
the error in punctuation or capitalization. No sentence has more than
One error.

5. This weeks' film, "Food from the Sea,” will be shown
A B C
at 8:00 p.m.
D
6. YAre you going to spend the Summer working in New
A : B

England?" asked Jane
[ D

7. When he thought I wasn't looking, my playful, brother
A BC.

would take a bite of my chocolate cake.
D

8. Mr. Miller wants his mail forwarded to_31 Center Street,
A B C

Birmingham; Alabama.
O

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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Directions for Question 9: Choose the best answer to the question.

9. Which way should David Albert Woods fill out the following line
in an application form?

APPLICATION FOR EMPLOYMENT

Name:

(last) (first) (middle initial)

)
®
©
(D)

Woods David A.
D. A. Woods
Woods D. A.

David Albert Woods

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.

95-038 O - 77 - 13
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best completes each sentence.

10.

11.

Whenever Jackie rides her bicycle,

(a)
(B)
(©)
®)

and her dog runs
her running dog
her dog rums

then her dog running

Choose the word or set of words that

- = = beside her.

My music teacher thinks that Marian Anderson sings - = = = - = -

any
*)
(8)
©)
(»)

other contralto he has ever heard.
- more well than

better than

the most good of

more better over

12. Never usé cleaning fluids or polish on a television screen
because - = - = = - - .

(a)
(8)
©)
)

Jerry's supervisor praised his ability

A)
(8)
©)
®

of this harming the glass
the glass can suffer from it
of the reason of injury to the glass

they can damage the glass

that he works quickly
of quick work
for his working quick

to work quickly

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.



14. Eric wanted to buy a motorcycle, but his parents would
not = = = = - -~ - .

(A) be accepting it
(B) allow their approval
(C) give their permission

(D) have agreement with it

- : " GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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Directions for Questions 15-16: Choose the word or set of words that can
logically join each pair of sentences. The punctuation will be different
in the new sentence, but the words must remain the same.

Look at this example.

Many people trade in cars for newer models. Their old
cars still work well.

4)
(8)
©)
(0)

excepting that
even though
and also

as if

The correct answer is (B). The new sentence reads: "Many people trade
in cars for newer models even though their old cars still work well."

15. David returned the new toaster to the store. It didn't work.

@)
(8)
©)
()

otherwise
unless
because

or

16. The teacher would like to take the students on a camping trip.
She must get permission from the parents.

@)
(8)
©)
®)

regard]:ess of
but first
so that

and if

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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Directions for Questions 17-18: Choose the best answer to each question.

17.

18.

If you had to provide your employer with a written excuse for not
coming to work, which of the following should you use?

(A) It is unfortunate on the company's behalf that I was detained
elsewhere.

(B) My reason is that it was not convenient for me to come to work
on that particular day.

(C) I had to take my neighbor to the hospital for an emergency
operation.

(D) Employees should strive to attend work whenever it is possible

to do this.

Imagine that you are writing a short story about a terrible shipwreck.
Which of. these sentences would be most effective for you to use?

(A) The ship sailed closer and closer to the jagged rocks. Suddenly
there was a crunching sound as the rocks tore into the ship's
wooden hull.

(B) The ship sailed right upon the jagged rocks. It then was
affected as the wooden hull passed over thesé rocks.

(C) The rocks were jagged, and also they were dangerous, too. As
the ship came up near them, it was sure that the wooden hull
would undergo extreme damage.

(D) The jaggedness of the rocks provided a danger situation.

Striking these, the ship harmed its wooden hull very greatly.

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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Questions 19-22 refer to the following letter.

101 Arbutus Drive
San Antonio, TX 91803
March 5, 1977
Irish Tourist Bureau
101 Fifth Avenue
New York, NY 10018
Dear Sir or Madam:
]Hy ninth-grade class is studying European geography. 2Geography
18 not my favorite subject, but I usually make a good grade in it. 31 am
writing a term paper about the tourist industry in Ireland. [‘cOv'eri_ng
t‘ne‘period from 1950 to the present. 5I need some information of this
natu.re_. A
- Yours truly,

Melinda Jarvis

19. What should be done with seni:ence 2?7
v (A) It should be joined to sentence 1 with and.
(B) It should be placed before sentence 1.
(C) It should be made into two sentences.

(D) It should be omitted.

GO ON TO THE NEXT PAGE.
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20. What should be done with sentence 4?

)
(8)
(©)
®

It should be left as it is.
It should be joined to sentence 3.
Covering should be changed to The cover of.

It should be omitted.

21. 1In sentence 5, of this nature should be changed to

)
(8)
©)
(0))

in this aspect
of factual things
on such an issue

about this subject

22. Which of the following is the most appropriate ending for this letter?

)
(B)

©)
(D)

I would appreciate any relevant material that you could send me.
Whatever realistic data you could send me would be held in esteem
on my part.

Thanking you in advance, please.send me everything about Ireland.
Put any stuff you have about Ireland in an envelope addressed to

me. I will be real appreciating if so.

IF YOU FINISH BEFORE TIME IS CALLED, CHECK YOUR WORK ON THIS TEST.
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THE WRITING SAMPLE
Basic Skills Assessment Program

In conjunction with its objective Test of a Writer's Skills, the
Basic Skills Assessment Program offers an optional set of writing exercises.

The writing set adds to the validity of the multiple-choice measure
of writing ability; it has the added value of emphasizing to students and
their teachers the importance of actual writing in the classroom.

The set of exercises meet the following specifications:

A. Write a letter applying for a job in response to a want ad.

B. Fill out a simple form, such as an application for a driver's
license.

C. Choose one:

(1) Creative writing: Write imaginatively about a visual or
. written stimulus. .

(11) Informative writing: Accurately convey given information
such as relaying a telephone message or describing a process.
Selection of Exercises
The exercises were pretested to determine how well- ninth graders could

understand and handle the assignment in the time allotted.  ETS suggests
45 minutes for the entire set, but districts are free to adjust the timing.

Scoring of Exercises

Exercise B will be scored analytically by teachers' aides with a score
of acceptable or unacceptable. If the exercise has 8 blanks to be filled out
correctly, a score of acceptable might be 6 in one district, 8 in another.
Rubrics for "correctness" must be determined by the district before the
scoring begins.

Exercises A, C 1, C ii will be scored holistically by English teachers.
In addition, the exercises can be scored analytically for purposes of diagnosis
or program evaluation if districts so desire.

The basic theory of holistic scoring is that each factor of writing skill
is related to the others and no single factor can be separated froh the rest.



